বর্ষা'শী'র্কুন'র বর্ষা ২০১৫ বর'মা



Printed & Published by National Assembly of Bhutan
POST BOX NO. 139, GYELYONG TSHOKHANG, THIMPHU: BHUTAN
PABX: +975-2-322729/322793/322416 FAX: +975-2-324210

THE CompaniEs aCT of BHuTan

2016

Website: www.nab.gov.bt

ব০১৫ হপ্রা



THE CompaniEs aCT of BHuTan 2016

बर्केन् चर्हेन्।

> भःर्भुदःकुषःर्यः तहेणभाग्नेदःभेद्धेः अर्केण । द्रणुदःर्वेदः दुजाः सुःचलेशः यत्वेदः त्वेवः देश्। । अर्ह्दः तस्वेदः पर्वेदः सुत्वेदः त्वेदः तस्वेषः देःश्। । भःद्रभद्रमः र्वेद्दं सुत्वेशः दुः प्यदेशः वाद्यः त्वः प्रस्ते ।

द्यरसः मर्डेंदिः सेटायुम्यासः येमस्यसः द्रान्यदेशम्य। । ले प्यदेतेः सः प्रान्यतः स्त्रीतः द्रम्याः दर्देशसः प्यर्श्वम्य। । मालुटा प्रान्यतः स्त्रीत्रः स्वर्थः स्त्रीयाः वे स्था। । स्रोत्यासः स्वर्थः स्वर्थः स्त्रीयाः स्वर्थः प्रदेशम्य। ।



SPEAKER

केत् विची जेवाची १९१/१०१६/१५५

Biga, devarable al

स्त्रीय महत्त्वेद्द्रान्तकका परतीयकाविका सुक्ष मुक्कित है, क क्ष्युक्ट भ्र ती। सपुक्षमः १४ ति नक्षेत्र क्षेत्रीय विकाय क्ष्या विकाय क्षेत्र क्षित्र विकाय प्रतिकाय प्रतिकार प्रतिकार क्ष्या क्

विदेशक केंद्र वक्षर में)

- व्यः । वन्त्रस्त्रवाधिवसीहर्स्त्रवेदसम्बन्धः वनस्त्र
 - इत्यिक्तममृद्धिन्द्ययेद्वयकेत्वमृत्यविक्तम्यक्वीर्वेद्वयंक्रम्या श्रद्धेता
 - ५ शुर्वाचेंदशहेंनाशकेंदिशे हे चित्रहेंदशहेंग्स श्रद हुंदा
 - भरतस्यविद्युद्धश्रह्मसः वृद्धप्रदेशः
 - कुवार्थेदसर्जेग्वयपुरियेदसमुपद्ददर्भेदाः।

न्गानःकग

<u> </u>
योतुः) य र्थे व 'नर्हेर्।
येतु: _१ य र्हें र:बे्ते:प्रे
येतु: या र्केंटम्भे:र्ने:पर्दुग्रथ:ग्री:पठत:र्नेदाग
जितुः य र्वे मर्जुग्या
णेतुः प र्केट्सेतिकीटा
जातुः । वर्गे वर्मे वरमे वर्मे वर्मे वर्मे वर्मे वरमे वर्मे वरमे वर्मे वर्मे वरमे वर्मे वर्मे वर्मे वर्मे वर्मे वरमे वरमे वरमे वरमे वरमे वरमे वरमे वर
योतुः य सर्रे केत्।
णेतुः य श्वीरः यहं सम्
त्रोतुः मा तहेवः र्श्चेटः प्रत्याः र्श्चेटः ।
णेतु.१० म र्ट्यातव्रेया. द्वेश व्हें र्रट. द्वेश ख्वेच
लेतु ११ चुव ५ पर में र्चिव भी में र्चिव भी
त्रेतु य ब्रद्धिमा-द्र मुडेमा-पर्देश
णेतु.११ मा अह्या.म्रीय.२८.श्रट्स्.तम.३.म्.२. इ.म्ता
लेतु १८ य कुव पर्मि ५ ५ वर सहिव।
मुद्रेग म हेर.यर्षर.रेट. हेश.वि
योतु १८ य। क्रुव नर्गे ५ ५ नर प्रदेव क्रुं ५ नर कर् ५ ५ र र प्रमुव सुर्
येतु १ रेश केंग१६५

Table of Contents

PREAMBLE	1
Chapter 1: Preliminary	1
Chapter 2: Types of company	2
Chapter 3: Articles of Incorporation	7
Chapter 4: Incorporation	.10
Chapter 5: Company names	.13
Chapter 6: Shares and securities	.17
Chapter 7: Directors	.44
Chapter 8: General meetings	.61
Chapter 9: Management and administration	.70
Chapter 10: Financial Statements and Audit	.79
Chapter 11: Registration of charges	.91
Chapter 12: Compromises and amalgamations	.94
Chapter 13: Winding up, striking off and dissolution	108
Chapter 14: The Regulatory Authority	135
Chapter 15: Prosecution and penalties	141
Chapter 16: Powers and Functions of Regulatory Authority	142
Chapter 17: Definitions	145

至到

ર્કેન્સ્યું ર્સુવૈઃર્સ નર્સ્ય અલ્ડ્રાયું વર્સ કે વર્ગોન ગામ તાલુકો કે વર્ષે ત્રાયું ત્રાયું ત્રાયું ત્રાયું ત્ર ત્રાયું ત્રાયુ

न्यान वर्षा प्रमान वर्ष क्षित्र क्षित

 \widehat{a} ળ. $\Delta^{\widehat{a}}$ રિ. \widehat{a} ળ. $\Delta^{\widehat{a}}$ રે. \widehat{a} યા. $\Delta^{\widehat{a}}$ રા. તે નાતુ. \widehat{a} યા. તે નાતુ. તે નાતુ.

ज्ञुव, यू

त्रः नरुपः त्रिससः पर्ते। सक्ष्यः नरुपः त्रिससः त्री।

- (ग) तनुगानी र्कें राष्ट्रेती पठता विश्वशा ४०१५ ठवा शा चेरा पहें रार्गी
- (વ) મદામાં વ્યવસાયાં સામાં સુવાયાં સુવાયા સુવાયાં સુવાયાં સુવાયા સુવાય
- (ग) दर्वुग कुल प्रायन कुल कुर्वे अर्थे दर्भ स्था खुन निर्मा

pREamBLE

An Act to reform the law on incorporation, registration, conduct, reorganization, winding up and dissolution of companies; to provide for minority interest protection, enabling provision for corporate governance and corporate social responsibility, separation of ownership and management along with robust regulatory body in keeping with good standards of business ethics, securities regulation with an objective of fostering good governance, transparency, vibrant, free and fair market in the economy.

Parliament of the Kingdom of Bhutan hereby enacts the Companies Act of Bhutan, 2016 on the 24th Day of the 4th Month of the Fire Male Monkey Year of the Bhutanese Calendar corresponding to the 30th Day of May, 2016 as follows:

Chapter 1 preliminary

Title, Commencement and Extent

- 1 This Act shall:
 - (a) Be called the Companies Act of Bhutan, 2016.
 - (b) Come into force with effect from the 9th day of the 6th month of the year Fire Male Monkey Year, of the Bhutanese calender corresponding to the 13th Day of July 2016; and
 - (c) Extend to the whole of Bhutan.

বৰ্ছনা.প্ৰ্না

यः चरुतःबिस्रसःतिन्तुःपन्तेतःनेः धरःत्रःनेतःत्रःग्रस्याःष्ट्रसः व्यःचर्त्वासःत्वनः धिन्त्रीः धरःत्रःविस्तर्गिन् ग्रुचः स्रेःधिन् प्यतेःतनुसः व्यासः ध्रसः व्यः ग्राप्तः त्युः ख्रनः निर्णाः

कंबेर्

4. तञ्जूनाः मीः र्केटः स्थेतः नरुतः विस्रकाः ४००० रुदासः हो कसेट्राधिदा

ब्रेट्स्येतः न्या व्यातः स्था

र्द्धरम्भः मान्यः शुप्तञ्चेयानः व्यन्यदि र्द्धत् ।

- र्नेष्ठ्यंत्र १०० ५८.१० म.लक्ष अ.त्यालाचरः श्रीन्या क्षेत्र वा लाह्यः ने प्राप्त स्वालाचरः विद्या क्षेत्र वा लाह्यः ने प्राप्त स्वालाचरः विद्या क्षेत्र वा लाह्यः ने प्राप्त स्वालाचरः विद्या क्षेत्र वा लाह्यः वा ल
- प्. नरुतः विश्वश्रातदेते त्रदाण्या श्रमः व्याप्त व्याप्त व्याप्त व्याप्त व्याप्त व्याप्त व्याप्त व्याप्त व्यापत व्याप्त व्यापत व्यापत
- ७. र्टॅंटर्स्नेते नर्मा न्यवायक्त स्थे स्थानी यद्ये नर्ने माया स्थेन प्रामीस यक्त स्थेन स्थानी स्थान स्थानी स्थान स्

application

2. This Act shall apply to every body corporate incorporated or registered by or under this Act.

Repeal

3. The Companies Act of the Kingdom of Bhutan, 2000 is repealed.

Chapter 2 Types of company

provisions relating to all companies

- 4. Subject to sections 17 and 19, any one or more persons may, by subscribing to Articles of Incorporation and otherwise complying with the provisions of this Act in respect of incorporation, form an incorporated company for a lawful purpose.
- 5. Every company incorporated under this Act shall be limited by shares.
- 6. The liability of a shareholder of the company shall be limited to the amount, if any, unpaid on shares held by him.

श्री-न्यरकार्स्टराष्ट्री

- ्र. श्रे'न्श्रन्शःर्केन्श्रे'ङेग्'शुः रत्ने'चर्म्'च्यवः यत्वःग्वरंभेदःचर्नेग्'ग्नहन् गलदार्द्धः रत्ने'चरुवःर्नेदार्द्धवःर्वेगः श्रे'न्श्रन्थःशुःर्श्वेन्द्वेवःन्वरःर्भेन्।
- ८. मायाश्चित् भ्रीत्सरमार्केत्स्ये स्थानीमा स्टमी पर्मी प्रमान प्राप्त पादा पादा प्रमान प्रम प्रमान प्रम प्रमान प

१०. वी'न्यन्यार्केन्धे'चेषाः शुः

- (म) नर्मे भ्रथा चैता हे प्येनाय देश नर्मा निष्य के नाम के
- (व) छुदःर्वेश्वास्टें केत्र ग्रासुसाद्वी
- (ग) र्कॅन्स्रेवेरु,चुनक्रेत्र-डेग्-नर्ग्य-नन्
- (ठ) मृतुर्गो प्रम्म प्

7. A company may be incorporated as a public company or private company

public companies

- 8. A public company is authorised by its Articles to offer its shares or other securities to the public.
- 9. If a public company offers its shares or other securities to the public, it shall do so in accordance with sections 106 and 107.

10. A public company:

- (a) shall have a minimum allotted share capital of such amount as may be prescribed,
- (b) shall have at least three directors,
- (c) shall have a company secretary, and
- (d) if it intends to offer its shares to the public, shall comply with such further requirements as may be imposed by the Regulatory Authority and the Securities Exchange.
- (e) shall have clear divestment criteria and procedure for the public companies owned by the Government in the Rules and regulations prescribed by the Regulatory Authority.

क्षेरद्वरळॅटचे।

- ११. क्षेर-५ वटः क्षेट स्थे के ना त्या
 - (ग) रटमी पर्मी पर्मी प्रमित्र हुं भे नुस्रम् स्यासु र्ह्मेन देते महरूप रूट
 - (म) कुर्द्भ्रिंश अर्दे क्रें तुर्ग के शर्द्
- 24. श्रेन्डिमामीश चडतः विश्वश्यः त्रीमीश के न्द्राच्चेतः व्याप्त्र विश्वः विश्

गलुरद्गनरर्केरखे

१३. गृतुर्द्रपरः व्यत्ये देया क्षेत्रवर्षः व्यत्यः व्यत्यः व्यत्यः व्यत्यः व्यत्यः व्यत्यः व्यत्यः व्यत्यः व्य

नरुपाद्येयकायद्भेत्रविद्यायात्रविद्याक्षयात्र्येत्रः क्षेत्रविष्याच्युत्रविष्याच्ये

১৫. বহুবাল্লীপ্রধার্যনী শ্রুমার শ্রী ক্রিমান শ্রী বহুবালা বহু

private companies

- 11. A private company:
 - (a) Is not permitted to offer its shares to the public; and
 - (b) Shall have at least two directors;
- 12. Where one person incorporates a company by subscribing to Articles of Incorporation prescribed by this Act, such company shall indicate the name of the other person, with his prior written consent in the prescribed form, who shall, in the event of the subscriber's death or his incapacity to contract become the member of the company and the written consent of such person shall also be filed with the Registrar at the time of incorporation of the One Person Company along with its Article of Incorporation.

Government companies

13. A Government Company shall be incorporated as a public company.

Companies incorporated other than under this act

14. A company which is incorporated by an Act of Parliament other than this Act or a previous Companies Act shall be registered under this Act.

- ७५. मायःश्चेरः र्वेंदःश्चेःश्चेमः र्देवःर्ववः ७६ यःर्रदःखियःहेः र्वेःचर्गेर्दःयम्र्रः र्षेर्दःयःश्चेवः
 - (ग) र्हें न्यूं प्रदे र्वे न्यूं न्
 - (म) र्हें न्यूंति त्यम् ति स्थ्री न्यत्यम् न्यत्ये त्या स्थित् स्थ्री त्या स्थ्री न्या स्
- २७. र्कॅटम्बेर्डम् र्डम् र्वेन्य र्वेन्य राज्य प्रत्य प्र

ब्रेन्द्रप्तर्वेद्र्येप्तरे वेद्रयह्मार्वेद्र्याः विष्ट्रिक्ष्याः विष्ट्रयाः विष्ट्रयाः

- วม. क्षेत्र-प्तर-र्केंट-ब्रे-डेग् श्रे-प्यम्य-र्केंट-ब्रे-डेग्-क्षे र्वे पर्गिद्वयन्र केंग् ग्वायः अतः क्षेत्र-प्रपट-र्केंट-ब्रे-टेग्वेयः
 - (ग) र्ने ब र्क्त र १८:०० या बरायी की न्यरका हैं राष्ट्रे दे र वे का व्या हैं सुवा या के बा
 - (प) श्रीन्यरमार्स्य स्थान्त्र क्षात्य क्षात्य स्थान्य स्थान्त्र स्थान्य स्थान्त्र स्यान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्य स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्यान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्य स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्यान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्त्र स्थान्य

- 15. If a company is registered in accordance with section 14:
 - (a) a copy of the Act by which the company is incorporated shall be placed on the register maintained by the Registrar of Companies; and
 - (b) the provisions of section 35 regarding the issue of a Certificate of Incorporation shall not apply, but the Registrar shall issue a Certificate of Registration.
- 16. The Regulatory Authority may make regulations not applying or modifying any provisions of this Act relating to a company registered under section 15 or a Royal Charter, insofar as there is a corresponding provision in the Royal Charter or Act by which the company is incorporated.

Re-registration of private company as a public company

- 17. A private company may be re-registered as a public company if the company:
 - (a) satisfies the requirements for a public company in sections 8 and 10;
 - (b) adopts Articles of Incorporation appropriate to a public company;
 - (c) passes a special resolution that it should be re-registered as a public company;

- (८) चरुतः विस्नसः तद्देते तदः म्राम्यः भूतः चर्रसः स्ट्रेः व्यक्तः स्त्रेः स्त्रे मा नाविः र् ततः केतः केतः त्रे प्रतः न्ये प्रतः स्त्रे स्त्रे प्रतः स्त्रे स्त्र
- १५. र्न्त्र्क्त्राच्य धान्द्रायद्वियाने क्षेत्रान्त्र्या क्षेत्र्यक्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्ष

बै'न्बरकार्केटम्'पदी क्षेत्र-न्वटार्केटम्'रेजासे'सुन्रमें नर्गेन्पवन्ती

- १८. पर्देन्। निहर्षे स्वायन्द्रियायः विष्योद्धिः विष्योद्धिः विष्योद्धिः विष्योद्धिः विष्योद्धिः विष्योद्धिः विष्योद्धिः विषयः विष्योद्धिः विष्योद्धिः विषयः विष्योद्धिः विषयः विषयः विषयः विष्यः विषयः विष
 - (ग) क्षेत्र-५ पटार्केट खेर हेगा त्या र्द्याय क्षया ख्वायति केट खेर खेर खेरा क्षया है। पठता देवा केट केट खेर केट का प्रकार क्षया खेरा प्रकार केट खेरा केट खेरा केट खेरा केट खेरा केट खेरा केट खेरा केट
 - (म) श्रीन्यन्यार्स्वेन्ते श्रीन्यन्यत्याः श्रीन्यन्याः श्रीन्यत्यन्य श्रीन्यत्यन्य श्रीन्यत्यन्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीत्य श्रीत्य श्रीत्य श्रीन्यत्य श्रीत्य श्
 - (म) चडतः व्रिअसः तद्देतः बद्यासयः भ्रुपः च स्थः यतः श्रुपः माने विः रहेतः बद्याः विः स्थाः स्थाः विः स्थाः विः स्थाः विः स्थाः स्था
 - (८) श्रेन्यरम् क्रैंट्यूंन् क्षेर्य्य प्रत्येत्यूं क्षेत्र प्रत्येत्यूं क्षेत्र प्रत्येत्य क्षेत्र क्

- (d) satisfies any further requirements that are prescribed in regulations made under this Act; and
- (e) applies to the Registrar in the prescribed form for the company to be re-registered as a public company.
- 18. When a private company is re-registered as a public company in accordance with section 17, the Registrar shall issue a certificate of re-registration.

Re-registration of public company as a private company

- 19. A public company which is not listed on a Securities Exchange may be re-registered as private company if the company:
 - (a) adopts Articles of Incorporation appropriate to a private company;
 - (b) passes a special resolution that it should be re-registered as a private company;
 - (c) satisfies any further requirements that are prescribed in regulations made under this Act; and
 - (d) applies to the Registrar in the prescribed form for the company to be re-registered as a private company

२०. र्देब्रक्त्रितः याद्दायाष्ट्रीयाः हेः श्रीत्वर्यः स्वर्षः श्रीत्रः श्र

વેતુ_ય ઘ ૹ૾ૼઽૹૄ૽૽ૹ૽ૼ૽૽ઌઙૢૼૼૼૼૼૼૼૼૼઌૣૹ૽૿ૢ૽૽ઌ૱ૡ૽૽૾ૢૼૼૼૼૼૼૼૼૼૼૼૼૼૼૺઌૢ

चठतर्दे ब द्वंदेश अन्ये।

- ४१. ক্বুর্ব্বর্ণাব্র্ব্বর্নার্থ র্র্ব্বর্ণাঝ ক্রীন্ত্র্বাঝ ক্রীন্ত্র্ব্বর্ন্ত্র্বাঝ ক্রীন্ত্র্ব্বর্ন্ত্র্বাঝ ক্রীন্ত্র্ব্বর্ন্ত্র্বাঝ ক্রীন্ত্র্ব্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্র্বাঝ ক্রীন্ত্র্ব্বর্ন্ত্র্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্বর্ন্ত্র্বর্ন্ত্ব
- ४४. र्कॅन्स्रे डेग्'ग्नेश र्कॅन्स्रे देते द्वे प्राप्त केश्वर्ष क्ष्य स्वर्ध र्वे क्ष्रे के पर्द्व प्राप्त केश्वर्ष क्ष्य क्ष

यउतःर्देदःग्ष्वद्या

- - (ग) र्वें र हे दे के के र दर्
 - (म) र्वें राष्ट्रे रेते श्रीमा माले र्ज्
- ४०. क्रुवापर्गिन्द्रप्रदेशाचीया क्षेत्रधे केषाची क्षेत्रप्रदेश केषाची क्षेत्रप्रदेश केत्रप्रा क्ष्रप्रधित केत्र

20. When a public company is re-registered as a private company in accordance with section 19, the Registrar shall issue a certificate of re-registration.

Chapter 3 articles of incorporation

model articles

- 21. The Regulatory Authority may prescribe Model Articles of Incorporation.
- 22. A company may adopt the Model Articles appropriate to the type of company as its Articles of Incorporation.

other articles

- 23. A company which chooses to not to adopt Model Articles shall have Articles of Incorporation which shall state:
 - (a) the name of the company; and
 - (b) the regulations of the company.
- 24. The Regulatory Authority may prescribe minimum requirements for the regulations of a company.

- ४७. र्नेबर्क्त, ४३ मान्याविषाने. बाञ्चेबायन्यने स्त्रीयाः स्त्रीय्याः स्त्रीयाः स्त्रीयः स्त्रीयः

ग्रवश्यविदार्थेन्यते र्वेट्यू देश्येत्य चरते देवा

- - (η) મુશ્વર:ર્હ્મવ:શ:प χ શ્વ:મ: ભત્द:प्रश्चे:श्चेंद:श:प्रःप्तन्-र्ह्द्द:र्ह्मेंत्र:श:प्रःप्तःप्तः स्वाद्यः। भ्रत्यःप्तः भ्रत्यः। भ्रत्यःप्तः भ्रत्यःप्तः। भ्रत्यःपत्तः। भ्रत्यः। भ्रत्यःपत्तः। भ्रत्यःपत्तः। भ्रत्यःपत्तः। भ्रत्यःपत्तः। भ्रत्यः। भ्रत्यःपत्तः। भ्रत्यःपत्तः। भ्रत्यःपत्तः। भ्रत्यः। भ्रत्यः। भ्रत्यःपत्तः। भ्रत्यः। भ्
 - (म) पर्मे प्रमुदायकर से र्ह्ति प्रमुख प्रमुख रहेन स्थान स्
 - (म) मात्रःश्चेनः प्रह्मेःश्चेंब्रायन्। प्यामान्यः प्रद्यः स्यामान्यः स्ट्रिनः प्रद्यः मान्यः प्रद्यः मान्यः स् र्रम् क्षेत्रः प्रह्मेःश्चेंब्रायन्। प्यामान्यः स्वामान्यः स्वाम
 - (१) र्वे पर्गोद् रहत श्री धेषा र्वर ।
 - (१) ५ विम्बर्भ र्दे व र्स्
 - (३) वर्गे वमदेश इ. ५८।
 - (८) वर्षे व्यवतः केत् अरम् अत्यन् से त्रा
 - (८) चरुतः विस्र १८ देते देवा मी भ्रीमा माली स्त्री देवा स्त्र स्तर स्त्र द्वा प्रत्येषा

- 25. Articles of Incorporation prepared in accordance with section 23 shall, so far as is practical, follow the format of the Model Articles
- 26. Articles of Incorporation prepared in accordance with section 23 may include an objects clause.

articles of existing companies

- 27. Articles of Incorporation adopted by a company prior to the commencement of this Act and which conform to the law in force at the time they were adopted:
 - (a) shall remain valid unless and until they are replaced or amended;
 - (b) may be amended or replaced by a special resolution of the shareholders; and
 - (c) if amended or replaced, may exclude specific details of any or all of:
 - (i) the registered office;
 - (ii) the objects;
 - (iii) the share capital; and
 - (iv) the subscribers
 - (d) and shall comply with the provisions of this Act and regulations made hereunder.

मुद्राप्तर्मिन्द्रप्तद्वितः क्षेत्राय्याः क्षेत्राय्याः वित्याः वित

चठतःर्देद्गर्सुःसुःचर्द्वश्र

२४. ध्वी-रागित्र-खियायर्ध्वस्याण्ची-तृतः चर्ची-प्रमुतायक्तरः स्त्री-द्वित्ते न्द्वीन्यस्य स्त्राण्चीः व्याप्त स्त्री स्त

यगाया'न्य उदाग्री'न्येंन्य'र्नेद्यंदेवस्याया

- नः स्टाइन्यस्यक्षेत्रः क्षेत्रः स्ट्रीः स्ट्र
 - (ग) ग्रम्थाम्बर्धाः क्रुं अर्ठदाकुरमाः देनाः तुः नहेदाहेः वैदः से देवे चानाः देः प्यत्रकाम्बर्धाः से प्रस्ति स्वर्धाः विदेशेतः
 - च्याने चगानास्थायन्तरे स्वाचित्रयराने र्कुः स्वाचित्रयराने राज्यस्व स्वाचित्रयराने राज्यस्व स्वाचित्रयराने राज्यस्व स्वाचित्रयराने राज्यस्व स्वाचित्रयराने स्वाचित्रयाने स्वाचित्रयाने स्वाचित्रयाने स्वाचित्रयराने स्वाचित्रयाने स्वाचित्रयाने स्वाचित्रयराने स्वाचित्रयर्ये स्वाचित्रयाने स्वाच
 - (१) ने'स्याबर'ग्री'र्कन्'रद्दिब्'ब्रस्य नगाना'न्स धन्द्र'स्त्रेत्र'स्त्रे' नहेब्'हे र्केंद्र'हे'नीश्राम्च'न'रवन'द्वेत्स्य' सर्ने'र्केब्'र्क्रु'नीश्रा नन्द्र'केंद्र'नेन्द्र'नेन्द्र'सेन्स्यन्त्रेन्स्यम्

The Regulatory Authority shall determine appropriate time period for all existing companies to comply with the provisions of this Act.

Changes to the articles

28. A company may change any provision in its articles through special resolution of the shareholders in general meeting and shall deliver a copy of the resolution and a copy of the Articles as amended to the Registrar, together with the prescribed fee within thirty days of passing the resolution.

Effect of restrictive provisions

- 29. If a company's Articles limit, restrict or qualify the purposes, powers or activities of the company:
 - (a) no action of the company is void by reason only that:
 - (i) the action was prohibited by that limitation, restriction or qualification; or
 - (ii) as a consequence of that limitation, restriction or qualification, the directors had no authority to authorise the action by the company; and

म्न.चर्थेगेश्री जुर्धे. ९ त्री

र्द्वरम्भः भ्राम्भः भ्रीः द्वरायुः लुः धीषा

- - (म) मायाश्चेद्र' कॅंद्रश्चे'द्रे'मोश्चर चडतार्द्व्युत्ते'खाद्व्ये'श्चेश्चर कॅंद्रश्चे'र्घे' चर्डुमाश्चाच्चरपर्द्व्यम्बर्क्षात्व्यद्व्यात्व्यद्व्यात्व्यद्व्ये'खेवस्य कॅंद्रश्चे' देते'र्क्वेट्स्थे'र्घे'चर्डुमाश्चाच्चरपर्द्व्यक्तुंत्वे'त्वद्वःसे
- ३१. वॅिं त्यार्थायाः धियाः कर्तुः तृत्याः केत्रः तुः चर्गेत्रः ते रें प्यतेः वे र्योत्रः ये विद्याः व

(b) in any legal proceedings, other than proceedings between the company or by any shareholder of the company against the present or former officers of the company, no person may rely on such limitation, restriction or qualification to assert that such an action is void

Chapter 4 incorporation

application for incorporation

- 30. A subscriber to the Articles or person acting on their behalf shall deliver to the Registrar:
 - (a) An application in the prescribed form signed by the subscribers:
 - (b) Consent to act as directors by the first directors in the prescribed form;
 - (c) If the company is to adopt Articles of Incorporation other than the Model Articles, a copy of the company's Articles of Incorporation.
- 31. The documents shall be accompanied by the prescribed registration fee.

- - (ग) र्हें र ख्रें प्रदे ख्रिय नित्र सी के मासे के प्रतेष्ठ के प्रतेष के प्रतिष्ठ के प्रतेष के प्रतिष्ठ के प्रति के प्रतिष्ठ क
- 44. र्वेटस्थे देते र् क्षेया तक स्वामित्त रे प्येत्य के र्वेटस्था त्य के र् क्षेया देवा के र् व्याप्त स्वामित्र के र्योत्त के रायोत्त के र्योत्त के रायोत्त के रायोत
- द्र. र्कॅट्से देते र्से अप्तकर पर्मे द्रि पेर्पे द्रायते र्केट स्थेते से प्रमे द्रि स्थेते से प्रमे स्थान स

क्रूट्रेन्ड्रम्थःश्चीःलम्।यखेर्

यमः विश्वः विष्यं विष्यं द्वां द्वां द्वां द्वां विष्यं विषयं विषयं

- 32. The Regulatory Authority may make regulations providing that an application under section 30 is also to be regarded as:
 - (a) an application for registration of the company as a taxpayer; and
 - (b) an application for any licence that may be required for the conduct of the proposed business of the company.
- 33. The Registrar shall, share the information in the application with other Ministries or Agencies of the Government for the purposes of facilitating any registration or approval necessary for the conduct of the proposed business of the company.
- 34. The Registrar shall, convey to the person making the application under section 30 information received from other Ministries or Agencies of the Royal Government regarding any registration or approval given in respect of the proposed business of the company.

Certificate of Incorporation

35. If the Registrar is satisfied that all requirements for incorporation have been complied with, he shall issue the Certificate of Incorporation in the prescribed form.

- द्धः अन्यम् त्यन् क्ष्मायाः स्वन् स्वायः स्वयः स्वयः
 - (ग) र्क्रेन्याच्याः स्टामी र्द्धेन्यः तद्येत्यः पर्यतः प्रत्येन्यः स्टामी र्क्षेन्यः स्टामी रक्षेत्रः स्टामी
 - (म) रूट्रस्थाम्बद्धाः स्थान्यस्य स्थान् स्यान् स्थान् स्यान् स्थान् स्थान् स्थान् स्थान् स्थान् स्थान् स्थान् स्थान् स्था
 - (म) र्हें न्यूं मी मुं न्द्रं प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्राप्त प्त प्र प्राप्त प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्त
 - (८) म्वरण्येना पर्झेट्स्क्रेनास्परेन्द्वा मुज्यस्त्रेन् पर्म् नुद्धिन् पर्मेन्स्क्रेन् पर्मेन्स्क्रेन्स्क्रिन् पर्मेन्स्क्रेन्स्क्रिन् पर्मेन्स्क्रेन्स्क्रिन्स्क्
 - (ठ) क्षे'र्रमाब्रुवमारस्ट्रिन्यम्डेमामसः मार्वायहेत्रमार्जेही
- વ્ય. ર્કે 'चર્મે ન 'વર્ષ 'ન ધેં વર્ષ 'શે અપ ક્રિન 'ને 'બેંન 'ધતે' ર્કેન 'શે 'વર્ષ 'વર્ષ 'શે 'વર્ષ 'શે 'વર્ષ ' દેવા' ર્કે 'चર્મે ન 'શે 'શ્રેન 'તે 'શે 'શ્રેન 'શ્રેન

- 36. From the date of incorporation mentioned in the Certificate of Incorporation, the company shall be a body corporate capable forthwith of exercising all the powers and functions of an incorporated company, having perpetual succession and with limited liability of its shareholders, including but not limited to the right:
 - (a) to carry on its business, subject to any relevant requirement for a licence,
 - (b) to sue or to be sued;
 - (c) to buy, hold, sell or transfer property and assets of the company;
 - (d) to execute, endorse or deal with deeds, negotiable instruments, bills of exchange or promissory note;
 - (e) to enter into contract with any person.
- 37. A Certificate of Incorporation issued by the Registrar shall be conclusive evidence that all the requirements of this Act have been complied with respect to registration and the Articles shall bind the company and the shareholders.

बेतुः, य| कॅटब्रेक्बिटा

र्वेन्थ्रेति अन्द्वित अह्रम् त्युः "र्वन्यद्वन" यन्तः "क्षेत्रक्षेर्कन्यद्वन" क्षेप्न्यिन् नर्मेया

- दर. क्षेत्र'न्नर'र्केट'श्रे'डेग'गे'शेट' "क्षेत्र'श्रे'र्कन्'वहित" वेर'नर्गिन्ने'शह्य'नश्रु' नर्गि।
- \mathcal{A}_{ℓ} . શે'ન્સન્સ ર્જેન્સું જૈવા વી'શેન "ર્જન તર્દેત" કેન વર્ગેન્ ને સહ્યા વસુ નુર્વે
- ૯૭. શું.રેલદ્યા.શ્રેન.લુલ. શુંનાર્સ. શુંનાલું. શ્રુન. રેટ. શ્રેન.ક્રે.શ્રેન.લુલ. શ્રેન. ૧૦

मात्रभागतित व्याप्तानित स्त्रीतित स्त्राप्त स्त्र स्त्राप्त स्त्राप्त स्त्राप्त स्त्राप्त स्त्राप्त स्त्राप्त स्त्राप्त स्त्र स्त्र स्त्राप्त स्त्र स्त्र

- ८५. र्कॅंटर्झे डेग्'गे'गेटः
 - (ग) चडतः विस्नायित्र त्रित्तरः मुस्याः देन्यः न्त्र त्रायसः विस्त्र त्रितः स्त्रेः हेन्यः विस्तरः स्त्रेः चित्र स्तरः विस्तरः हेन्यः विस्तरः स्त्रेः स

Chapter 5 Company names

Company name to end in "Limited" or "private Limited"

- 38. The name of a private company shall end with the words "Private Limited".
- 39. The name of a public company shall end with the word "Limited".
- 40. Any person who trades or carries on business under any name of which the word "Limited" or the words "Private Limited" forms a part, and the name is not that of a company registered under this Act, shall be liable for administrative penalty and shall correct the name.
- 41. The abbreviation for Public Limited is Ltd. and Private Limited is Pvt. Ltd.

name to be distinct from existing names

- 42. The name of a company:
 - (a) shall not be the same as the name of a company already registered under this Act;
 - (b) shall not be similar to the name of a company already registered under this Act if, in the view of the Registrar, such similarity would be liable to confuse or mislead.

र्वेरप्तिन् उदाश्ची अरः यहग्रास दी सेन्या

- - (म) श्रु'श्चेरःर्क्षेनश्चेरथशः धेनाःर्घनाम्नुदःचःर्धेर्द्राशःमहिन्यः न्यः श्चेरः र्क्षेरःयदेःनेः यसुनाःमुखःचसुन्यःर्धेर्द्राणःदेदःयःनः र्षेर्द्राःश्चेः श्केंद्रायः धनाःद्रम्याःन्वदायःद्वेताःवः र्षेर्द्राःश्चेः श्केंद्रायः धनाःद्वेताःन्यदायः
 - त्यः श्रीट्रा श्री स्वत्य स्वतं वित्य स्वतं श्रीट्रा स्वतं श्रीट्रा स्वतं श्रीट्रा स्वतं स्वतं स्वतं स्वतं स्व स्वतं स
 - (म) मायाश्चेदः र्केशःश्चेत्रः लुमायाश्चः धदार्द्वशःश्चेतःमार्श्वमाःश्चेः श्चेदःर्द्वाः र्केमायाःश्चेमाः धद्मदाश्चेदःर्द्वनःर्केमायाःयःश्चेमाःमीःवर्माःविद्याःश्चेमाःद्वाः वर्ष्वेयाःवःर्धेद्यःश्चेः अर्केवःय धदादःश्चेवःयःश्चेमाः
 - (८) र्शेश्वर्यस्पर्मित्ने र्पेत्यित्यत्ये स्ट्वेंत्वित्यः त्रवेश्वर्यं प्रतियित्यत्ये महिन्यत्ये महिन्यत्ये स्टिन्यत्ये स्टिन्यत्यत्यत्ये स्टिन्यत्यत्ये स्टिन्यत्यत्यत्यत्यत
 - (ठ) याताःश्चित्रश्चित्रत्वेत्रात्वेत्रते क्रिंत्रत्वेत्रत्वेत्रः व्याप्तव्याः व्यापत्याः विष्याः व्यापत्याः व्यापत्याः व्यापत्याः व्यापत्याः विष्यायः व्यापत्याः विष्यः विष्यायः विष्याः विष्यायः विषयः विषयः

name not to be misleading

- 43. A name shall not be registered:
 - (a) if it suggests or implies a connection with the institution of monarchy unless consent in writing to the proposed name is duly obtained from the Privy Council;
 - (b) if it suggests or implies a connection with the Government or of any Ministry, department, branch, bureau, service, agency or activity of the Government, unless consent in writing to the proposed name is duly obtained from the head of the Government body concerned;
 - (c) if it suggests or implies a connection with a religious person or institution, a political party or a leader of a political party;
 - (d) if it suggests or implies a connection with a university or a professional association recognised by the laws of Bhutan unless the university or professional association concerned consents in writing to the use of the proposed name;
 - (e) if it misleadingly describes:

- (१) श्रीन्द्रिंगुरः र्हेन्सूः यन्द्र-इन्द्र्सः वनसःर्हेगःर्ह्यहेन्द्रितः देवःशुः र्श्वसःवकरःनर्गेदःदेर्थनःया
- (४) श्रीतः विनशः हेंगः यदात्रः उद्देशः क्रुं पञ्चे पञ्च यात्रः विनशः हेंगः यदात्रः विनशः विनशः विनशः विनशः विश्व
- (य) दे.जीयाजी.वियमाष्ट्रेया. लटायाक्र.व्हि.यज्ञा.व्हायम् वियमाजी.वियम
- (८) देखुग्रवा कुलिय में मान्य स्टान्स किया मान्य मान्य
- (क) मायाश्चेदः क्षं नमायादे लुः धेना नर्डुना स्रोतः क्षं प्राप्त स्वापः स्

बीदच्युर्यस्र्वेशयवद्वेतियर्गिद्ववर्द्वद्

- ८८. ब्रून्य सेन्यस प्रम्य प्रस्ति है से क्ष्य क्ष्य क्ष्य क्ष्य स्थान क्ष्य क
- ८५. श्रीराम्ब्रुरामर्डेशायदी र्वेबार्कबारण याद्यायविषाने यमदाद्वी

- (i) the business, goods or services in association with which it is proposed to be used;
- (ii) the conditions under which the goods or services will be produced or supplied;
- (iii) the persons to be employed in the production or supply of those goods or services; or
- (iv) the place of origin of those goods and services;
- (f) if it is, in the opinion of the Registrar, for any reason objectionable, which needs to be fully justified and communicated in writing to the applicant.

power to direct change of name

- 44. Where, through inadvertence or otherwise, a name is registered which contravenes section 42 and 43, the Registrar may direct the company concerned to change its name.
- 45. The change of name shall be effected in accordance with section 47.
- 46. If the company fails to change its name within thirty days of a direction under section 44, the Registrar may impose on the company such fine as may be prescribed.

श्रीट्य श्रुट्ट या स्था

- ८७. र्वें र मे डेग निषा र र नि से र निमुर न से साम जिल्ला में जारा तरी पार
 - (ग) श्रीट्रायक्षुर्यं पर्देशः श्रीः देत्रः पर्वे। प्रमाद्याया विश्वेषः विश्वेषः प्रमाद्याया विश्वेषः विश्वेषः

 - (म) मायाश्चितः कॅट्सेन्देरिक्षेट्यक्तःर्देवःक्तिःव्हः केत्रत्वेम्यानर्गित्तःते र्यत्यान्वेदः तस्रेस्वानुवायतःर्वेदःस्वेर्धःवर्ज्ञम्यान्ते क्तिः वर्गेत्रत्वे त्र्येवःसुन्नेयाःस्वेत्रत्वत्वा
- अन्यञ्च न्या क्षेत्र प्रचित्र प्राप्त क्षेत्र प्राप्त क्षेत्र क्षे

बीटम्ब्रुट्र नर्डे अ'सु'नहें दे'हें केंद्र हें ते हें निर्मात निर्मात हैं ते दुर्भ मा

नर्श्वमशर्कम चर्श्वमशर्कम हैं त्युः महिंदि से स्वार्थ स्वार्य स्वार्थ स्वार

Change of name

- 47. A company may change its name by:
 - (a) passing a special resolution of shareholders for the change of name;
 - (b) making an application to the Registrar in the prescribed form; and
 - (c) if the company's name is specified in the Articles, delivering amended Articles to the Registrar.
- 48. The Registrar shall issue a Certificate of Incorporation upon Change of Name in the prescribed form and the change shall take effect from the date of the certificate.

Effect of change of name on rights and obligations of the company

49. A change of name shall not affect any rights or obligations of the company, or render defective any legal proceedings by or against it; and any legal proceeding which might have continued or commenced by or against the company by its former name may be continued by or against the company by its new name.

चर्चि न्यम् तर्द्धः व्यक्तः व्य

वर्गे क्षित्रेचन्ग् न्वन्

- ५०. भेतुःपद्देते र्देब र्द्ध द्रः वैंदः श्रेते पठतः देव र्द्धः श्रेतः स्वायः प्रवायः विवदः विवायः विवदः विवायः विवदः विवायः विवदः विवायः विवा
 - (ग) र्क्टॅरक्ट्रें ह्यें र्वें प्रेंच के के के कि व्याप्त के के कि विश्व कि विश्व के कि व
 - (म) ह्यूर्-देश्चर-प्रचर्क्षण (प्रक्रि:क्ष्र-प्रचर्क्षण
- 49. र्टॅंटर्स्थे हैग मेश भ्रे ग्ले ११ सद्या स्वाप्त स
- ५१. ध्रिः मुत्यः हें न्वन्या र्ढ् ः वी न्वर्या न्वत्वियः न्वन्य न्वन्य न्वन्य न्व स्वयः येत्रः विश्वयः येत्रः विश्वयः येत्रः विश्वयः विश्वयः

Chapter 6 shares and securities

share ownership

- 50. Subject to the provisions of this chapter and the company's Articles:
 - (a) a company may issue shares or securities to any person, and
 - (b) shares and securities in issue may be transferred to another person.
- 51. A company may not register a share in the name of a person who is less than 18 years of age, or is of unsound mind as declared by a Court of law, or for whom a guardian or trustee is acting in accordance with provisions of law, but may register the share in the name of the guardian or trustee, who may exercise any rights attaching to the share, including the right to transfer shares, provided that this is done in the interests of the beneficiary and in accordance with applicable law.
- 52. Share ownership and transfer, for foreign owners shall be registered only in the name of beneficial owner who shall be reviewed and registered by the Regulatory Authority in accordance with relevant laws and bylaws, and shall exercise its power to investigate.

५४. क्रुंब'यर्गे5'5पटायहॅब'क्येश क्षेत्रेग'मवि'र्ख्रुंयर्बे'श्रेः यश्ययहॅब'र्ख्र्येपशर्ख्ः क्ष्र' यर्गेप्ययप्रदर्ग पश्चेब'यश्चेश' क्षेत्र'यावि'र्ख्रुंयेव्यर्ख्, व्यर्थ्यव्यर्थेव्यव्यर्थः व्यर्थे यर्गेप्य'यप्यर्'र्द्

चर्मे.चमद्रमाष्ट्रश्राधियाना

५०. वर्ग् निवार्षु वर्भुवा उद्गुवा उद्गु मुंद्रिका होता

र्रेक्य पङ्गी पत्रवा

- त्तर्द्रः श्रेन्डिग्रेन्स्यत्व्रित्त्वरःश्रेप्यत्व्रात्यत्तरःश्रेप्यत्व्याः वित्रम्भेत्रः श्रेन्द्रः श्रेन्डिग्रेन्द्रः श्रेन्द्रः श्रेन्द्रः
- प्तः र्ह्णचायहैः र्वाः व्याः व्य व्याः व

बा इति वर्षे प्रमृतः द्वा के दित्रे वे विद्यान

- ५७. हैं र में गर्म में अरहते पर्यो प्रमुद हुं हुं र र्यो
- पर. र्देव.क्ष्य. त्व मालकाकात्रवालाचर. क्ष्र्यः म्वराच्यतः क्ष्र्यः विश्वतः विश्वतः व्यतः विश्वतः विश्वतः

53. The Regulatory Authority shall supervise inter-corporate investments in shares and debentures by adopting regulations.

nature of shares

54. Shares are movable property.

nomination

- 55. Every holder of shares in, or holder of debentures of, a company may, at any time nominate, a person to whom his shares in, or debentures of, the company shall vest in the event of his death.
- 56. Where the nominee is a minor, it shall be lawful for the holder of shares or debentures making the nomination to appoint any person to hold the shares or debentures as guardian or trustee of the nominee until the nominee attains majority.

Equity shares and pre-emption rights

- 57. Every company shall issue equity shares.
- 58. Subject to section 60, equity shares shall contain rights as defined in the company's Articles or by a resolution establishing the class of shares, including a right:

- (ग) र्केट मेरि ही र प्रताला पर्हे अया र्क् ते वरः र्के ग्रया कुरा प्रसूर वी
- (म) नर्गे, नर्ग
- (म) सह्मास्त्रीयम्भेताम्भः स्टिग्नेर्ययम्याधेरही
- प्तः चर्मि प्तित्रर्त्तुः श्रे न्यान्य प्याः श्चेन् न्वितः भ्रेन्य प्रस्तः भ्रेमा मानिः प्रम्यः स्वानि स्वा
- (10) માળાશ્ચેટ્ર ફ્રેંટ્સું કેમાં માં વર્ચા વ્યવસ્થે હતું ક્ષેયા કેમાં કેમાં કેમાં કેમાં કેમાં કેમાં કેમાં કેમ કેમાં માનવા હું : ક્ષેયા માં વર્ષા વરા વરા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વરા વર્ષા વરા વરા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વરા વરા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વરા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વરા વરા વર્ષા વર્ષા વરા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વરા વરા વરા વર્ષા વરા વરા વરા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વરા વરા વરા વર્ષા વરા વરા વરા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વરા વરા વરા વર્ષા વરા વરા વરા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વર્ષા વરા વરા વરા વર્ષા વરા વરા વરા વર્ષા વ

न्रीम्बःम्बयःचर्मे चम्दा

५७. चरुतः र्देवः स्त्रः चर्चा चर्चा चर्चा चर्चा चर्चा क्षेत्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्र चरः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः चर्चा चर्चा चर्चा चर्चा चर्चा चर्चा चर्चा स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स

- (a) to vote at general meetings of the company;
- (b) to receive dividends declared and paid from distributable profits;
- (c) to receive a return of capital upon winding-up.
- 59. Subject to any regulations or rules relating to the offer of shares to the public, a company's Articles or a shareholders' resolution establishing the class of shares may provide that the shares shall include a right to acquire newly issued equity shares before they are offered to any other person or entity.
- 60. If a company's Articles or a shareholders' resolution provide for equity shares to be issued as part of an employees' share scheme, the shares may be treated as a separate class with different terms, which need not include voting rights.

preference shares

61. Subject to its Articles and any shareholders' resolution, a company may issue preference shares.

- ्रेंद. र्कॅंट ब्रेंदि पठत र्दे त्र र्क्षः यटादः चर्मे प्यमित रिन्दे श्वास प्याप्त वि पर्द्ध मास्य प्राप्त प्रम चर्मे प्यमित प्रकट से र्क्षु दे र्चे स्र स्टेंद्र हे मा मी दिटः चर्मे दि रे प्रेंद्र प्यते दि से मास्य प्रम् मास्य स्था से स्टेंद्र प्रम् स्टेंद्र द्वे मासी दि स्टेंद्र प्रम् मास्य प्रमा स्टेंद्र स्टेंद्र प्रमा स्टेंद्र स्टें

 - (म) सह्माञ्चीताञ्चीःभुतात्मस्य अः इति मिः त्रवनः श्चीः नृक्षेणसः म्यास्य स्वरः विष्ट्राते । सह्माञ्चीताः स्वरः स्
- पदः चठतः र्न् द्रं स्व अप्ततः चर्मा चनितः न्वे । व्यक्तः वित् व्यक्तः व्यव्यवः व्यवक्तः व्यव्यवः व्यव्यव्यवः व्यव्यवः व्यव्यवः व्यव्यवः व्यवः व्यव्यवः व्यवः व्यवः व्यव्यवः व्यवः
- ५८. गायःश्चेत् कॅंट्स्थे: कॅंट्स्ये: कॅंट्स्ये: कंंट्स्ये: वर्षे: वर्षे: वर्षे: वर्षे: वर्षे: वर्षे: वर्षे: वर्षे: वर्षे: कंंट्स्ये: कंंट्स्ये: वर्षे: कंंट्स्ये: वर्षे: कंंट्स्ये: वर्षे: कंंट्स्ये: वर्षे: केंट्स्य: कंंट्स्य: कंं

- 62. Preference shares shall include preferential rights as defined in the company's Articles or by a shareholders' resolution establishing the class of shares:
 - (a) to receive dividends on a predetermined basis paid from distributable profits; and
 - (b) to receive a preferential right to return of capital upon winding-up.
- 63. Preference shares shall not include a right to vote at general meetings of the company, except that the Articles or a shareholders' resolution establishing the class of shares may provide for such a right in circumstances when payment of dividends is in arrears.
- 64. Preference shares may, if so provided in the company's Articles of Incorporation or in a resolution establishing the class of shares, include a right for dividends which have not been paid in any one year due to a lack of distributable profits to be paid in one or more subsequent years.

चर्चे चन्द्रित्व

वर्गे चम्द्री द्वे विष्या मी र्वेच द्वर खुर स्या

- ८५. चर्मे, चन्त्र सुरी, देने, प्रचा, कुच, संस्त्र सूच, स्वर, सूचक, सीचक, बीचका, खी, स्वर, सूचक, सीचक, बीचका, खी, स्वर, सूचक, सूचक, सीचका, बीचका, सूचक, सूचक
 - (ग) गायाश्चेत्र क्रॅन्स्बेतियङतर्त्व क्रुतिवर देश्याम्य क्रिष्टुन्यस्य वर्षेति । यगागाश्चेम्य अप्यापन्य ५८१
 - (म) र्नेबः र्कवः ५० यदः र्नेबः र्कवः र्क्षः यसः यायायाया

65. Preference shares shall be subject to redemption, at the instigation of the company or the shareholder, not more than ten years after their issue according to terms defined in the company's Articles or the shareholders' resolution establishing the class of shares.

Classes of shares

- 66. Subject to the provisions of sections 57 to 61 and the company's Articles, a company may issue such classes of shares as it considers appropriate and attach different rights and privileges to shares of different classes.
- 67. The issue and terms of any new class of shares shall be determined by an ordinary resolution of the shareholders following a recommendation from the directors.

Variation of class rights

- 68. The rights attached to a class of shares may only be varied:
 - (a) if the company's articles do not prohibit such a variation, and
 - (b) subject to the provisions of section 69.

- ८०. पर्वे प्रमुद्ध क्रिंदि नु । त्या क्ष्मि प्रमुद्ध क्ष्मि प्रमुद्ध क्ष्मि प्रमुद्ध क्ष्मि क्ष्मि क्ष्मि क्षम विश्व क्षमि क
 - (ग) र्वेच-५ प्रम्हुं ख्वेन-प्रम्पार्वे वैदि र्ने द्वार्थः कें म्ब्रे गी प्रक्र र्ने द र्द्धि विराधः पर्णिन-ने प्र्या र्वेद केंद्र केंद
 - (म) र्हें न्यूंति परुतः र्ने तुर्ति तुर्तः ने तुष्णाशः शुः र्ने तुर्वतः र्ह्यः प्राणितः ने त्या विष्णा विष
- ત્રાં કુંત્ર ક્રિત ક્રિત ક્રિત કરિ કુંત્ર ક્રિત કર્યા કરી કર્યા કર્યા કર્યા કર્યા કર્યા કર્યા કરી કર્યા કરા કર્યા કરા કર્યા કરા કર્યા કરા કર્યા કર્યા કર્યા કર્યા કરા કર્યા કર્યા
 - (ग) र्श्वेन्द्रेन्थंन्यते पर्वो प्यवित्त्र के स्वा पर्वे प्यवे प्यवे प्यवे प्रकार के स्वा पर्वे प्यवे प्रकार के स्वा पर्वे प्यवे प्रकार के स्वा प्रकार प्रकार के स्वा प्रकार प्र
 - त्य) विट्रायराय्ये क्ष्यायाय्ये प्रेतियाय्ये प्रत्यायाय्ये प्रत्याय्ये प्रत्ये प्रत्याय्ये प्रत्ये प्रत्याय्ये प्रत्ये प्

- 69. The rights attached to a class of shares may only be varied:
 - (a) in accordance with a provision in the company's articles for the variation of those rights, or
 - (b) where the company's articles contain no such provision, if the holders of shares of that class consent to the variation.
- 70. For the purposes of section 69, the consent of the holders of a class of a company's shares shall take the form of:
 - (a) consent in writing from the holders of at least threequarters in nominal value of the issued shares of that class or
 - (b) a special resolution passed at a separate general meeting of the holders of that class sanctioning the variation.
- 71. Any amendment of a provision contained in a company's articles for the variation of the rights attached to a class of shares, or the insertion of any such provision into the articles, is itself to be treated as a variation of those rights for the purposes of section 69.

चर्चे चनवर्श्वेन्द्वेतिकंन्द्रह्म

यदः नृष्ठे।ययाः यान्युन्युन्ययेवयः यार्ने क्षेत्रः वीयः श्चेन्य्ये प्रते प्रवीयः यात्रः विष्यः विष्यः विष्यः व स्वार्यः विष्यः विष्यः प्रते विष्यः विषयः विष

चर्मे चन्त्रे चर्मे वर्मे वर्मे

चरुतर्देब्रदरः में देवर्चमें दर्देश्यर्भे दर्वे वर्षे वर्षे

- चर्सः व्याप्तः व्याप्तः विश्वतः व्याप्तः व्यापतः व्यापत
- प्रवाप्त्र विश्वति विष्वति विश्वति विश्वति विश्वति विश्वति विश्वति विष्वति वि

Restrictions on the issue of shares

72. A company's Articles or the company in general meeting may determine the maximum number of shares in any given class which may be issued by the directors and the timescale in which such shares may be issued.

uniform call on shares

- 73. Where calls on shares for unpaid share capital are made, such calls shall be made on a uniform basis for shares falling in the same class.
- 74. For purpose of section 73, shares of the same nominal value on which different amounts have been paid up shall not be deemed to fall under the same class.

Changes to shares defined in the Articles

- 75. Where the classes of a company's shares are specified in the company's Articles of Incorporation, any change shall constitute a change to the Articles.
- 76. If the change is not specified in the Articles, notice of the issue of a new class of shares shall be delivered to the Registrar in the prescribed form within fifteen days of the passing of the shareholders' resolution.

चर्चे चर्ने चर्ने व्यवस्था

- ब्यः र्ट्रेब्रंखुः व्या व्हेरःमञ्जेयः र्श्वेत्रः वित्रः वित्रं वित्रः वित्रः वित्रः वित्रः वित्रः वित्रः वित्र वित्रः वित्रं वित्रः व
- र०. र्रेव.क्ष्य. चक्षुव.तबील.वाय.त्या.वा.लव.हुर.ट्रंब्.ली.लट.हिय.ट्रंबील. बी.लवा.हुर.क्. लट.व. वायश.हिटश.क्.ट्रंचील.ट्रं. वा.ट्रं.तचट.क्वील. क्यांत्रस.कुव. चक्षीय.तबील.वाय.त्यंत्रस.क्.ट्रंव.क्.वील. चक्षीय.तबील.वाय.त्यंत्रस्व.

मूँगियस्थियः चर्गे स्मित्र

19. વાળાશ્રીન, શુ.નેશન્યા.શૂન્કો.કુવા.વાંચા. મનાવા.લી. શું.નેશન્યા.લી. શુંને.તા.કુવે. વર્ષા.ત્વેત.કું.શું.તું.કું.યું.વાંચા.લર્સે.લી.

Share certificates

- 77. Every private company shall issue each shareholder with a certificate in the prescribed form confirming his shareholding.
- 78. A share certificate issued under section 77 shall be prima facie evidence of the title of the shareholder to such shares and shall be delivered to the shareholder concerned within one month from the date of allotment.
- 79. All blank forms to be used for issue of share certificates shall be printed and the printing shall be done only on the authority of a resolution of the Board or a committee thereof. The blank forms shall be consecutively numbered and shall be kept in the custody of such person as the Board may appoint for the purpose.
- 80. The provisions of sections 77 to 79 shall apply to debenture certificates or as nearly thereto as circumstances admit.

Dematerialised shares

81. If a public company offers its shares to the public, the shares shall be in dematerialised form.

५१. गृत्यःश्चेर्' र्कॅंट्स्ये'र्रे'ग्रीयः स्ट्गी'चर्म्'य्यवरःर्कुः श्चे'र्यस्यायुःयार्श्वेर्'याःडेत् चर्मे'प्यवतःर्रेर्कुः व्यगःतिकुरः व्यट्यंभूगायस्वायःर्कुः श्चे'र्यव्यार्भेग

श्चेदारमुव्याम्य ध्येमा

- २०. श्चित्रत्वायाम् योगार्श्वे नित्रे हैं श्चुत नर्भे नित्र नित्र स्वि श्चेषा न स्वा हें प्येन यतः श्चेषा मात्रे र्सुं याषा सारायाया स्वापाय स्वापाय स्वापाय स्वापाय स्वापाय स्वापाय स्वापाय स्वापाय स्वापाय

चर्षे प्रमुद्र प्रकट्से र्सुं पृतः प्रभुति द्युष यात धीया प्रकट्से र्सु यी र्से देया

- ५५. क्रॅंटरचें.बा.र.बीश. वह र्देवर्द्ध. ट्याप्टरप्त अट्टर्म प्याप्टरप्त अत्राप्त प्रवाप प्रमाप्त प्रवाप प्रमाप्त प्रवाप प्रमाप्त प्रवाप प्रमाप्त प्रवाप प्रमाप प्रमाप प्रवाप प्रमाप प्रम प्रमाप प्रम प्रमाप प्रम प्रमाप प्रमाप प्रमाप प्रमाप प्रमाप प्रमाप प्रमाप प्रमाप प्रमाप

 - (त) चर्मी प्रत्युत्य मुर्शन सर्बेन सर्बेन सर्वेन स्थेन स्थेन सर्वेन स्थेन स्थ

82. If the company does not offer its shares to the public, its shares may be in certificated or dematerialised form.

Debentures

- 83. If a company issues debentures, these shall be secured and shall not carry voting rights.
- 84. The issue of debentures shall be subject to regulations made by the Regulatory Authority.

Register of shareholders and debenture holders

- 85. Every company shall keep a register of its shareholders and debenture holders, which may be in any form which allows for information to be readily retrieved, and enter therein the following particulars:
 - (a) the name and address of each shareholder and debenture holder;
 - (b) the shares held by each shareholder, distinguishing each share by its number except where such shares are held with a depository, or debentures held by each holder, distinguishing each debenture by its number except where such debentures are held with a depository;

- (म) भ्रे:र्रे:रे:पत्नेब:रु: र्वे:रेप:ब्रट: पर्मे(प्यवतःत्रक्रटःभ्रेः धटःव:पश्चेवः त्रमुव्यःम्ब:धेम्।त्रकटःभ्रे:श्वेः र्वे:पर्मे(रःत्यन्:पत्रे:त्व्व:केंश्वः
- (८) श्रे.मूं. मूंजाल्ये विषय्यक्ष्यं. स्टार्यस्थे विषयः विष
- स्त्रम् प्रति स्त्रम् स्त्रम्
- याद्भावात्त्रम् विकासीयात्त्रम् विकासीयात्रम् विद्यास्त्रम् विकासीयात्रम् विद्यास्त्रम् विद्यास्त्रम् विद्यास्य विद
- २७. नङ्यः विश्वश्वः यद्देतः द्वां त्याः वार्श्ववाः श्रह्में न्याः व्यवः विश्वः विश

वर्गे वन्तरहुं देव दवेव वेंग हुं न दी

त्र प्रतित्र प्रतित्र प्रतित्र प्रति प्रत

- (c) the date on which each person was entered in the register as a shareholder or debenture holder;
- (d) the date on which any person ceased to be a shareholder or debenture holder; and
- (e) person or persons nominated in the event of the death of shareholder or debenture holder.
- 86. A company may, after giving not less than seven days previous notice by advertisement in the newspaper, close the register of shareholders or debenture holders for any period or periods not exceeding in the aggregate thirty days in a year, but not exceeding fifteen days at any one time.
- 87. The register of beneficial owners maintained by a depository shall be deemed to be a register of shareholders or debenture holders, as the case may be, for the purposes of this Act.

issue of shares at a premium

88. Pursuant to any regulations made by the Regulatory Authority, an existing company may, with the consent of the general meeting by special resolution, issue shares at a

र्वेग्।पर्में,प्रमृतः हुँ द्विंद्विंग्यः क्षेत्रमः द्विः स्त्रायन्त्रेयः स्त्रायन्त्रेयः स्त्रायन्त्रेयः स्त्र "देत्रः यन्त्रेपः प्रमृतः स्त्रायः स्त्रायः स्त्रायः स्त्रायः स्त्रायः स्त्रायः स्त्रायः स्त्रायः स्त्रायः स्त पर्द्वग्रमः दुर्ग्।

- २०. क्रूट्मे.ग्रीम. इय.प्रम्याचार्य्याच्यतिः क्ष्याः मी.यटामम. जमा.ण्यायामचा.क्र्याः पर्यः मायर-पूर्वः स्वाप्तम्याच्याः स्वाप्तम्याः स्वाप्तम्यः स्वाप्तम्यः स्वाप्तम्यः स्वाप्तम्यः स्वाप्तम्यः स्व

 - (म) र्हें र से देश मिल पर्यं माल वर्ष माल वर्ष माल वर्ष माल करा माल कर के प्राप्त कर क
 - (म) र्क्ट्र-इंतरेयन्त्रां स्टब्स्य-मुनःक्षेर्ण्यन्त्रीः इंदर्भः स्टब्स्यः स
 - (८) र्ट्स्ट्रिन्द्रित्रस्य प्रति क्ष्या क्ष

रेक्'सर'स्य र्घेषः वर्षे व्यवस्थित् ह्ये

- ૯૦. ગાયા શ્રેન ગાનુસ ગામાય છે જ જે તે હું ભુગાનુ સાને પ્રાંત પારે કર્યો કર્યો. જે તે કે માં સ્વાર્થ કર્યો કર્યા કર્યા કર્યો કર્યા કર્યો કર્યા ક

premium and the amount of premium shall be transferred to an account to be called "the share premium account".

- 89. The share premium account may be applied by the company:
 - (a) in paying up unissued shares of the company to be issued to shareholders of the company as fully paid bonus shares;
 - (b) in writing off the preliminary expenses of the company;
 - (c) in writing off the expenses of, or the commission paid or discount allowed on, any issue of shares of the company; or
 - (d) in providing for the premium payable on the redemption of any redeemable preference shares or of any debentures of the company.

issue of shares at a discount

- 90. A company may issue, at a discount, shares of a class already issued if the following conditions are fulfilled:
 - (a) the issue is authorised by a special resolution passed in the general meeting and sanctioned by the Regulatory Authority;

- (म) र्हें रुषे रेषे भाषा है अविचायन रहे सम्वतः विचाय विकास क्षेत्र विचाय क्षेत्र विचा
- (१). र्हॅन्स्रे-डेग्'ग्नेश कृत-पर्गि-द्रिय-प्रहेत्यः नेत्रं प्रि-स्र-स्व-र्ध्वाः प्रश्नः विद्याः केत्रः क्ष्यः विद्याः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः विद्याः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः विद्याः क्ष्यः क्षयः क्ष्यः क्षः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्षः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्यः क्ष्

चर्मि चम्तर प्रः चश्चित्र त्र शुक्षा या वर्षे या वर्षे श्री र्रे र्

- - (गा) र्झे पर्गो प्रमुच प्यते र्से प्रे के मा क्षेत्र प्या केत्र त्र स्त्रे व्या क्षेत्र स्त्रे प्राप्त स्त्रे स्त्रे स्त्रे प्राप्त स्त्रे स्त

- (b) the company has filed its first audited annual accounts.
- 91. A company may apply to the Regulatory Authority on payment of the prescribed fee for an order sanctioning the issue of shares at a discount, and, on such application, the Regulatory Authority may, if it thinks proper having regard to all the circumstances, make an order sanctioning the issue on such terms and conditions as it thinks fit.
- 92. The company shall file with the Registrar a copy of the order of the Regulatory Authority and the particulars of shares issued at a discount within fifteen days of allotment thereof.

Transfer of shares and debentures

- 93. A company shall not register a transfer of shares in, or debentures of, the company unless an instrument of transfer in the prescribed form executed by or on behalf of the transferor and transferee has been delivered to the company along with:
 - (a) in the case of a listed company, a trade confirmation note of the dealing broker confirming the relevant transaction:

- (म) र्हेन्स्रेग्नाब्रुग्नान्स्रुन्छेर्यान्स्रुन्स्रेत्रः स्मिन्स्रन्स्रेत्रः नर्मे प्रम्यः स्मिन्स्र स्मिन्स्र स्मिन्स्रित्रः स्मिन्स्रित्रः स्मिन्स्रित्रः स्मिन्स्रित्रः स्मिन्स्र
- ૡ૰. ર્દ્દેશ હ્વાન્ય યહેલ માર્ગિ કર્મો કર્માં વારા કર્માં મારે મારા કર્માં મારા ક્ષેત્ર કર્માં કર્માં મારા કર્મા મારા કર્મા મારા કર્માં મારા કર્મા મારા કર્માં મારા કર્મા મારા
- ५५. र्देव.क्व.५३ ४८.५० मयु.२ब्र्रिट्य.ट्व.४८. क्रुव.चर्ग्र.४८.४८. व्याचा.क.क्व.५५ ४८.५ब्र्र्य.व्याच.व्याच्य.व्याच.

- (b) in the case of any other company, the certificate relating to the share or debenture as the case may be.
- 94. Nothing in section 93 shall prejudice any power of the private company under its Articles to enforce the restrictions contained therein against the right to transfer the shares of such company.
- 95. Subject to the provisions of sections 93 and 94 and any regulations made by the Regulatory Authority in respect of foreign direct investment, the shares or debentures of a company shall be freely transferable.
- 96. The shares in, or debentures of, the company shall be transmitted on the death of the holder thereof to the nominee, failing which the Board may transmit the shares or debentures, as the case may be, in the name of the legal heirs on production of order of the Court.
- 97. If a company does not transfer the shares in, or debentures of, a company, within one month from the date of lodgement of the instrument of transfer and the certificate in respect of the share or debenture concerned or default is made, or unnecessary delay takes place in entering in the register of

- - (प्य) म्रॅं देन-द्रमा-पर्डेश-तन्तर्-द्रम् प्यते-पर्मि-प्रमु-त्रम् क्रिं द्रम् न्यते-प्रमु-पर्मि-पर्मि-प्रमु-पर्मि-पर्मि-प्रमु-पर्मि-पर्मि-प्रमु-पर्मि

रत्यी पर्यो प्रमुक्त हुं ह्यूर विया हें दी

- ८८. र्नेब्राक्षंत्र १०१ ५८. १०३ सप्ते बरः केन्न पर्मेन्न स्थित स्थित स्थान स्
- २००. र्कॅटम्बेंग्गामीश्यापटा स्टामी पर्मी प्रमिता र्क्टुं के प्राप्त के दाया का स्वाप्त प्रमान के प्रम के प्रमान के प्रमान के प्रमान के प्रमान के प्रमान के प्रमान के

shareholders the fact of any person having become, or ceased to be a shareholder, the person aggrieved, or any shareholder of the company, or the company itself may appeal to the Regulatory Authority on payment of the prescribed fee.

- 98. Where a person appeals to the Regulatory Authority in accordance with section 97, the Regulatory Authority, after hearing the parties, may either dismiss the appeal or by order:
 - (a) direct that the transfer or transmission shall be registered by the company and the company shall comply with the order within ten days of the receipt of the order; or
 - (b) direct rectification of the register and also direct the company to pay damages, if any, sustained by the aggrieved party.

Buy-back of own shares

- 99. No company shall have the power to buy its own shares except and subject to such restrictions or limitations specified in sections 102 and 103.
- 100. No company shall give loan or provide any financial assistance, directly or indirectly, for purchase or subscription of its shares.

- १०१. र्नेब. १०० नयुःबर्च्या्र्ट्रेल्य्यःबर्च्याःबर्च्यःवर्च्यः चर्यावाःक्ष्यःवन्यः क्षाः वर्णावाःक्ष्यःवन्यः क्षाः
 - (ग) र्ट्याः भ्रीतः तच्चीयः चीर्वाः चीर्यः स्टामीः क्ष्रेटायूरीः भ्रीः तर्चीयः भ्रीनयः स्थः प्राप्तः । स्टामीः क्ष्रिः तर्चीयः भ्रीनयः स्थः । स्टामीः क्ष्रिः तर्चीयः भ्रीनयः स्थः ।
 - (म) र्ह्य-भ्रेन्य-भ्रान्त्र्य-भ्रम्प्त-भ्रम्पत-भ्रम्प्त-भ्रम्प्त-भ्रम्प्त-भ्रम्प्त-भ्रम्प्त-भ्रम्प्त-भ्रम्पत-भ्रम्प्त-भ्रम्प्त-भ्रम्प्त-भ्रम्पत-भ्य-भ्रम्पत-भ्रम्य-भ्रम्य-भ्रम्य-भ्रम्पत-भ्रम्पत-भ्रम्य-भ्रम्य-भ्रम्य-भ्रम्य-भ्रम्य-भ्रम्य-भ्रम्य-भ
- १०२. र्कॅटम्बे डिना निका र र नी मुक्केर प्रति हु स्वाप्त कार हुत क्षेत्र स्वाप्त क्षेत्र स्वाप्त क्षेत्र स्वापत स

 - (Π) \hat{a}^{\dagger}_{1} ન્ત્રેને ત્રું સુરાવેના કે \hat{a}^{\dagger}_{1} ના સુરાવેના સુરાવેના કે \hat{a}^{\dagger}_{1} ના સુરાવેના કે \hat{a}^{\dagger}_{1} ના સુરાવેના સુરાવ
- १०३. र्नेत.क्य.१००४ तपु.वट्यायाता.क्षेत्र. श्चर.ज्या.क्र्यूया.क्र्यूया.क्र्यूया.क्र्यूया.क्र्यूया.क्र्यूया.क्र्यूया
 - (ग) कः र्क्षूब्रात्युः ग्विः म्वव्याः स्त्रेः ग्वव्यः म्वव्यः प्यतः म्वतः म्वतः यहः स्त्रेः स्त्रः म्वतः स्वरः स्

- 101. Nothing in section 100 shall prohibit:
 - (a) the lending of money by a financial institution in the ordinary course of its business; or
 - (b) the provision by a company, in accordance with any scheme of money for purchase of fully paid up shares by its employees, including its Chief Executive Officer and other working directors holding salaried office.
- 102. A company shall have the right to buy back its own shares from out of its free reserves, share premium account or the proceeds of a prior issue made specifically for the purpose of buy-back under this section, if:
 - (a) the company has authorised such buy-back by a special resolution in that behalf in general meeting;
 - (b) the company shall, after completion of the buy-back have a debt-equity ratio not exceeding 2:1 or such higher ratio as may be prescribed.
- 103. The buy-back under section 102 may be:
 - (a) from the existing shareholders on a proportionate basis; or

- (प) ब्रिंगक्रूरक्ष परवा
- (म) चर्मे प्रमृतिः श्वरूषः त्यं र द्वर्षः द्वर्षः व्यव्यव्यक्ष्यः ने प्यतः व्यव्यक्षः विश्वर्षः विश्वर्यः विश्वर्षः विश्वर्यः विश्वर्षः विश्वर्यः विश्वर्यः विश्वर्यः विश्वर्यः विश्वर्यः विश्वयः विश्वर्यः विश्वर्यः विश्वर्यः विश्वर्यः व
- (८) तम्बरायेदार्भेमा ५५ त्या स्थापन १५ त्या स्या स्थापन १५ त्या स्थापन १५ त्या स्थापन १५ त्या स्थापन १५ त्या स
- ्ठ) क्रुव्यनर्गेद्रन्नन्द्रस्व क्रुशः ग्वरम्य र्धेत्र देश्येत्रस्य म्वन्यः ग्वरम्पर्द्यस्य क्रियाः
- १००. र्कॅंटर्स्ट्रे डिना नीसा पर्ने प्तितर हुं सुर त्येन सर्वे प्यते हे सर निवस निस्ति त्ये प्रते क्ष्ये क्ष्ये
 - (म) र्ह्यन्थ्रेप्तन्भेषः र्श्वेन्द्रम्याः यहात्र्यः प्रम्यत्रः स्वर्ण्यः स्वरं स्वर
 - क्ष्रियः में 'तर्म् व'म्नी' मा वेद्रान्द्रव'म्ने 'क्ष्र्यं में देद्रान्तु 'र्यावेद्यं मावेद्यं में में प्राप्त प्रम्थे मावेद्यं में में में प्रम्थे मावेद्यं मावेद्यं में प्रम्थे मावेद्यं में प्रम्थे मावेद्यं में प्रम्थे मावेद्यं मावेद्य

- (b) from the open market; or
- (c) from odd lots, this is to say, where the lot of securities in a listed company is smaller than such market lot as may be specified by the Securities Exchange; or
- (d) by purchasing the securities issued to the employees of the company, pursuant to a scheme of stock option; or
- (e) in any other manner approved by the Regulatory Authority.
- 104. Before a company buys back its own shares, there shall be reasonable grounds for believing that:
 - (a) the company is or, after the buy-back, would be able to pay its debts and liabilities as they become due; and
 - (b) after the buy-back, the realisable value of the company's assets would not be less than the aggregate of its debts and liabilities.
- 105. The buy-back under section 102 is subject to the approval of the Regulatory Authority on payment of the prescribed fee.

चर्मे न्यमतः न न्याबाधिवः चर्ने याः याहनः याबवः ह्यः स्थान्य स्थाः स्थान्य स्यान्य स्थान्य स्यान स्थान्य स्थान

- १००. मन्याम्यास्यास्यास्य स्वाप्त्रम् चर्मा मन्यः यहास्य स्वर्णाम्य स्वरत्य स्वर्णाम्य स्वर्णाम्य स्वरत्य स्वर्णाम्य स्वरत्य स्वरं स्वरं स्वरत्य स्वरं स
 - (ग) र्ह्चेन्'तर्नेन्'ग्री'ग्व'र्क्वन'र्क्क्'नर्गोन्'यते'ग्वश्वयःनेव'र्ठम'र्ख्यः क्रुब्द'नर्गोन्' नवन्त्रद्देव'ग्रीश'ग्वन्यःम्बुव'यः'न्न्'।
 - (म) मृद्यान्य मृत्यान्त्र प्याप्त म्याप्त म्यापत म्याप्त म्याप्त म्यापत म
- २०५. तद्ये:र्भेग'र्र्र्ग्याङेग'य्यः म्यायाः म्यायाः व्यायाः स्वायाः स्वायाः स्वायाः स्वायाः स्वायाः स्वायाः स्व द्वायाः हेतः स्वायाः स्वयाः स्वायाः स्वायाः स्वयाः स्वयः स्वय

म्बलादेवादः म्बलादेवावसूकामतिवहर्देवा

१०० म्याप्ति प्रत्याया प्रत्याप्ति प्रत्याप्ति । मुक्षाप्ति मुक्षाप्ति । मुक्षापति । मुक्षाप्ति । मुक्षाप्ति । मुक्षाप्ति । मुक्षाप्ति । मुक्षापति । मुक्षाप्ति । मुक्षाप्ति । मुक्षाप्ति । मुक्षाप्ति । मुक्षापति । मुक्षाप्ति । मुक्षापति । मुक्षा

offer of shares and other securities to the public

- 106. If a public company intends to offer its shares or other securities to the public, the company shall apply to the Securities Exchange for listing of its securities at the Securities Exchange.
- 107. No offer of shares or other securities to the public shall be made until:
 - (a) a prospectus setting out the terms of the offer has been approved by the Regulatory Authority; and
 - (b) a copy of the approved prospectus has been delivered to the Registrar.
- 108. No one shall publish or otherwise issue any form of application for securities of a company unless the form is accompanied by a prospectus or an abridged prospectus.

Content of prospectus and abridged prospectus

109. A prospectus or abridged prospectus shall contain such information as is prescribed by the Regulatory Authority.

मानवारीय द्वर हुदालुमानामानवार महिदासुर महिदासिर मान

- मुलालना कु ख्रिक्ष प्राप्त निर्देश स्त्री स
- ११११ म्बर्धाः वित्तं स्वरः अप्यत्वे प्यतिः मास्वरः पर्वे प्यतिः प्यतिः प्यतिः स्वरः वित्वरः स्वरः स्व

१११. र्नेब र्कव १११० ५५ ११११ मदी र्नेब स्था

Liability for misstatement in prospectus

- 110. Notwithstanding the approval of a prospectus by the Regulatory Authority, where a prospectus includes any untrue statement or any statement, promise or forecast is made which is false, deceptive or misleading or by any dishonest concealment of material facts, induces or attempts to induce any person to subscribe for shares in, or debentures of, a company and its directors and the Chief Executive Officer shall be liable according to the law of the land.
- 111. In case of untrue statement in the prospectus, a company, its directors and the Chief Executive Officer of the company shall be liable to pay compensation for the loss or damages suffered by an investor, as may be determined by the Royal Court of Justice on a petition made by an investor or jointly by the investors.

112 For purposes of sections 110 and 111:

(a) a statement included in a prospectus shall be deemed to be untrue if the statement is misleading in the form and context in which it is included; and (म) म्रम्यायार्हेन् किम्मी दिन्यमः म्रम्नि स्विम्पि स्वि

बरर्केंदा

- १११३. ब्रह्मार्वेन् भी से हें यह सुद्रमीय विन्नु सार्केयाय र्कु यह
 - (म्) विंगी त्यः स्वा त्यः अप्ता अप्ता स्वा त्यः विंगः विंशः विंशः
 - पत्रेण त्वन्त्री

 (व) श्रे. इ.च. द्वेण त्वन्त्री

 स्त्राचित्र क्षेत्र हेत् क्षेत्र हेत् त्ये क्षेत्र क्षेत्र
 - (म) म्वस्यम् द्वार्यक्ष्यः स्वीत् स्

(a) where the omission from a prospectus of any matter is calculated to mislead, the prospectus shall be deemed, in respect of such omission, to be a prospectus in which an untrue statement is included.

insider trading

113. No insider shall:

- either on his own behalf or on behalf of any other person, deal in securities of a company listed on the Securities Exchange on the basis of any unpublished price sensitive information;
- (b) communicate any unpublished price sensitive information to any person, with or without his request for such information, except as required in the ordinary course of business or under any law; or
- (c) counsel or instigate any other person to deal in securities of any company on the basis of unpublished price sensitive information.

११६. र्नेब र्कंब १११३ यदि र्नेब सुः

- श्रेतशः ह्यं क्ष्यं स्वार्थः व्यावार्यः स्वार्थः स्वार्थः स्वार्थः व्याव्यः स्वार्थः व्याव्यः स्वार्थः व्याव्यः व्याव्यः स्वार्थः स्वार्थः व्याव्यः स्वार्थः स्वर्थः स्वार्थः स्वार्थः स्वार्थः स्वरं स्वरं
- (म) "त्रचेत्यः पर्धेन् प्यते स्रोः" चेत्रः स्रोः त्र ने श्चेषायः मृतिः त्र न्यार्वेन् ने पर्धेन् स्रोः त्र ने श्चेषायः मृतिः त्र न्यार्वेन् ने पर्धेन् स्रोः त्र ने श्चेषायः मृतिः त्र न्यार्वेन् ने पर्धेन् स्रोः विष्
- (म) "म्बर्भ में हिर सुर स्थित स्या स्थित स्थित
 - (१) क्रूट मेरिय न्द्रिय तहीय ही मुन तहार ही
 - (४) अञ्चतः न्युन्यः मुर्यायः मुत्र्यः मुत्र्यः मुत्र्यः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्रः स्त्र प्रमुद्रः स्त्रः स

- 114. For the purposes of section 113:
 - (a) "insider" means any person who is or was connected with the company or is deemed to have been connected with the company and who is reasonably expected to have access, by virtue of such connection, to unpublished price sensitive information in respect of securities of the company, or who has received or has had access to such unpublished price sensitive information;
 - (b) "connected person" shall have the meaning defined in regulations;
 - (c) "unpublished price sensitive information" means any information which relates to the following matters or is of concern, directly or indirectly, to a company, and is not generally known or published by such company for general information, but which if published or known, is likely to materially affect the price of securities of that company in the market:
 - (1) financial results of the company;
 - (2) intended declaration of dividend, both interim or final:

- (4) म्बरायेबरचर्नमामहरार्द्धःर्श्वेन्द्वे धरावस्थारार्थमार्द्धेदी
- र्ष्ट्र.जन्म.जुषी (९) म्भेरे.तकर.मोधु.स्र्व्ञा.मोट.र्देट. लट.ये.जन्न.पंगीज.मोन्नरता.
- (प) यञ्चर्याः क्ष्यः प्यत्यः व्यव्यानस्यः कुं स्वित्।

- (3) issue or buy back of securities;
- (4) any major expansion plans or execution of new projects;
- (5) amalgamation, merger or takeover;
- (6) disposal of the whole or substantially the whole of the undertaking;
- (7) such other information as may affect the earnings of the company; and
- (8) any changes in policies, plans or operations of the company.
- 115. Any insider who deals in securities or communicates any information or counsels any person dealing in securities in contravention of section 113 shall be liable for value based sentencing or fine up to Nu.100 million or both.
- 116. Where the Regulatory Authority, on the basis of information in its possession, is of the opinion that it is necessary to investigate and inspect the books of account, other records and documents of an insider, it may appoint an Inspector or Inspectors, who shall carry out an investigation and report within seven days of the conclusion of the investigation.

- ११४. व्हर्पोर्वन् भ्री-ब्रे-दिन् प्यसः भ्रव-व्हन्यसः भ्री-सः व्यस्ति स्थान्तः प्रम्यस्य प्रम्यस
 - (ग) व्रद्याविन् ग्रीः शेः देश्वीशः न् श्रेमशः नश्रेमशः वश्येनः श्रीः स्वरः व्यामानः स्ट्राईमः म्यामान्याने स्वरं व्यामान्यः स्वरं व्यामान्यः स्वरं व्यामान्यः स्वरं व्यामान्यः स्वरं व्यामान्यः स्वरं व्यामान

 - (म) दर्रावर्षित् भ्री के र्रेप्य दे मीका माद्रायेद पर्दे मा माहर् रही ते क्री स्था के के र्रेप्य माद्राय के स्था के स
 - (८) दे.जीयायाजी.वर्ष्यत्येत्.जी.श्री.स्यूचे. क्षूच्यायायाजी. यावराष्ट्री

- 117. On receipt of the report of investigation, the Regulatory Authority may communicate the findings of the report to the insider and call for its explanation or further information, if any, within such time as may be specified.
- 118. On receipt of further information or explanation from the insider, the Regulatory Authority may without prejudice to its right to initiate criminal prosecution under section 115, give such directions to protect the interest of investors and in the interest of the securities market and for due compliance of the provisions of this Act, as it deems fit for all or any of the following purposes:
 - (a) directing the insider not to deal in securities in any particular manner;
 - (b) prohibiting the insider from disposing of any of the securities acquired in violation of section 113; or
 - (c) restraining the insider to communicate or counsel any person to deal in securities, and
 - (d) order removal of such insider from the company

गर्रेग अर्दैन।

- ११८. श्रे.स्डिमामीशः मादायेदायर्दमामाहर्ष्यद्देश्यायरमी।द्दर हुँ हैंरायघयःश्लेर प्रिय्यत्रियमी।यत्वतः प्रदानादायेदायर्दमामाहर्षायत्वतः हुँ हैंदियघयःश्लेर यत्रिमादर्भायत्वतः प्रदानाद्देशः प्रदेशस्त्राच्छी।यर्मी।यत्वतः प्रदानाद्देशःयेदायर्द्दमाः माहर्मालद्दर्भेः मार्थेमा सर्दिर्भे माद्दर्यत्वमा दुर्मे।
- १४०. क्रुव्र'नर्गि5'5्नर'त्रहेंद्र'क्रीशः गर्शेग'सहेंद्र'चु'र्स्चे'र्स्ड्'र्स्'ख्रिन'सदेंस्चीगशःगवि'र्स्ड्'

नर्गे निवत्यायर निविद्या स्त्रीत्र

- २२२. क्रूट्सं क्ष्माम्बर पर्माप्तवा यद्यान्त्र स्त्रीत्व पर्मा निर्माणिक पर्माप्तवा यद्यान्त्र स्त्रीत्व पर्माप्तवा यद्यान्त्र स्त्रीत्व पर्माप्तवा यद्यान्त्र स्त्रीत्व पर्माप्तवा यद्यान्त्र स्त्रीत्व पर्माप्तवा स्त्रीत्व पर्माप्तवा स्त्रीत्व पर्माप्तवा स्त्रीत्व स
 - (ग) र्श्वेन'ने'र्सेन'र्रुटः र्झे'मर्गेन'रवनन'ने'सेन'यः धटाबा
- ११२. र्झ. प्रमूच. क्षे. लूच. प्रमुच. क्षे. लूच. प्रमुच. प्रमूच. प्रमू

Depositories

- 119. Where a person acquires shares or other securities which are traded at a Securities Exchange, those shares or other securities shall be held by a depository.
- 120. The Regulatory Authority may make regulations governing the operation of depositories.

private placement of shares

- 121. A company may offer its shares or other securities to specific persons if the shares or other securities concerned are:
 - (a) in issue but not listed; or
 - (b) not yet in issue

provided that the offer does not involve an offer to the public or to existing holders of the company's shares or other securities.

122. The placement of shares by a listed company shall be subject to rules of the Regulatory Authority.

चर्मे निर्मा अप्ता अप्त अप्ता अप्ता

१२५. मृष्यः चर्मा प्रमृतिः सः सः प्रिनः सः स्रिन्सः स्रिनः स्रिन्सः स्रिनः स्रि

- (ग) देते पर्वाप्तवर्षः इत्याप्त प्रवापत्ति । व्यापत्ति । व्यापत्त
- (म) म्वस्य प्रति प्रति
- (म) देते'चर्ने'चन्दर्स्'म्रान्य अटार्द्रान्यायाञ्चमः श्रेष्ट्रद्रान्ये श्रेष्ट्राच्या
- (८) श्चरः स्वाप्त्रं स्वाप्तः प्रमायः प्रमायः स्वाप्तः स्वापतः स्वापतः
- (ठ) र्रेव.क्य. १४० मधु.वरम्बाया.क्षेत्र. यम्.यमधु.क्ष.क्षेत्र.क्षेत्र.क्षेत्र. वरमःश्रुव.तद्व.क्ष्य.तम् वर्षा.वर्षाय्येत्यः वर्षा.वर्षायः स्वरःक्षेत्र.क्षेत्र. हेवा

र्केंद्रम्भेरदि-त्मेश नेत्युग्नश्चरत्वन्ने क्षेत्रग्राह्मश्चर्यात्रुत्रः वृत्त्वत्वर्तिन् र्वः चर्गान्द्रवर्णे नर्भवरत्युः भ्रेत्रः भ्रेत्रः वेत्रवर्त्त्वर्त्तात्वर्त्तात्वर्त्ताः क्षेत्रः व्यवस्थः स्वर्त्ताः विद्यान्तिः

- (१) क्रेन्-तु-पर्गोन्-ने-प्पेन-पतिः त्तु-पर्यतः त्तु-पर्यतः क्रेन-पर्यतः क्रिन-पर्यतः क्रिन-पर्
- (४) म्या श्रीन् नश्चुन्य नर्केशन्य श्रीत्य नहेत्र हो। नरुतः र्वेतः हुं त्युः नश्चुन्य नर्केशः ने विक्षुन्य न्येत्र न्येत्य न्येत्य न्येत्येत्र न्येत्र न्येत्र न्येत्र न्येत्य न्येत्र न्येत्

increase or consolidation of share capital

- 123. If a company having a share capital has:
 - (a) increased its share capital beyond the authorised share capital;
 - (b) consolidated and divided its share capital into shares of larger amount than its existing shares;
 - (c) sub-divided its shares or any of them;
 - (d) redeemed any redeemable preference shares; or
 - (e) cancelled any shares, otherwise than in connection with a reduction of share capital under section 124;

The company shall within thirty days after doing so, deliver to the Registrar:

- (i) a certified copy of the special resolution passed in the general meeting, accompanied by the prescribed fee; and
- (ii) if the change necessitates a change in the Articles, a copy of the Articles as amended in accordance with section 28.

सर्वे नित्रं स. इ. सरस्य

- - (ग) नर्गे न्यमित्र अः संर्धेन् है त्यसः कन् त्युसः हो प्यन्यः मुन्द है । न्यमितः यन् स्ट्र न्यो त्यवि नः ने न्यो न्यस्य प्यन्यः यन्ति । क्रम्प है ।
- ११५५. र्क्टॅन्स्रे-मीयः चर्मा-प्यविश्वास्य स्वरास्य स्वरास्य स्वरामी म्वराय स्वरास्य स्वरास्

Reduction of share capital

- 124. Subject to the approval by the Regulatory Authority, a company limited by shares, may, if so authorised by its Articles, by special resolution, reduce its share capital in any way, and in particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power:
 - (a) extinguish or reduce the liability of any of its shares in respect of share capital not paid-up;
 - (b) either with or without extinguishing or reducing liability on any of its shares, cancel any paid-up share capital which is lost, or is unrepresented by available assets; or
 - (c) either with or without extinguishing or reducing liability on any of its shares, pay off any paid-up share capital which is in excess of the wants of the company; and
 - (d) may, if and so far as is necessary, alter its Articles by reducing the amount of its share capital and of its shares accordingly.
- 125. The company shall file an application with the Regulatory Authority for approval of a reduction of the share capital and the petition shall be heard by the Regulatory Authority in accordance with the procedure prescribed in regulations.

- १२८. श्रे-द्रश्नरमार्जेटम्ब्रे-डेम्मोम्न पर्मे प्रति स्वाद्धः स्वत्यः स्वाद्धः स्वाद्धः स्वत्यः स्वाद्धः स्वाद्धः स्वाद्धः स्वाद्धः स्वाद्धः स्वादः स्वत्यः स्वतः स्वत्यः स्वत्यः स्वतः स्वत
- १२७. मात्यःश्चेतः मान्यामान्यत्यः भ्रीतः त्यान्यः क्ष्यः यत्वेतः स्वान्यः स्वान्यः
 - (म्) क्रूट्मं देग्नेश र्झेट्र द्येप्य प्यत्ये प्रत्ये प्रत्ये
 - ત્યા. તેન્સ ક્રી. તર્શ્વ ક્રી. તર્શ્વ કર્મા ક્રી. ત્રાંત ક્રી. ત્રાંત ક્રી. ત્રાંત ક્રી. ત્રાંત ક્રી. ત્રાંત ક્રી. ત્રાંત કર્મા તર્શ્વ કર્મા ત્રાંત ક્રી. ત્રાંત કર્મા ત્રાંત કરમા ત્રાંત કર્મા ત્રાંત કર્મા ત્રાંત કર્મા ત્રાંત કર્મા ત્રા કરમા ત્રાંત કરમા ત્રાંત કર્મા ત્રાંત કરમા ત્રાંત કરમા ત્રા કર્મા ત્રા કરમા ત્રાંત કરમા ત્રાંત કરમા ત્રા ક

पूर्वा अन् ग्री सुवाया सुन्याया वर्षा क्वा क्वा स्वत्य क्वा सुं के वा सुन्

- ११५. र्कॅंटम्ब्रें डेम्'में पर्मि पर्मि प्रति मृत्यं प्रति स्वराधि की स्वर्थ की स्वर्य की स्वर्य की स्वर्य की स्वर्य की स्वर्य की स्वर्थ की स्वर्य की स्वर्
 - (ग) र्हें राष्ट्रे रेते त्रवेश र्हे ब्हुं लु खेग राष्ट्र ग्राय के गिर्मे रेते त्रवेश रहे व्हुं लु खेग राष्ट्र प्राय के ग्राय के

- 126. Any reduction of capital by a public company shall be notified by the company to the Securities Exchange and the reduction shall take effect from the date of receipt by the company of a confirmation of the same from the Securities Exchange.
- 127. A company shall not take any action to extinguish or reduce its stated capital if there are reasonable grounds to believe that:
 - (a) the company is or, after taking such action, would be unable to pay its liabilities as they become due; or
 - (b) after taking of such action, the realizable value of the company's assets could be less than the aggregate of its liabilities.

protection of shareholders against unfair prejudice

- 128. A shareholder in a company may apply to the Regulatory Authority for an order on the ground:
 - (a) that the company's affairs are being or have been conducted in a manner that is unfairly prejudicial to the interests of shareholders generally or of some of its shareholders, including at least himself; or

- (म) र्हें र्वे देते मु नत्र अधिर नर्वे भारत्य स्थिर स्थित स्थि
- १३०. र्नेत्र र्वतः १२० यदे श्वे र्नेत्र र्त्तुः स्थे त्या स्थे न्या स्थितः श्वे त्या स्थितः स्यतः स्थितः स्यतः स्थितः स्
 - (ग) स्वाबाधः हैं न्ये ने देवा स्वाधः मुक्तः मुक्तः स्वाधः स्वाधः स्वाधः स्वाधः स्वाधः स्वाधः स्वाधः स्वाधः स्व
 - (म) र्कॅंटर्श्ट्रेन्ट्रेख्यत्वन्यञ्जूनान्तेःर्कुःप्पनः

 - (४) र्हें न्स्ये पर्ने मिश्चेर पर्वे प्याने से प्याने प्याने से प्राने से प्रान से प्राने से प्
 - ्यो क्रुवाचर्गिन्द्रन्यत्व्हेंव्यकावितः विचाद्रम्यस्वाद्धे विचाद्यात्व्यस्व विचाद्यस्व विचाद्यस्य विचाद्यस्य विचाद्यस्व विचाद्यस्य विचादस्य व

- (b) that an actual or proposed act or omission of the company, including an act or omission on its behalf, is or would be prejudicial to the interests of the shareholders.
- 129. If the Regulatory Authority is satisfied that a petition under section 128 is well founded, it may make such order as it thinks fit for giving relief in respect of the matters complained of.
- 130. Without prejudice to the generality of section 129, the Regulatory Authority's order may:
 - (a) regulate the conduct of the company's affairs in the future;
 - (b) require the company:
 - i. to refrain from doing or continuing an act complained of, or
 - ii. to do an act that the petitioner has complained it has omitted to do;
 - (c) authorise civil proceedings to be brought in the name and on behalf of the company by such person or persons and on such terms as the Regulatory Authority may direct:

- (८) क्रुव्र चर्गे द्र द्रचर प्रहें व प्रथा व दर्म के द्रम्भे दे दे प्रथा के द्रम्भे के प्रथा के प
- १९११ वर्षे प्रमृतः कुरःर्भेश्वायकरात्रे । द्वंति के दाश्चरायवर् । देति ग्वादास्य गर्डे । वर्षे । यह । क्रुदायमें रात्रवादा देवाया के द्वापाय । वर्षे वर्षे । वर्षे वर्षे वर्षे । वर्षे वर्षे वर्षे वर्षे वर्षे वर्षे
- १९२२ শাথা-শ্বীদ্রামান্য বিষয়ের কর্মান্তর্বী ক্রুর নর্গাদ্রাদ্র দর্শন কর্মান্তর ক্রী ক্রিমান্তর কর্মান্তর ক্রিমান্তর ক্রেমান্তর ক্রিমান্তর ক্র

येतुः न या यर्ने:केंद्रा

बर्ने केंद्र ग्री ग्रन्थ कर्

१४५. श्रेन्स्य केंद्र स्थेते प्राप्त केंद्र स्थेत्र प्राप्त केंद्र स्थेत्र स्थेत्र प्राप्त केंद्र स्थेत्र प्राप्त केंद्र स्थेत्र प्राप्त केंद्र स्थेत्र स्थेत

- (d) require the company not to make any, or any specified, alterations in its articles without the leave of the Regulatory Authority;
- (e) provide for the purchase of the shares of any shareholders of the company by other shareholders or by the company itself and, in the case of a purchase by the company itself, the reduction of the company's capital accordingly.
- 131. The Regulatory Authority shall assume primary responsibility for protection of minority shareholders.
- 132. In the event the shareholder is not satisfied with the decision of the Regulatory Authority, then the shareholder may apply to the Court for an order on the ground as per section 129-130.

Chapter 7 Directors

number of directors

133. Every Board of Public Company shall have at least three directors and every private company, including One Person Company, shall have at least two directors.

- १३५. र्नेब. व्यक्त. व
 - (गा) तन्त्रायतेः सें नें या कैया यी त्र त्यां वन किं स्थे प्याप्त सें त्ये से किं से किं त्या किं त्या किं त्य त्र स्थान सें या किं त्या किं
 - ड्रमा.ख्रेय.ता प्राप्त स्था.त्य स्था. यहं स्
 - तकर्म।

 सर्ने क्रिय्याने मुन्ति स्वर्धात्म स्वर्यात्म स्वर्धात्म स्वर्धात्म स्वर्धात्म स्वर्धात्म स्वर्धात्म स्वर्धात्म स्वर्धात्म स्वर्यात्म स्वर्यात्म स्वर्धात्म स्वर्यात्म स्वर्यात्म स्वर्यात्म स्वर्यात्म स्वर्यात्म स्वर्यात्म स्वर्यात्म
 - ्रा क्रिया क्रियाम् क्रियाम क्रयाम क्रियाम क्रियाम

- 134. In a Board of Public Company at least one-third of the directors shall be independent; to protect the interest and investment of all the shareholders and particularly the minority shareholders.
- 135. For the purposes of section 134, a director is not independent if he:
 - (a) has been an employee of the company or group within the last one year;
 - (b) has, or has had within the last three years, a material business relationship with the company either directly, or as a partner, shareholder, director or senior employee of a body corporate that has such a relationship with the company;
 - (c) has received or receives additional remuneration from the company apart from a director's fee, participates in the company's share option or a performance-related pay scheme, or is a shareholder of the company's pension scheme;
 - (d) has close family ties with any of the company's advisers, directors or senior employees;

- (७) र्हॅन्स्रेप्स्वर्ह्वर्वन्द्रपर्विन् सर्ने केष्युः प्रवेशः विषयः प्रवेशः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स
- (E) अर्रे क्रेब हो पर्मे हिंग पर्या प्राची में प्राची प्र
- (६) र्हें र से देवे मान त्ये द पर्दे मा मान द रहें प्रकर प पर दा
- १६८. रट्ट्वट्रक्'ग्री'सर्दे'केब्'रीग्'गीयः श्चीरायहट्र्यं'यसूराव्यायहँसयाद्वट यसः स्टेट्यट्यीकंट्रक्रिंग्ये'गींगव्यट्यप्यस्त्रीयः
- प्रभूरः क्विप्तः ह्विपायसः प्रमूटस्यात् स्थान्तः सर्वे स्थान्तः प्रमूटसः क्विप्तः स्थान्तः प्रमूटसः स्थान्तः स्थानः स्थान्तः स्थान्तः स्थान्तः स्थानः स्थानः स्थान्तः स्थानः स्थान्तः स्थान्तः स्थान्तः स्थान्तः स्थान्तः स्थान्तः स्थानः स्

- (e) holds cross-directorships or has significant links with other directors through involvement in other companies or bodies;
- (f) represents a shareholder;
- (g) has served on the board for more than nine years from the date of their first election,
- (h) holds securities of that company; or
- (i) is affiliated with suppliers or customers for the past five years.
- 136. An independent director shall secure an endorsement of the simple majority of the Annual General Meeting.
- 137. If directors are not nominated in the application for incorporation, the subscribers to the Articles who are individuals shall be deemed to be the directors of the company until the directors are duly appointed in the general meeting.
- 138. Unless the Articles or any other provision of law provides for retirement of all directors at every annual general meeting, not less than one-third of the total number of directors of a public company shall retire by rotation and the remaining

त्यंत्राची स्त्रे क्ष्यं क्ष्यं क्ष्यं स्त्रे क्ष्यं क्ष्यं स्त्

बर्दे केंद्राय र्श्नेट्रा

१६०. र्कॅट्सेते:सुवाःससम्बद्धिरः पहराववाः वर्षेष्ठसः श्री:त्त्रसः वर्षेत्रः वर्तेतः वर्षेत्रः वर्तेत्रः वर्यः वर्तेतः वर्यः वर्यः वर्वेतः वर्यः वर्षेत्रः वर्यः वर्यः वर्षेत्रः

बर्ने केंद्र ययम् देवीय मार्थ चेद्रा

१००. क्रूट्यं स्वान्य स्वर्धः अर्दे क्रिव्यं स्वाय्य स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः

बार्रे क्रिक् श्वे न्वर्भे न्वत्वा त्वन्य सार्केषा न्यति शे रें।

१८१. व्हें न्यू मा मीश्रायदा अर्दे केत है मा से अो दें मा स्ट्रा प्या विकास का स्ट्रा यह स्ट्रा यह स्ट्रा यह स त प्रमू प्रत्व मा से अधुन ने प्रत्व मा ते से प्राप्त के स्ट्रा विकास के स्ट्रा स्ट्रा यह स्ट्रा यह स्ट्रा यह स directors in case of such company shall, in default of and subject to any provision in Articles, also be appointed by the company in general meeting.

additional directors

139. The Board of directors may appoint an additional director, as deemed fit, who shall hold office only up to the date of the next annual general meeting of the company provided that the total number of directors shall not exceed the maximum strength fixed for the Board by the Articles, if any.

Consent to act as directors

140. Every person, other than a director retiring by rotation, who has left at the office of the company a notice signifying his candidature for the office of the director or proposed as a candidate for the office of the director, shall sign and file his consent in writing to act as a director with the Registrar in the prescribed form within thirty days from the date of his appointment.

Certain persons not to be appointed as directors

141. No company shall appoint or continue the appointment of any person as a director who:

- र्ष्याक्षान्त्रान्त्रमान्त्रम् तत्त्व्यान्त्रम् प्रत्यान्त्रम् अभीवान्त्रम् स्त्रम् स्त्रम्
- (प) र्ष्ट्याक्षेत्रचीं र्श्वेन्याक्षेत्रच्यात्रिक्षकायत्तुत्रक्षेत्रचा क्षेत्रच विस्त्रकार्येन्यक्षेत्रच्यात्रच्यात्रक्षेत्रच्यात्रक्षेत्रच्यात्रक्षेत्रच्यात्रक्षेत्रच्यात्रक्षेत्रच्यात्रक्षेत्रच्यात्रक्षेत्रच्यात्रक्षेत्रच्यात्रच्यात्रक्षेत्रच्यात्रच्य
- (म) न्वन्त्रुश्राञ्च्रुत्रायते विश्वश्चात्र्व्यक्षात्र्व्यक्षात्र्व्यक्षात्र्व्यक्षात्र्व्यक्षात्र्व्यक्षात्र् विश्वश्चार्वेन्य्युवार्येन्या
- (८) रट.म्रीस.पकट.क्षे.लूर.नतु.कूट. अ.ब्रीट.नर्म.चलम.लूट.न्मे.च्या. रटेज.ब्रीट.टेम्.कु.मट.टेट. अ.ब्रीट.नर्म.चलम.लूट.न्मे
- (७) मुसुसायसायदायदेशीन्सरमार्सेटान्ने सुदीत्वर सर्ने केत्र सेना क्षेत्र स्म

बर्दे केंद्र डिया यीश दर्गे दशालु

- - (प्र) पर्चित्रः मोबर्-मोबर्-मिन्स्-पर्मे पर्मे प्रमेन्स्-पर्मे पर्मे पर्मे पर्मे पर्मे पर्मे पर्मे पर्मे परमेन्स्-पर्मे परमेन्स्-पर्मे परमेन्स्-पर्मे परमेन्स्-पर्मे परमेन्स्-परमेन्स्-पर्मे परमेन्स्-पर्मे परमेन्स्-पर्मे परमेन्स्-परमेन्स्

- (a) is an undischarged insolvent or has at any time been declared insolvent by a Court of competent jurisdiction;
- (b) is, or has been convicted by a Court of competent jurisdiction of a criminal offence whether or not involving moral turpitude;
- (c) is of unsound mind declared by a Court of competent jurisdiction;
- (d) has not paid any call in respect of shares of the company held by him;
- (e) is a director in more than three public companies.

Resignation by a director

- 142. A director may resign from his office by giving notice in writing to the Company and such resignation shall be effective:
 - (a) in the case of a Chief Executive Officer or a salaried working director, from the date of its acceptance by the Board, and
 - (b) in any other case, from the date of receipt of the resignation notice.

बर्ने छेदार्सः श्वेरान्युरा

- १८३. र्हॅन्स्रे डेग्'ग्नेश अर्दे केत्र डेग्'ग्ने धेग्'र्कन्त्र ग्ने'ग्नत्र श्युत्र अर्द्ध स्थित्र स्यात्र स्थित्र स्यात्र स्थित्र स्थित्र स्थित्र स्थित्र स्थित्र स्थित्र स्थित्य स्यात्र स्थित्र स्थित्य स्थित्र स्थिति स्यात्र स्थित्र स्थिति स्थित

चर्गे[५:क्रैंग्रथ:ग्री:ल्या:वर्हेंस्था

- જુ. જ્ઞાન્સ જેન્સું નામ નોષ વર્ગિન જ્વામાન કેન્સું લાગ લાક કેન સુધ નાસુસ મેળુ જુન બું સ ક્રમ્પ ને જેના સામાન કેના જુ. જો દેવે ભાગ જેના સે સામાન કેના
- १८७. क्षेत्र: २ नरः हैं राष्ट्र: याः त्राणिकः नर्गितः हैं याश्वाश्वः हैं याः त्राणिकः हैं

Removal of directors

- 143. A company may, by ordinary resolution, remove a director before the expiry of period of his office.
- 144. A notice signed by a shareholder at least fifteen days before the general meeting shall be required for proposing any resolution to remove a director under section143 along with the reasons or grounds for such removal.
- 145. On receipt of notice under section 144, the company shall forthwith send a copy of the proposed resolution to the director concerned, who shall be heard on the resolution at the meeting.

Board meeting

- 146. Every public company shall hold a meeting of its Board of directors at least once in every three months and at least four such meetings shall be held in every year.
- 147. Every private company shall hold a meeting of its Board of directors at least once in every six months and at least two such meetings shall be held in every year.

- ७८५. विष्यःतर्द्धेश्रश्चानेत्रदःमाशुदःर्चेश्वःगावदःवितेःर्चेश्वःगाविःददःमाञ्चेमायदः शर्देःकेवः मादःत्युः चर्मोदःर्केमश्वःश्चेःविष्यःतर्द्धेश्वशःमादःश्चेःचहःत्वश्चेवः धेमाःर्वेमात्युःश्चेवः दर्मा
- १८०. चर्गिन्र्केंग्रयः व्यादिस्ययः द्वेष्यः विष्यः विष्यः विष्यः विष्यः विष्यः विष्यः विष्यः विष्यः विष्यः विषयः विष्यः विषयः विष्यः विषयः विष्यः विषयः विष्यः विष
- १५०. अर्रे केद मुक्षः ल्या तर्हे अरु त्र द्वा केद प्यत्र क्ष्यं प्यत्र क्ष्यं क्ष्यं
- วนว. चर्गि द र्र्डम् शर्णे 'ल्या 'यहँ अस द्वीते र् चें सार्के द र् द्वी सार्के द र से सार्के सार्के

वर्गेन्र केंग्रथ ग्री श्रुर वह दर्द वद केंन्।

- 148. Notice of every meeting of the Board shall be given in writing to every director along with the business to be transacted thereat.
- 149. The quorum for a meeting of a Board shall be two-third of its total strength or two directors whichever is higher and in case the quorum is not present, the meeting shall stand adjourned to the next week.
- 150. The meeting of the Board may be conducted by electronic communication or one or more director may participate in a meeting by an electronic communication so long as the director is able to participate in a meeting effectively without an intermediary.
- 151. The decisions at the Board meetings shall be taken by majority of directors voting in favour of any resolution and, in case of equality of votes, the Chairperson of the Board of directors shall have a casting or second vote.

General powers of the Board

152. Subject to the provisions of this Act, the Board of directors of a company shall be entitled to exercise all such powers,

ર્દ્ધું ત્યું નિષ્ક મું કે નિષ્ક સ્ત્રું સ્ત્રું સ્ત્રું સ્ત્રું સ્ત્રું સ્ત્રું સ્ત્રું સ્ત્રું સ્ત્રું સ્ત્રું

- ૭૫૩. વરુત વ્રિયમ તરે. ખરાવ ર્કેંડ મે ડેલ વરત ર્ડ્સ, ત્રાફ્યું તે વરત ર્સ્સુ તે તે વર્ષે કે વ
- ७५६. ર્ઢેન્સ્યે કૈવા વી વર્ગે ન ર્ઢેવાયા અર્ને છે તે વર્ષે વર્ષે કેવાયા છે. હ્યું કેવા વિષ્ય કેવાયા એ કેવાયા એ કેવાયા છે. હ્યું કેવાયા છે. હ્યું કેવાયા હું કેવાયા હું કેવાયા કે
 - (ग) नर्गे न्यम्तायकरस्रे हुं शुः विर्मे नर्गे नर्मे न्यम् निर्मे हुं सुर्मे स्थित स्थाने स्थ
 - (म) श्चिवायमुव्याम्बर्धम् र्स्चित्रवेदेः न्वरास्त्र
 - (म) श्चित्रत्वाुलाम्बर्णमार्चमार्ख्यात्युः अर्द्धलाश्चित्रत्वाुलालेबर्द्वतेः न्यन्त्र्द्धन्।
 - (८) क्विं स्थे देवे सार्टिका थी. वि. वर्षी स्थ्या वर्षिका स्थित स्थानिक स्थानि
 - (७) श्वेतायम्यायाः कुं चितावितः नगरः कर्
- ७५५. चर्गेन्'र्क्षेण्यः च्रियः व्यायह्यस्य क्षेणः वित्यः वित्यः

- and to do all such acts and things, as the company is authorised to exercise and do.
- 153. The Board shall not exercise any power or do any act or thing which is directed or required, whether by this Act or by the Articles of the company or otherwise, to be exercised or done by the company in general meeting.
- 154. The Board of directors of a company shall exercise the following powers only by means of resolutions passed at meetings of the Board and in accordance with any relevant provisions in the company's Articles or special resolution passed by the shareholders:
 - (a) the power to make calls on shareholders in respect of money unpaid on their shares;
 - (b) the power to issue debentures;
 - (c) the power to borrow money otherwise than on debentures;
 - (d) the power to invest the funds of the company; and
 - (e) the power to make loans.
- 155. The Board may, by a resolution passed at a meeting, delegate its powers to committee of directors, the Chief Executive Officer or any principal officer of the company.

चर्गेन्रर्केष्याश्चीःन्यन्रर्कन् चगायाःन्या

- ૭૫૯. સે'ન્સન્સર્સેન્સ્રે'ફેવા'વો'નર્ગેન્સ્રિંવાયાસર્ને'ઠેત્-ર્દ્ધુ'વોયા ને'સ્વાયાયાં કેન્સ્રેતે ફ્રેન્પ્રનદ્ભાવાદાદ્ભાયાત્રાદ્ભાયાત્રાદ્ભાયાત્રાદ્ભાયાત્રાદ્ભાયાં વાત્રન્ય વાત્રન્ય વાત્રન્ય વાત્રન્ય વાત્રન્ય સેન્સે-ર્દ્ધુ'વ્યન્ય
 - (ग) र्केंट्स्ये देते र्केंट्स्यू र्येट्स हेंग्रस स्वाप्त सटात सटा सटा से क्या पर्वेंट्से त्या स्वाप्त स्वाप्त

बर्रे केंद्र हुं खुं श्चेत्र त्युवा बेर्या

न्या विश्वस्थानिव निर्मा स्ट्रिस्त्वरः क्ष्या स्ट्रिस्त्वरः क्ष्या स्ट्रिस्त्वरः स्ट्रिस्त्वरः स्ट्रिस्त्वरः स्ट्रिस्त्वरः स्ट्रिस्त्वरः स्ट्रिस्त्वरः स्ट्रिस्त्वरः स्ट्रिस्त्वरः स्ट्रिस्त्वरः स्ट्रिस्तः स्ट्

विम्बद्गः स्वार्श्वेत्।

૭૫<. ૹ૾ૼૼઽૻૹૣ૽૾ૺઙ૽૾ૺૺ૽૽ૢ૽૽૽ઌ૽૽૽ૼૺૢઽૹ૾ૼૼૼૼ૽૽ૼૹ૾ૺઌૼ૱ૢ૽ૼ૽ઌૹઃ ૽૽૽૽ૡૢૼ૽ઌ૾૽ૹ૽૽૽૽ૡ૽૽ૼૺ૾૽ૡ૽૽ૺ૾ ૹ૾ૼૼઽૻૹૣ૽૾ૺઽ૽ૺઌ૽ઽ૽ૣૼ૽ૹ૽૽૱ૡઌ૽૽ૼઌ૽૿ૺ૾ૹ૽ૢૺૹ૽ૼ૱૽ઌઌ૽૱૽૽૽૽ઌ૽૽૱ઌ૽૽ૼઌ૽૿ૺઌ

Restriction on powers of Board

- 156. The Board of directors of a public company shall not, except with the consent of such company in general meeting:
 - (a) sell, lease or otherwise dispose of the whole, or substantially the whole, of the undertaking of the company;
 - (b) remit or give time for the repayment of any debt due by a director to the company;
 - (c) borrow moneys where the moneys to be borrowed, together with the moneys already borrowed by the company, will exceed the aggregate of the paid up share capital and free reserves of the company, that is to say, reserves not set apart for any specific purpose.

no loans to directors

157. Except as otherwise provided in any other law, no company shall, directly or indirectly, make a loan to a director, or give any guarantee or provide any security in connection with a loan made by any other person to a director.

Conflict of interest

158. Except with the consent of the Board of directors of a company, a director of the company or his relative, a partnership firm in which such a director or his relative is a

कें. क्ष्मीयः वयात्राञ्चीयाची र्र्याली वाष्ट्रियाचार्य स्थालें मित्र विश्व क्ष्मीयः व्याप्ताची स्थानियाच्या विश्व क्ष्मीय विश्व क्ष्मीय विश्व क्ष्मीय विश्व क्ष्मीय विश्व क्ष्मीय विश्व क्ष्मीय क्

- १५५२ म्वायास्त्र प्रमान्य प्र
- ग्रीन्द्रियः चर्ष्यस्य निर्मित्र स्वर्धित्यः स्वर्णान्तः स्वर्णानः स्वर्णानः स्वर्णान्तः स्वर्णानः स्वर्यत्यः स्वर्णा

partner, any other partner in such a firm, or a private company of which the director is a shareholder or director shall not enter into any contract with the company for the sale, purchase or supply of any goods, materials or services.

- 159. Every director of a company, who is in any way, directly or indirectly, concerned or interested in a contract or arrangement, shall disclose the nature of his concern or interest at a meeting of the Board of directors.
- 160. No director of a company, other than a private company, shall take part in the discussion or vote on any contract or arrangement entered into by the company in which he is concerned or interested; nor shall his presence count for the purpose of forming a quorum at the time of any such discussion or vote, and if he does vote, his vote shall be void. Any director who violates this section shall be liable for fine equivalent to the amount of loss incurred on the Company.

बर्रे केदाधु दर्गेय इदानेश ग्री गादश र्क्ता

- १७२. र्नेबर्क्त,१७१ मदि,र्म्बर्स्व,ली. क्रूर्म,रेप्त,बावपःस्व,ली वी.स्व.ली. क्रूर्म्य,र्म्याच्या, वी.स्व.ली.
 - (ग) र्ज्ञेशक्त्रं ग्नार्न्द्रन्त्यु पहेत्रे स्वायायु त्वर्ष्ट्रा स्वायायु त्वर्षा
 - (म) र्केंटरमें देते त्यस नार्धेन्य स्तुते सम्रवः देता
 - (म) नग्रसःश्वेत्रःनः न्दःर्हेन्स्यर्शेदःपः नेत्रसःम्बद्धःन्दःम्डिम्। र्हेन्स्येन्देतेर्हेन्त्रपृतिःसम्बद्धाःपसः नेत्रिम्।
 - (८) र्हें दिर्भे देवे त्या त्ये व त्यु पहें व है स्ट प्यति व त्या व का सूर का दर की सूरे त्या प्राप्त पार्वे द

standard of care required by directors

- 161. Every director of a company, in the exercise of his powers and discharge of his duties under the provisions of this Act or under the Articles, shall act honestly and in good faith in the best interests of the company and shall exercise the care, diligence and skill that a reasonably prudent person would exercise in comparable circumstances.
- 162. For the purposes of section 161, the best interests of the company shall take into account, among others the following:
 - (a) the likely consequences of any decision in the long term,
 - (b) the interests of the company's employees,
 - (c) the need to foster the company's business relationships with suppliers, customers and others,
 - (d) the impact of the company's operations on the community and the environment,
 - (e) the desirability of the company maintaining a reputation for high standards of business conduct, and
 - (f) the need to act fairly as between shareholders of the company.

गुदःर्श्वेद्राह्मयःमालमा

- १८३. क्रुव्राचर्गिन्द्रचन्यहेंब्रक्षेत्रः क्रीतः हिंद्रिः तहेंब्रक्षेत्रः वीदेव्यः त्याव्याः विवादः विवादः
- १८५. र्केट खेते के खेर वाद स्वराध प्राप्त का प्रति के स्वराध के स
- ૧૯૯. ર્નેલ-ઇલ-૧૯૧ યતિ લગ્યાસ્થ-પાસ્ત્ર સાંધ્રે પ્રેન્પિત ગાલ ર્શેન્સ માલવા તર્ને ર્કેન્સ્યે નાન શ્રી અર્ને ક્લેન્સ્ત્રેન્સ્યાન ત્રસ્ત્ર સ્થે નાસ નાન સ્થાન કર્યા સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન સ્થેન સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન્સ સ્થેન સ્થે
 - (ग) देर्ज्यासुप्तहेत्रहे गर्वेद्रप्तगोधार्डमामीमारस्यासुप्तर्रे हेर्स्यद्र्य
 - (प्र) योज्ञान्त्रीतः त्रेल्यान्यत्राचित्रात्त्रेल्यः इवः चक्किःपह्नायत्वर्म्यान्यत्रेल्यः विकास्त्रीत्वर्मायत्वर्मान्यः
 - (1) क्रेन्द्रश्चम्बःश्चेःमार्बेन्द्रत्योधःश्चमःश्चःसन्द्रन्यः स्वन्तः। (2) क्रेन्द्रश्चम्बःश्चेःमार्वेन्द्रयोधःश्चमःश्चःसन्द्रन्यः।
 - (४) क्रूट्सं लट्यं क्रुट्सं प्रत्ये प

Code of Conduct

- 163. The Regulatory Authority shall establish a Code of Conduct for the governance of companies which shall promote those conditions that will enable the pursuit of Gross National Happiness in accordance with Article 9, section 2 of the Constitution of the Kingdom of Bhutan.
- 164. A Code of Conduct for Companies should have policies on business ethics, auditing, risk management, good corporate governance ownership and the human resource management and corporate social responsibility.
- 165. All companies shall maintain Corporate Social Responsibility fund, which shall be administered by the respective Company Board in line with the regulations issued by the Authority.
- 166. A Code of Conduct established under section 163 shall constitute guidance for the directors of every company and, for the avoidance of doubt, failure to comply with the Code:
 - (a) shall not of itself constitute an offence, but
 - (b) may be taken into account if such non-compliance:
 - (i) contributes towards a specific offence, or
 - (ii) is relevant in the context of proceedings between the company or any shareholder of the company and the present or former officers of the company.

वर्गे वित्रायुः वहेत् वर्षः ईत् वित्र

- तह्रवासः ब्राचितास्य प्रमासंभित्र विष्णा वि
- १७५. र्देब्र:४५१,१७७ यदी:ब्रट:म्बर्था:४५ लु:धिमा:३मा:मी:ब्रट: दार्वेद्:द्वेंप:र्ह्य: प्यदः
 - (ग) र्हें ५ प्रतेर ष्टी स्तु स्ते ब के ५ ५ व्ये गुरू पर्गे ५ वे ५ ५ ५ १
 - (म) नर्मि न्यम्तरस्य महेब्स्यि र्ह्मेन्यम् रह्यः मिल्यम् वितर्भे रह्यः र्ह्मेन्यस्य स्वर्भेन्यम् रही।
- १८० म्या श्रीतः क्षुवायर्गित् त्यत्यद्धिवायः बुः ध्या त्रात्यक्ष्यः क्षुवायर्गितः वुः ध्या त्रात्यत् विद्या क्षुवायर्गितः विद्यायः विद्या
 - (ग) बु:भेगःर्देशःभेदःतन्दन्देशेद्रयः दृदः।
 - (प्र) क्विंब.चर्ग्नर.ट्यहंब.ट्रे.च्रीम. र्युम.पदःक्वे.च.ड्र.लट्चे.ट्यूच.
- १७०. मायःश्चेरः र्देवःकवः १५० मदेः वरः माययः स्ट्रमः लुः धेमारे सुः र्देयः येवः ययरः यः देवः

Derivative proceedings

- 167. A shareholder in a company may apply to the Regulatory Authority for leave to bring proceedings in the name and on behalf of the company in respect of an actual or proposed act or omission involving negligence, default, breach of duty or breach of trust by a director of the company.
- 168. An application under section 167 shall:
 - (a) specify the cause of action, and
 - (b) summarise the facts on which the derivative proceedings are to be based.
- 169. If it appears to the Regulatory Authority that the application and the evidence produced by the applicant in support of it do not disclose a prima facie case for granting it, the Regulatory Authority:
 - (a) shall refuse the application, and
 - (b) may make any consequential order it considers appropriate.
- 170. If the application is not refused under section 169:

- (ग) लु:धेना'नर्द्धनायाक्षी'ने'नीया र्वेंदर्श्ये'त्यु'लु:धेना'र्ह्येन्'न्र्वीया'र्न्
- (म) क्रुव्यन्तर्गेर्प्रवर्ष्वर्ष्वर्ष्वरेषीयः
 - (१) र्हें राष्ट्रीया के प्रतास्त्र के प्रतास्त के प्रतास्त्र के प्रतास्त्र के प्रतास्त्र के प्रतास्त्र के प्रतास्
 - (४) म्र्युन:र्सु: अर्धअश्वाद्यंगायन्दःस्या न्योन:र्सु: अर्धअश्वादंगायन्दःस्या
- (ग) कॅंट्र शेंगीय लु'पीगा देते क्लेंप्रायय सुव' घ्ययय ग्री क्लेंट्र प्येत क्लेंप्र क
- ๑๔ त्यन्क्रिं प्राप्त क्षेत्र व्याप्त क्षेत्र व्यापत व्यापत
 - (ग) र्देश्वःत्ययः प्रस्वेषु वायदे ।यः क्षेणः विष्णः (बुः धिणः र्देशः ध्येषः त्ययप् रहेः । धरः व।
 - (म) बुःधेगाःर्देशःयेदःशेःत्रनद्देः धदःद्रा
 - (म) खु:धेमान्देदे:क्र्यांस्य क्रिंत्यमेन:क्रुंस्यक्ष्य क्रिंत्यम्यः क्रिंत्यः क्रिंत्यम्यः क्रिंत्यः क्रिंत्यः क्रिंत्यः क्रिंत्यः क्रिंत्यः क्रिंत्यः क्रिंत्यः
- १०४. क्रुवायां द्वीत्रायां देवः देवः वेत्रायां वर्षायाः वर्षायः वर्ष
 - (ग) र्रेव.क्य. १८० म.रेट.यहाल.हे. वायर्या. लं.यहा. ह्या. हे. ह्य. हे. ह्य. हे. ह्य. हे. व्या. हे. वायर्थ. ह्य. ह्य. ह्य. हे. ह्य. हे. ह्य. हे. व्या. हे. व्

- (a) the applicant shall serve the application on the company, and
- (b) the Regulatory Authority:
 - (i) may make an order requiring evidence to be produced by the company, and
 - (ii) may adjourn the proceedings on the application to enable the evidence to be obtained, and
- (c) the company is entitled to take part in the further proceedings on the application.
- 171. On hearing the application, the Regulatory Authority may:
 - (a) accept the application on such terms as it thinks fit,
 - (b) reject the application, or
 - (c) adjourn the proceedings on the application and make such order as to further procedure as it thinks fit.
- 172. The Regulatory Authority shall refuse leave to raise or continue derivative proceedings if satisfied:
 - (a) that a person acting in accordance with section 161 would not seek to raise or continue the proceedings, as the case may be,

- (म) र्हेन्प्नेन्ची क्रुं क्रें दिन प्रति महिन्द्र प्रति क्रिंग्स्य प्रति क्रिंग्स्य प्रति क्रिंग्स्य प्रति क्रिंग्स्य प्रति क्रिंग्स्य क्रिंग्
- (म) र्हेन्प्तिन्श्ची श्चुं स्तेत्र त्रेत्र हे साध्ययत्वतः स्राचित्र प्राची ध्वात्वेत्र प्राची श्चुं स्तेत्र हे साध्ययत्वतः स्राची स्त्र स्त्रेत्र स्त्र स्त्रेत्र स्त्र स्त्रेत्र स्त्र स
 - (१) चि.य. लट.य.हीर.य.पूंज.क्ष्.अ.यघय.तपु.ये.अस. क्रूट.क्रं.जन्म.
 - त्र) चे.य. लट.ये.हीर.यप्जा.क्षे.पघय.क्षर.यप्षे.वीजाजना क्ष्र्यक्रे.
- - (य) श्रेनस्र-दरमञ्जूत्रित्रे हें प्रमिर्यक्त्यां में द्वीप्यस्य स्वाप्य स्वाप
 - (म) र्रेव क्वर १६० मर् न्य हिया है खु च त्यन्य प्रति शे में स्वाप्त स
 - (म) र्हेन्यनेरश्चे श्चुं श्चेत्रं न् नृष्ट्रं र्द्ध्वायायद्वर्यायद्वर्यायः स्टावर्ध्वर्यायाः नृष्यः म्वत्र्यः स्ट्रेन्य्यः न्य्य्यः स्ट्रेन्यः न्य्य्यः स्ट्रेन्यः स

- (b) where the cause of action is an act or omission that is yet to occur, that the act or omission has been authorised by the company, or
- (c) where the cause of action is an act or omission that has already occurred, and that the act or omission:
 - (i) was authorised by the company before it occurred, or
 - (ii) has been ratified by the company since it occurred.
- 173. In considering whether to grant leave to raise or continue derivative proceedings, the Regulatory Authority shall take into account, in particular:
 - (a) whether the shareholder is acting in good faith in seeking to raise or continue the proceedings, as the case may be,
 - (b) the importance that a person acting in accordance with section 160 would attach to raising or continuing them, as the case may be,
 - (c) where the cause of action is an act or omission that is yet to occur, whether the act or omission could be, and in the circumstances would be likely to be:

- $(9) \quad \exists . \neg . \quad \text{mr.a.} . \underbrace{\$ \cdot . \neg }_{\text{a.a.}} \underbrace{\pi \cdot . \neg }_{\text$
- (व) च्रानः सम्बन्धिरानर्भेषान्ते र्षु त्वचन र्करानते सुषाध्यसः हैं मा
- (८) र्रें ५'यने र ग्रें ग्रुं ग्रें दे र स्वयः क्रं र यते ग्रुं र या पर द श्रें र या दे वा पर द श्रें र या दे व श्रें द या दे या दे दे र स्वयः क्रं र स्वयः क्रं र या दे या पर द श्रें र या दे या दे या दे या दे या दे या दे य स्वयः या दे या द
- (ठ) र्हें न्यून र्से त्येन अप्तर्भ क्षेत्र क्
- (क) र्हेन्यनेरम्भे मुंकुत्ने केंद्रम्येत्रावाष्ट्रम्यायात्र्ये प्रस्ति वर्षे प्रस्ति केंद्रम्य क्ष्ये क्ष्
- भूराणका स्त्रीयान्तेरात्राः हुरात्राः रिश्चम्यायकातान्नाः स्वेत्वायन्तर्भा क्ष्रीयान्नेरात्राः स्त्रीयान्तित्रीयान्त्रीयान्तितित्रीयान्तित्रीयान्तित्रीयान्तित्रीयान्तितित्रयान्तित्रयान्तित्रयान्तित्रयानि
- วมน. चर्मे प्रमुदायकर से र्सुं मीस क्रुं चिस्रसाय हुत पर्मे प्रमुदाय सर्वे प्रमुखास मार्के प्रस्था स्वाप्त के प्रमुखास स्वाप्

- (i) authorised by the company before it occurs, or
- (ii) ratified by the company after it occurs,
- (d) where the cause of action is an act or omission that has already occurred, whether the act or omission could be, and in the circumstances would be likely to be, ratified by the company,
- (e) whether the company has decided not to raise proceedings in respect of the same cause of action or to persist in the proceedings, as the case may be,
- (f) whether the cause of action is one which the shareholder could pursue in his own right rather than on behalf of the company.
- 174. In considering whether to grant leave to raise or continue derivative proceedings, the Regulatory Authority shall have particular regard to any evidence before it as to the views of shareholders of the company who have no personal interest, direct or indirect, in the matter.
- 175. In the event the shareholder is not satisfied with the decision of the Regulatory Authority, then the shareholder may appeal to the Court.

बढ़बःश्चगबःबर्देःकेता

- न्यतः योजासीतः अर्दे केदार्सः श्रीसंगालदारीयाः योजातः स्वाप्तः स्वापतः स्वाप्तः स्वापतः स्व
 - (ग) र्देव:क्व:1913 भरी:वरःग्रायाः वरःतर्षेद्:क्वे:बी:देरी:बैंदराखेया
 - (म) र्देव:क्वर १ ५५० यदे:वरःगवायाः सर्दे:केवरक्वं:सु:पश्चिवःत्र्युत्यःसेर्या
 - (ग) र्देव:कव:७५५ य:प्यश्र:७५० र्द्ध्व:ग्री: वि:स्व:स्रग:र्ह्धेन्।
 - (८) र्देब.क्ष. १८४ स.जम. १८५ क्ष्य.क्ष. यम्.यम्य. १८५ क्ष्य.क्ष. यम्.यम्.यम्. १८५ क्ष्य.क्ष. यम्.यम्.यम्.यम्.यम्.

 - (क) र्नेब क्ष्य यदे बट म्या विषय क्ष्य विषय स्था विषय विषय क्ष्य क्ष्य
 - (E) र्रेव.क्य. १९०० नयु.यट. यायाया. ह्य.च्य्येट.य्ये.ट्य्ये. व्य्येत.ह्येट.
 - (३) र्ट्रेब.क्य. ९०५ तपुःबटायाया. कुट्रेट्रियाया.कुंश्च.चार्याट्रेयाया.

ष्मेब्र-स्टरः मान्यस्याचीः दर्गियः र्देब्राखः अर्दे क्वेब्र-स्वाः स्वेर्-स्वेद्यः स्वर्धः प्रमः

- (ग) र्देव:क्वं,४४७ मधुःवरम्बन्य स्वानः स्वानः
- (म) र्नेंबर्क्वर्वर यते वरणाया रह्या प्रवेश हैं अर्घी
- (म) र्देव र्क्व १८० यदे वरम्था नर्गेद र्क्वम्य मुक्त हु दर
- (८) र्देब.क्ष.व.व. नयु.वट.चाला. ज्.चक्षेत्र.चीच.पचलाक्षेत्र.खी

shadow directors

- 176. If the directors are accustomed to act in accordance with the directions or instructions of some other person, that person shall be treated as a director for the purposes of:
 - (a) Insider trading under section 113;
 - (b) No loans to directors under section 157;
 - (c) Conflict of interest under sections 158 to 160;
 - (d) Derivative proceedings under section 163 to 165;
 - (e) Inspection of books of account, etc., of companies under section 238;
 - (f) Statement of affairs to be made to liquidator under section 343;
 - (g) Power of Registrar to strike off defunct company under section 367; and
 - (h) Penalty where no specific penalty is provided under section 405.

but shall not be treated as a director for the purposes of:

- (a) Execution of documents under section 226;
- (b) Financial statements prepared under section 244;
- (c) Board's report as per section 249; and
- (d) Annual return under section 267.

ब्रीर.चहराबण.पद्धभन्न। जारी. १ म

ज्ञिरक्षेरक्षेरक्षेरक्ष

- วขข. र्क्टॅरम्रे:मा-रमीयः र्थःर्र्नरे.खं. बिलायह्मय्यमाववःमार्ट्रमीयम्भ्रिरखं. र्थः पश्चरम्ध्रीर-पहरब्धायहँययाः स्वीयः पर्देवायः पर्देवायः र्वेष्यः स्वीयः पर्देव्ययः विश्वयः विश्वयः विश्वयः विश्वयः स्वीयः स्वियः स्वीयः स्व
- तः र्वेष्ट्रेयः प्रतः क्ष्यं ४० तः स्ट्रेश्चेश्वः प्रतः क्ष्यं विश्वः व
 - (η) ત્રન્યાયતે ભેંગી નિકેશ $\frac{1}{2}$ મતે કેયા હ્યા ત્રાફ્યા તે ત્રાફ્યા તે ત્રાફ્યા તે ત્રાફ્યા તે ત્રાફ્યા તે ત્રાફ્યા ત્રાફ્યા તે ત્રાફ્યા ત્રાફ્યા તે ત્રાફ્યા તે ત્રાફ્યા તે ત્રાફ્યા ત્
 - (प) योजःसुर. स.ऋषुः।युरासः योसलःपस्त्रीयोसःयोटःदेरा
 - (ग) अर्रे के दर्शन में निवास न
 - (८) नर्गेन्'खन'गर्डें'वहेंब्र'वर्गे'न्यंब'न्न्'अर्नेकेब्रक्तें'ग्नु'र्धेबा

Chapter 8 General meetings

annual General meeting

- 177. Every company shall in each year hold in addition to any other meetings a general meeting as its annual general meeting and shall specify the meeting as such in the notice calling it.
- 178. Every Annual General Meeting shall be convened on or before 30th April in case of listed company and on or before 30th June in case of any other Company for transacting the following business, among others:
 - (a) Consideration of audited accounts for the financial year ended 31st December of the previous year, auditor's report and directors' report;
 - (b) Declaration of dividend, if any;
 - (c) Appointment and retirement of directors;
 - (d) Remuneration of the Chief Executive Officers and Directors.
 - (e) Any other business delivered by the shareholders within seven days prior to the date of the meeting.

१७०० मृतुर्न् पर्वेर् श्रे ने मि त्ये प्याप्त स्थित स

मुक्रॉर्स प्रेक्षिय परिश्वीय प्रमृद्धिय

- १८४२ अर्ति'भेगावरः तर्वे र्यमुगाययन्भें र्यते'व्ययः विश्वयः वर्ष्टः वर्ष्टः वर्षे प्रवेश्यानीः र्देवः स्वायः नावरः र्देवः स्वायः र्वे र्योदः र्योदः स्वयः स्ययः स्वयः स
- ૫૫.૪૫ નાંતા.જીટ. ત્રામાં દેશુના ત્રામાં છેય. જ્યાં વર્ષો. ત્રામાં ત્રામા ત્રામાં ત્રામા

179. In the case of a Government company, the business to be transacted in an Annual General Meeting may be conducted in a Board meeting within the time frame prescribed above. Notice calling the meeting shall refer it as Board cum Annual General Meeting.

Extraordinary general meeting

- 180. The Board of directors may convene an extraordinary general meeting to transact any special business which may not wait till the annual general meeting is due to be held.
- 181. The board of directors shall, on the requisition of shareholders holding ten percent of the paid-up capital of the company, forthwith proceed duly to call an extraordinary general meeting of the company.
- 182. The requisition shall set out the matters for the consideration of which the meeting is to be called and shall be signed by the requisitionists; and shall be deposited with the registered office of the company.
- 183. If the Board does not, within twenty one days from the date of receipt of valid requisition, proceed duly to call a meeting on a day not later than forty five days from the date of deposit

बी'न्सरमार्केटम्भे'मीमा श्रुरामहत्वयायर्ह्सम्मायर्वेन्यम्मामी'मद्रायर्भेता

- १८५५. श्रे.न्यदश्चिरः देवा वी श्री राया हिता हो ता विकास स्वर्ण के ता विकास हो ना विता है ना विकास हो ना विकास हो ना विकास हो ना विकास हो ना विकास हो
- १८८. मायाश्चित् स्रीत्स्य स्वीतः स्व
- १८७. श्रेमालेयायञ्चेत्राचात्रमः अस्ति। स्वाप्तात्रम् स्वाप्ति। स्वापति। स्वापति। स्वापति। स्वापति। स्वापति। स्वापति। स्वापति। स्वापति। स्वापति। स

of the requisition, the meeting shall be called by the requisitionists themselves at the registered office of the company or at the place where the registered office is situated, in the same manner, as nearly as possible, as that in which meetings are to be called by the Board.

184. All reasonable expenses incurred by the requisitionists in calling and holding the meeting shall be repaid by the company.

notice for calling general meetings by public companies

- 185. A general meeting of a public company may be called by giving not less than twenty one day's notice in writing.
- 186. A general meeting of a public company may be called after giving shorter notice than that specified in section 185, if the consent is accorded by at least two third of the shareholders of the company.
- 187. Notice of every meeting of a public company shall be given to every shareholder and the auditor or auditors of the company through widely circulated public media.

- १५०. र्न्त्राक्षत् ११०५ स्वरावित्राक्षत् प्रमानित्र स्वराध्य स्वराधित स्वर

म्रिव्यक्ष

- २००. चर्गेन्'ख्याम्ई'त्रहेष्य्यायाम्यायश्चरम् चर्गिन्'ह्रम्यायास्य पर्वे प्रति स्थित्। स्थित्

- 188. The accidental omission to give notice to, or the non-receipt of notice by any shareholder shall not invalidate the proceedings at the meeting.
- 189. Where any item, other than the items specified in section 178, is to be transacted, there shall be annexed to the notice of the meeting an Explanatory statement setting out all material facts concerning such item of business, including in particular the nature of the concern or interest, if any, therein of any shareholder.

Chairperson

- 190. The Chairperson of the Board of directors shall be elected from among the directors excluding the Chief Executive Officer and also be the Chairperson of general meetings.
- 191. If, for any reason, the Chairman of the Board of directors does not chair the general meeting, the shareholders present at the meeting shall elect one of themselves to be the Chairperson of the meeting by show of hands.

विषायर्द्ध्यक्षाद्यनः व्यक्षायद्भवार्द्ध्यार्द्ध्यम्

१८२. माथाश्चित् तत्र्वःर्क्षम्वायावाद्यः विष्यः विषयः विष्यः विषयः विषयः विषयः विष्यः विषयः वि

श्चिरः यह दर्द्र देश वारा यस वा ग्री श्चिरा हें द्

- त्रभ्रःक्षेत्रमःक्षेःल्र्नियद्भुं स्वर्ण्यात्ते चक्षेत्रम् क्षेत्रम् क्षेत्
- - (ग) ग्रॅंबर्केन्ने न्येष्वयाष्ट्र क्ष्यायम् क्ष्यां भ्रेत्यक्षः केन्ने प्राचित्र क्ष्यायम् विष्यं क्ष्यं विष्यं विष्यं विष्यं विषयं विषय
 - चयुःक्र्यान्यः मेथे राम्ची स्वाप्तः स्वाप्तः स्वापः स्वापः स्वापः स्वापः स्वापः स्वापः स्वापः स्वापः स्वापः स् स्वापः स

Representation of corporations at meetings

192. A body corporate if it is a shareholder of a company may by resolution of its board of directors authorise a person as it thinks fit to act as its representative at any meeting of the company.

ordinary and special resolutions

193. A resolution shall be an ordinary resolution when at a general meeting, the votes cast, whether on a show of hands or on a poll, in favour of resolution by shareholders who vote in person or by proxy, exceed the votes, if any, cast against the resolution by shareholders so entitled and voting.

194. A resolution shall be a special resolution when:

- (a) the intention to propose the resolution as a special resolution has been duly specified in the notice calling the general meeting; and
- (b) the votes cast in favour of the resolution by shareholders being entitled so to do, vote in person or by proxy, are not less than three times the number of the votes, if

षःजन्नः चोर्शनःचर्षेतःजन्नःश्चेतःत्रचीयःजन्नः चर्मेन्द्रःचतुःक्ष्यान्तः चर्मेन्द्रःच्याः क्ष्यःक्ष्यःचितःजन्नः व्यःचीन्न क्ष्यःक्ष्ट्रःचेद्रःक्षितःत्रचीयःजः चर्मेन्द्रःचतुःक्ष्यान्यःवितःक्षःचीन्वितः जन्नः चर्मेन्द्रःचित्रःचितःजन्नः चर्मेन्द्रःचतुःचित्रःचितःक्षःक्षःचीवितः

য়ৣঽ৽ঀঢ়ৼ৻ঀয়৽য়ৼয়য়৽ৼৼয়ঀ৾ৼয়য়৽য়ৢ৽য়৾য়য়য়ৼ

- कुर्क्श्वेन्त्रव्यम् के लूर्म्यत्मी रोच वर्षः क्ष्यामा मूर्या म्याप्त व्याप्त वर्षा क्ष्या क्ष्य क्ष्या क्ष्या क्ष्या क्ष्या क्ष्या क्ष्या क्ष्या क्ष्य क्ष्या क्ष्य क्ष्या क्ष्या क्ष्य क्ष्य क्ष्या क्ष्या क्ष्या क्ष्या क्ष्य
- १८७. ने'ख्रिण्याची'गी'नेच'ण्या-राष्ट्री'र्भिण'ण्यान्याने रेने'गुरः श्रीन्हण्यान्याने प्रति प्रति व्याप्ति व्यापति व्याप्ति व्यापति वयापति व्यापति व्य
 - (ग) नर्गोन्र्केंग्रच्ये विषय्त्रहें अवायां केंद्र क्षेत्र क्ष
 - (म) श्वेन्यन्द्रस्वयायां स्वर्धान्य स्वर्यान्य स्वर्धान्य स्वर्धान्य स्वर्धान्य स्वर्धान्य स्वर्धान्य स्वर्धान्य स्वर्धान्य स्वर्धान्य स्वर्धान्य स्वर्यान्य स्वर्धान्य स्वर्यान्य स्वयत्य स्वर्यान्य स्वर्यान्य स्वर्यान्य स्वयत्य स्वर्यान्य स्वर्यान्य स्वर्यान्य स्वयत्य स्वयत्य स्वर्यान्य स्वर्यान्य स्वर्यान्य स्वयत्य स्वयत्य स्वयत्य स्वयत्य स्वयत्य स्वयत्य स्वयत्य स्वयत्य
- ७८७. चर्गेिन्रर्केषायायार्ने केत्रर्द्धते व्याप्यस्थयाः यन्त्रः चर्गेन्रर्केषायान्ते केत्राक्षात्रः केत्रः केत्र केत्रः केत्र केत्य केत्र केत्र

any, cast against the resolution by shareholders so entitled and voting.

minutes of general meetings and of Board

- 195. Every company shall cause minutes of all proceedings of every general meeting and of all proceedings of every meeting of its Board of directors or of every committee of the Board, to be kept by making within thirty days of the conclusion of every such meeting concerned, entries thereof in books kept for that purpose with their pages consecutively numbered.
- 196. Each page of every such book shall be initialled or signed at the last page of the minutes and shall be dated:
 - (a) in case of minutes of the Board meetings or a committee thereof, by the Chairperson of the said meeting or the Chairperson of the next succeeding meeting;
 - (b) in case of minutes of a general meeting, by the Chairperson of the same meeting within the aforesaid period of thirty days.
- 197. In the case of a meeting of the Board of directors or a committee of the Board, the minutes shall contain the names of the directors present at the meetings and the names of

અર્વે : के ब : कुरि : એ ન : चाया : कि स्वार्थ : कि स्वा

१८५. र्न्व-क्षर्-१८५ चरिः व्हान्यस्थाः स्ट्र-स्थान् हें स्वान्तः स्वान्तः

चर्चे चर्चे

- त्रवृत्ते त्रे स्वर्णा मा के मी देव त्यस्य श्वित् सुरः ह्वे द्वे त्ये द्वा स्वर्ण स्व
- २००. मॅ्निम्बर्धाः नुर्वेशः निर्वेशः नुर्वेशः नुर्वेशः निर्वेशः नुर्वेशः निर्वेशः न

- directors, if any, dissenting from or not concurring in, the resolution.
- 198. Minutes of the meetings kept under the section 195 shall be evidence of the proceedings recorded therein and unless the contrary is proved, the meetings shall be deemed to have been duly called and held.

Declaration and payment of dividend

- 199. No dividend shall be paid by a company for any financial year, except out of the distributable profits of the company for that year arrived at after providing for depreciation or out of the accumulated profits for any previous financial year or years.
- 200. Distributable profits for this purpose shall mean accumulated realised profits so far as previously not utilised, by way of dividend or capitalisation, less accumulated realised losses so far as not previously written off. Unrealised profits, that is, surplus on revaluation of fixed assets and related additional depreciation amount shall not be included to arrive at the amount of distributable profits.

- २०१. र्नेबर्क्त, २०० मदिनेबर्धः नर्मेन्स प्यन्य प्रने प्रचुषा मी स्थाप्य प्रनित्त स्थाप्य स्थाप स्थाप्य स्थाप स्थाप्य स्थाप स्य स्थाप स्य स्थाप स्य स्थाप स्य स्थाप स्य स्थाप स्य
- ४०४. ५५०१ मुन्द्र ५५०१ तहेव. १०४१ ह्या प्रस्ति स्वर्ध्व प्रस्ति । वर्षे प्रविद्यात्रेय स्वर्ध्य प्रस्ति । वर्षे प्रस्ति । वर्षे प्रविद्यात्रेय स्वर्ध्य प्रस्ति । वर्षे प्रस्ति । वर्
- ४०४. र्न्त्राक्तं ४०४ मानीया र्श्वेन्प्तत्वमानी पर्नाप्तत्वि त्वेष्यत्व स्त्री प्रमानित्त ही र्श्वेन् विष्टा विष्
- ૧૦૯. ર્ટ્કૅન્ડ્સેન્ડ્રેત્રેત્રેન્ડ્રન્ટ્સુન્ડ્ર ક્રિક્નન્ટન્ટ્રિક્સન્ટન્ટ વર્ષેન્ડ્ર ક્રિક્સન્ટન્ટ્રિક્સન્ટન્ટ યથ. યાયાન્યસુવાયાન્ત્રી સુત્રન્ટન્ટ્રિક્સન્યયાત્ર વર્ષેન્ડ કેર્યાયન વર્ષેન્ડ્ર ક્રિક્સન્ટન્ટ વર્ષેડ્ર વર્ષેન્ડ્ર વર્ષેન્ડ વર્ષેન્ડ્ર વર્ષેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વર્ષેન્ડ વર્ષેન્ડ વર્ષેન્ડ વર્ષેન્ડ વર્ષેન્ડ વર્ષેન્ડ વર્ષેન્ડ વર્ષેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વર્મેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન્ડ વરામેન
- द्वाती स्वित्ति स्वता स्वता विद्या स्वता स्वता
- ४०७. मायाश्चेत् र्त्वाक्त्वाय्य प्रतित्विष्यास्यात् क्ष्यात्विष्यास्य स्वर्त्वायः स्वर्वायः स्वर्त्वायः स्वर्त्वायः स्वर्त्वायः स्वर्त्वायः स्वर्वायः स्वर्वे स्वर्वे स्वर्त्वायः स्वर्त्वायः स्वर्त्वायः स्वर्त्वायः स्वर्वे स्वर्वे स्वर्वयः स्वर्वे स्वर्वयः स्वयः स्वर्वयः स्वर्वयः स्वयः स

- 201. For the purpose of section 200, depreciation shall be as prescribed by the Accounting and Auditing Standards Board of Bhutan.
- 202. No dividend shall be paid except in cash, cheque and warrant.
- 203. Section 202 does not prohibit the capitalisation of profits or reserves of a company for the purpose of issuing fully paid up bonus shares.
- 204. The dividend shall be paid to the shareholders within 30 days from the date of its declaration in the Annual General Meeting of the company.
- 205. Where a dividend is declared and not paid within thirty days to any shareholder entitled to the payment, interest @ of 15% p.a. shall be paid to the shareholder for the period of delay.
- 206. If there is default in meeting the requirements of section 205, every director of the company shall, if he is knowingly a party to the default, be liable to contribute towards payment of interest

- ४०८. र्देव.क्ष्य.४०५ मदि.ह्यं त्यां. चर्मा.चयास.४चन.स.४८मदि.बुर.मर्श्या वर्ते.क्ष्य.
 - (ग) रेव'यबेच'चर्गे'चनवे केषा हुन्।
 - (प) नर्ने नम्तरश्चर स्वार्के देते बुर मर्सेम
 - (ग) र्रेस्थःसुःश्वे'त्रःश्वेंत्यप्ते'वि'श्वरःहुं हे'त्रसः र्ग्वेंत्स्यःप्यरःश्वेंत्ययःप्रेंतः परःप्पेंत्रत्यःशःवृह्मवशः र्रेस्थःसुःश्वे'त्रःश्वेंतःपतःर्वेंटःसुर्हुःययःप्पेंतः श्वी
 - (८) चडतः विस्रसः धटान् र्वेट्स्ये देते चडतः र्देन् र्स्तुः त्यानिक्तः व्यानिक्तः व्यानिकतः व्यानिकतः व्यानिकतः व्यानिकत्ति व्यानिकतः विष्टे व्यानिकतः विष्टे व्यानिकतः विष्टे व्यानिकतः विष्टे विष्ट

- 207. Where dividend could not be paid due to uncertainty of the address of the shareholder, such dividends shall be administered by the Government through regulations.
- 208. A public company shall not pay a dividend if it would reduce its net assets below the aggregate amount of its paid-up share capital and undistributable reserves.
- 209. For the purposes of section 208, undistributable reserves are:
 - (a) share premium account;
 - (b) capital redemption reserve;
 - (c) unrealised profits, less unrealised losses unless previously written off; and
 - (d) any other reserves which the company is prohibited from distributing by any statute or by its articles of incorporation.

त्रहेंबर्र्भुट्यट्यप्त्रम्भूट्य व्यक्षेत्रप्रस्थार्म्भुट्य

चर्गित्रखुचःगर्डें त्रहें द्रात्वें द्र्येदा

- २१०. र्हॅन्स्ने'म्'र'मेशः ध्वीरामहर्व्यायादा स्थान्य हैन्स्ने'रेते'म्बरम्पते स्थान्य विष्याः विष्याः
- ४१११. क्रूरम् मामिश्यापः नर्गित्ष्वनः मार्डेः प्रह्मेत् प्रमुत्ति स्थितः स्यतः स्थितः स्यतः स्थितः स्थितः
 - (ग) श्चित्रक्ष्यायह्नयः अर्जुग्रस्थाः वश्चित्रक्ष्यायः प्रमुत्रः विस्रस्थाः स्ट्रियः वश्चित्रः वश्चित्रः वश्चित्रः वश्चित्रः प्रमुत्रः स्वर्षः प्रमुत्रः स्वर्षः प्रमुत्रः स्वर्षः प्रमुत्रः स्वर्षः स्वरं स्वर्षः स्वरं स्वरं स्वर्षः स्वरं स्

 - (म) विस्नायत्तुत् केमायसः न्यन्ये पहत्ये से से स्वाप्त विस्ना मर्केन् सुवार्ये न्से स्वीत्या
 - (८) रटमिश्वातकटाक्षेण्येन्यते कॅटक्षे डिगामी पर्माप्यता कुरी देवा न्हारा कार्श्वेन्यराव वासी क्षेत्राची क्षेत्र स्वा
- ४१४. र्हें रुचे चे पा में प्राणित विषय मार्चे प्रहें तुर्धे प्रमें प्रम

Chapter 9 management and administration

Chief Executive Officer

- 210. Every company shall appoint a Chief Executive Officer for a term not exceeding five years at a time, for not more than two consecutive terms, with the approval of the company in general meeting.
- 211. No company shall appoint or continue the appointment of any person as a Chief Executive Officer who:
 - (a) is an undischarged insolvent or has at any time been declared insolvent by Court;
 - (b) is, or has been convicted of a criminal offence and sentenced to imprisonment;
 - (c) is of unsound mind declared by a Court; or
 - (d) has not paid any call in respect of shares of the company held by him.
- 212. A person appointed as Chief Executive Officer of a company shall not be the Chief Executive Officer of another company.

र्देन्श्रेकेतुन्छेबा

२१३ र्वे 'चर्गे ५ 'ठठ, खे' को अ' ५ अ८ अ' र्वे र खे 'च 'चर 'द्वे पा 'च

११८. व्हॅरक्रेते दूरके मने मेश तमन न में पार्कु यह

- (ग) नर्गेद्रकेंग्रथं सर्दे के दर्खं त्युं सुन र्सेंट्र द्रनसून खुन ही
- (ग) परुतः ब्रिस्रसः तद्देतः र्देवः क्वरः १४१ पः प्रदायवित्यः हेः हैसः देपः र्द्दः र्देवः श्चेतः ब्रिस्रः क्वरः क्वरः वित्रः वित
- (८) र्हेट सेते प्रेत प्
- (ठ) चठतः विश्वश्रात्तर्भे प्रमान्त्र विश्वश्रामाल्य मान्य स्त्रीतः विश्वश्रात्तरः विश्वश्यात्तरः विश्वश्यात्तरः विश्वश्यात्तरः विश्वश्यात्तरः विश्वश्यात्तरः विश्वश्यात्यः विश्वश्यात्तरः विश्वश्यात्यः विश्वश्यात्यः विश्वश्यात्यः विश्यात्यः विश्वश्यात्तरः विश्वश्यात्यः विश्यात्तरः विश्वश्यात
- (क) र्कॅटम्<u>ये</u>'मीयः विस्रस्यस्तुत्र'र्पेन्यः देसःनहत्र्वं नुर्मे।
- ४१५. र्न्नेव. क्रूट्यं न्यं न्यं न्यं न्यं क्ष्यं क्ष्यं

Company secretary

213. The directors of every listed company and every other company having a paid-up share capital of over Nu. 100,000,000 shall appoint a company secretary.

214. The company secretary shall:

- (a) provide support and advice to the board of directors;
- (b) ensure the effective maintenance of the statutory registers in accordance with section 228 of this Act and their availability for inspection in accordance with section 229 of this Act;
- (c) ensure the effective maintenance of books of account in accordance with section 232 of this Act;
- (d) ensure effective communication with shareholders of the company;
- (e) ensure the timely delivery to the relevant authority of any return, account or other document required under the provisions of this Act or any other law;
- (f) ensure all legal compliance by the company.
- 215. It is the duty of the directors of every company required by section 213 to have a company secretary to take all reasonable steps to secure that the secretary of the company is a person

- क्ट्र-५८-७ अश्वार्श्चेटप्पॅर्म स्रोतकरावतः श्रेन्ट्रियाक्षित्रयादेश वहत्वार्या है। त्या
- २१७. क्रुव्राचर्गे ५'६ पटायहें दा क्रीया केंद्र स्वेते दुराके वा की देवा यो देवा विकास क्रिया केंद्र स्वेता क्रीया विकास क्रीया या क्रीया या क्रीया विकास क्रीय क्रीया विकास क्रीय क्रीया विकास क्रीय क

र्वे पर्गोत् उदाग्री धिया र्कत्।

- ११५. र्कॅन्स्रे: प्यन्तर्कॅन्स्रेन्देश्यर्देश्यद्देश्यद्देश्यत्वा धीत्राः प्यन्तर्यं स्थितः स्थितः
- 490° . અર્રે के द ર્જું મીશ્વ કેં પ્વર્ગે નુ પ્રવેશ પું કેન્ પું હેન્ પું પ્રવેશ પ્રવેશ કેં પ
- ४४०. र्झ. प्रमृत् रुष्ठा क्षेत्रा क्षेत्र प्राव्य क्षेत्र प्राप्त स्थान स्थान

who appears to them to have the requisite knowledge and experience to discharge the functions of secretary of the company.

216. The Regulatory Authority shall make regulations regarding the qualifications appropriate for a company secretary.

Registered office

- 217. A company shall have a registered office to which all communications and notices may be addressed.
- 218. A letter, notice or document may be served on the company or any director thereof by sending it to the company or director at the registered office of the company by registered post or by leaving it at its registered office.
- 219. The directors may change the registered office by giving notice to the Registrar in the prescribed form.
- 220. Any change of registered office shall take effect from the day it is registered by the Registrar.

क्रूटक्रे.मीसः देयःश्रटमासलः चर्स्यमस

१११. कॅंटरबे्ग्ग र ग्रेक

- (म) रूटमी'श्रेट्ट्र्र्र्र्यो'र्झ्यमॅंट्र्उब्द्रमी'धेमा' र्क्ट्रमी'ग्राम्ह्र्र्यं रूट्मी' र्क्ट्रिय:धेमा'र्क्ट्र्या'र्झ्यमंत्र्यं र्क्ट्रमी'र्म्य्यम् स्ट्रियं प्रमा'र्म्यक्ष्यं स्ट्रमी'र्म्यम्

चर्चे चन्द्रत्वरत्वरत्वे त्युः धैना कर्तुः श्रुवः र्श्वेदा

- २२२. र्कॅंटर्स्ने डेग्'ग्नेश रट्मी पर्मे प्रति त्रकट्सी मासु की त्र प्रति प्रति प्रति प्रति स्वर्थेत प्रति प्रति
 - (ग) तत्तुमात्रदार्वेदः किंगीःर्वेद्भादान्त्रत्वेष्णः तत्त्र्वेश्वरार्वेषः विद्यान्ते प्रदेशः विद्याने प्रदेशे प्र
 - (म) मात्यःश्चेन् र्तिःमीश्वःश्चीमात्रमोश्चरःश्चमाञ्चेन् नेप्पेन्यःश्चेतः र्श्वेमः देमाःर्भमात्रसम्
- ४४४. र्नेब. वर्ष्य यान्यत्रियाने क्षेयार्थेन्स् यनन्त्रं यन्यत्रे यान्यास्य स्थान्त्रे न्वेयायने प्यान्य स्थान्य स्था

publication of name by company

- 221. Every company:
 - (a) shall paint or affix its registered name and the address of its registered office on the outside of every office or place in which its business is carried on, in a conspicuous place, in letters easily legible in Dzongkha and English language;
 - (b) shall have its name engraved on its seal, if any; and
 - (c) shall have its name and the address of its registered office mentioned in all its business letters, bills, invoices, letter paper, notices, documents and other official publications.

service of documents on shareholders

- 222. A letter, notice or document may be served by a company on any shareholder thereof either personally or by sending it to him:
 - (a) by post at his registered address in Bhutan; or
 - (b) if he has provided an electronic address for the purpose, by electronic means.
- 223. Service in accordance with section 222 shall be deemed to be effected:

- (ग) ध्रैना'क'डेन' तश्रेम्य'र्स्ने प्रा'स्रेने प्रा'त्रे क्ष्य'त्र क्षेत्र' प्रा'स्ने क्ष्य'त्र क्षेत्र' प्रा'से क्ष्य'त्र क्ष्य' प्रा'से क्ष्य'त्र क्ष्य' क्ष्य'त्र क
- (म) धेमा'कर्कु: र्ज्ञुमा'देमा'धेमा'वर्धेक्'र्घमा'यन्द्र-पतिःम्बर्दः सर्वेक्'यर्वेक्'यर्वेक्'य्ये
- यत्र तकर के रे मेश्र प्रचे के ना मेश स्वास्त्र प्रचेता स्वास्त्र स्वस्त्र स्वास्त्र स

থীনা.ছ.নৰ্ছ্ৰ.নৰ্মন

४४५. क्रूट्में ड्रेग्'ग्रेश. ह्यें'सद्येय.ग्री.लम.सम.ट्रग्'नव्याक्र्य

११५. वैंदर्भे देग मेश धेग करेग पर्वे दे तदी धरः

- (ग) देते श्वेष्ट्रात्यव्या श्वेष्य श्वेष्ट्रा यहा
- (म) मन्भामान्यान् स्वाप्तान्त स्वाप्तान्य स्वापत्य स्व
 - (१) र्वें र से देश देश अर्दे के द मा है स पर दा
 - (४) अर्रे केद मुडेग ५८ पर्गे ५ खुन मुर्डे प्रहेंद पर्मे ५ र्थे द्वा
 - (4) श्रीत्म् म्यार्ट्स श्रीत्रायम् प्रति स्वर्धः स्वाप्ता स्वर्धः स्वरं स

- (a) where a document is sent by post, at the expiration of ten working days after the same was posted; and
- (b) where a document is transmitted by electronic means, at the expiration of five working days after its transmission.
- 224. Where a shareholder has intimated to the company in advance that notice or document should be sent to him by registered post or by any other means of communication and has deposited with the company a sum sufficient to defray the expenses thereof, service shall not be deemed to be effected unless it is sent in the manner intimated by the shareholder.

Execution of Documents

- 225. A company may have a common seal.
- 226. A document is executed by a company:
 - (a) by affixing its common seal, or
 - (b) by the signature and/or digital signature of:
 - (i) two directors of the company or
 - (ii) one director and the Chief Executive Officer, or
 - (iii) a director or Chief Executive Officer who signs in the presence of a witness who attests the signature.

विस्रशस्त्रुत् ग्रीप्टिंत र्घे न्रम्

- ४४४. वर्षे प्रमुद्धात्वहराधी प्रदान स्त्रीका व्यापाय प्रमाणिया विष्य स्त्रीत स्त्रीत
 - (ग) ग्रम्थाम्बर्धाः श्रीः त्यावार्ष्यः हुं न्द्रीः वर्षे प्रम्पतः हुं सूर्यः विवार्षे स्वर्धः सूर्यः सूर्यः
 - (1) र्नेब क्ष्य १००१ यदे बर मुख्य स्थर हें हे प्येन्य यदे मान प्येन पर्ये मान पर्ये मा

 - (४) श्वरःल्वांकुर्वते हुं ।
 - (८) मायःश्वेदः मादायेदःचर्नमःमाहदःद्वःश्वरःय्यमःश्वेदःचःडेदः देः द्वरःवःमाद्ययःद्वरः श्वरःय्यमःश्वेदःचरःश्वरःश्वरःवेदः देः
 - (ฅ) ग्रम्भुअ:गुर्भाष:गुः।व:गुर्भाष:र्त्यु:र्त्यु:र्श्वे:र्श्वे:र्स्य:र्यु:र्झ:र्ने:र्न्दः
 - (१) र्श्वेदःश्रेदःद्रा
 - (४) येषःभ्रदःभ्रदः।
 - (द) नर्गिन् र्ह्में वश्योः हैं वश्य हुन्यशः हैं। र्बेन् त्युः वादन्य र्वे यायाः त्रुः

227. A document signed in accordance with section 233(b) and expressed, in whatever words, to be executed by the company has the same effect as if executed under the common seal of the company.

statutory record and inspection

- 228. Every company shall keep at its registered office the following registers, besides the register of shareholders and debenture holders, and enter therein the relevant particulars within seven days of the happening of the event concerned:
 - (a) Register of buy-back of shares with particulars as to:
 - (i) securities bought under section 102;
 - (ii) the consideration paid for the securities bought back;
 - (iii) the date of buy back;
 - (iv) re-issue of securities, if any, with particulars thereof and the date of re-issue.
 - (b) Register of transfers with particulars as to:
 - (i) Name of the transferor;
 - (ii) Name of the transferee;
 - (iii) date of transfer approved by the Board of committee thereof; and

- (८) येब्रासेश्व, चर्म् चन्तर सर्वे स्वर्धे स्वर्धे व स्वर्धे स्वर्
- (म) मृत्रुवः मृत्यः मृत्रुवः मृत्र्वः मृत्र्वः मृत्र्यः मृत्र्यः मृत्र्यः मृत्र्यः मृत्र्यः मृत्र्यः मृत्र्यः म
 - (१) विष्ट्रिन्स्युः कुंद्रम्यते कुंद्र्यः ग्रीः कुंयः चयदः चर्ष्यः या
 - (१) वुद्गन्नम्भिः नृत्यः नर्भे सभा
 - (4) वुत्र-द्वरसुः ईवः यसः स्वर्भः स्वरं से देवे
 - (८) मायाश्चेदः विष्टाद्विन्दायुः वर्ष्ट्रेशः वर्ष्ट्रेशः वर्ष्ट्रेशः वर्ष्ट्रेश्चेतः वर्ष्ट्रेशः वर्षेतः वर्ष्ट्रेशः वर्षेतः वर्वेतः वर्षेतः वर्षेतः वर्षेतः वर्षेतः वर्षेतः वर्षेतः
 - (u) तुत्र-द्रवर्ष्यरशः र्ह्यायः त्ययः र्श्वेतः वर्तः त्तुः क्रेया
- - (१) पश्चेत्र त्यू वा त्येत्र से तत्र का स्वीता वा वा विकास विता विकास वि
 - (१) नश्चित्रत्युषाः ग्रीः नृहुषः नर्भे अश्व
 - (३) नक्षेत्र'त्रस्याः र्ह्येन'ने'र्धेन'सदे त्त्राकेंश
 - ल्ड स्त्रीय, योध्यात्र स्त्रीय, यर्थ अ.सूर्य विश्वात्र स्त्रीय, याद्र स्त्र स्त्रीय, याद्र स्त्र स्त्रीय, याद्र स्त्र स्त्रीय, याद्र स्त्र स
- - (१) प्रेश्चरः सः नर्सुग्रामः प्रेर्नास्ति ह्वाः हेरा

- (iv) date of delivery of certificate as to share or debenture to the transferee:
- (c) Register of charges with particulars as to:
 - (i) short description of the property charged;
 - (ii) the amount of the charge;
 - (iii) the names of persons entitled to the charge;
 - (iv) modification of charge, if any,
 - (v) the date of full satisfaction of the charge.
- (d) Register of inter-corporate loans etc. with particulars as to:
 - (i) the name of the body corporate to which loan made:
 - (ii) the amount of the loan;
 - (iii) the date on which the loan has been made;
 - (iv) the date on which the guarantee has been given or security has been provided in connection with a loan made by any other person to, or to any other person by, any body corporate.
- (e) Register of inter-corporate investments with particulars as to:
 - (i) the name of the body corporate in which the investment has been made;
 - (ii) the date on which the investment has been made;

- (व) विःश्चुर्यः इते ५५० प्रत्येष्यः ५८ वेश्चुर्यः अः इः च द्युवायः प्रेर् यदे वादः योदः पर्वे वा वाहर्षः विद्याया वाष्यः व्यु
- (क) म्यान्याम्ययाची त्याम्ययार्क् र्कुन्सी सर्ने क्रिक् र्कु रेपु त्ये स्वरार्थेन् स्वरार्थेन्
 - (१) ग्रवारहिंदा यहार भीगा कर्कु ते ज्ञा केंग
 - (४) ग्रवादिवः यहाराज्ञीगाः कारोर्द्धतः सम्बद्धतिः स्रीहा
 - (३) म्रावास्त्रेन प्यत्राञ्चेमाकाने र्द्धति । मर्गाने मार्गेन प्रताने ।

 - त्यायाती. क्र्यांशाचीयात्रभीरावपुरम्भेरावा त्यायाती. क्र्यांशाचीयात्रभीरावपुरम्भेरावपुरम्भेरावपुरम्भेरावपुरम्भ
- (૬) ୩.৭৯:૧૧৯.૦:૧૬):૧૩:૧૧৯.૦:૪૬;૪૬;૪૩:૪૬૽ જેવ:૪૬ંજે:૬વઃ
 - (१) अर्रे क्रिक् म्री अर्र राष्ट्र प्राप्त क्षा स्थान म्री स्थान स्थान
 - (१) पर्भे पत्रवगमे ह्व केंग
 - (४) नर्गेरमःलुतः ह्वाकेम
- (३) म्यान्य म
 - (१) अर्रे के दा भी और
 - (४) र्कॅटम्बेरेनेदर यटादादेतेययदायमाम्य अप्तज्ञ्चरर्केटम्बेर्डम् अदायतित्तुकार्केम्बायायकात्वेदाम्बद्धाम्बद्धाम्बद्धाः

- (iii) amount of investment and the particulars of securities in which investment has been made.
- (f) Register of contracts in which directors are interested with particulars as to:
 - (i) the date of the contract or arrangement;
 - (ii) the names of the parties thereto;
 - (iii) the principal terms and conditions thereof;
 - (iv) the date on which the contract or arrangement covered by section159 was placed before the Board meeting;
 - (v) the names of directors voting for and against the contract or arrangement and the names of those remaining neutral.
- (g) Register of directors with particulars as to:
 - (i) the name, his father's name or where the individual is a married woman, the husband's name, full residential address and the nationality;
 - (ii) the date of appointment;
 - (iii) the date of cessation.
- (h) Register of directors' share-holding with particulars as to:
 - (i) name of the director;
 - (ii) the number, description and amount of shares in, or debentures of, the company or any other

रट. मैश्चर्यस्थर. सट्य.प्रमुव.प्रचील.याय.लुप्य.क्ट्याय.

ष्ट्रिस्रस्यस्तुत्रःश्चीःर्वे देनायः स्वासायः स्वासीय

- यतः मुं प्यतः भी त्र प्रदास्य स्वारम् स्वारम्यम् स्वारम् स्वारम् स्वारम् स्वारम् स्वारम् स्वारम् स्वारम् स्वर
- ४३७. ग्राथःश्चिनः र्नेदार्कतः १४१८ मतिः वर्त्याश्वायः स्वर्तः नेतिः स्वरः विनः गाः श्चेः स्वरः व्याः स्वरः स्व

body corporate, being the company's subsidiary or holding company.

inspection of statutory registers etc.

- 229. The statutory registers, register of shareholders and debenture holders and minutes of general meetings maintained by a company under this Act shall be open for inspection, during business hours, to the shareholders and debenture holders free of charge, or to any member of the public on payment of the prescribed fee.
- 230. Any person shall be entitled to be furnished, within seven days after he has made a request in that behalf to the company, with a certified copy of the documents referred to in section 236 on payment of the prescribed fee.
- 231. If any inspection required under section 229 is refused, or if any copy required under section 230 is not furnished within the time specified therein, the Registrar may, by order, compel an immediate inspection or direct that the copy required shall forthwith be sent to the person requiring it and in default the company and its Chief Executive Officer shall be liable for administrative penalty.

येतुः १० य| ५५,०१ तब्रेथः क्षेत्रः क्षेत्रः विच|

कॅटम्रेमीशप्तवमान्मीप्रतेष्ठिशन्ना

- - (व) र्वेंदर्भे देगीय र्वेंदर्भेग पर्वेंदर्भे दर्शे दर्शे की र्सु
 - (म) र्कॅटम्ब्रेन्द्रियाविश्वाम्बर्धान्यस्त्री
- दद्यः नाथाश्चेन् नर्गोन्द्रिंगश्चरायेन्द्रेत्वः क्षेत्रः स्वेतः स्वेतः

Chapter 10 financial statements and audit

Books of account to be kept by company

- 232. Every company shall keep at its registered office or such other place as is notified in accordance with section 233, proper books of accounts with respect to:
 - (a) all sums of money received and expended by the company and the matters in respect of which the receipt and expenditure take place;
 - (b) all sales and purchases of goods by the company;
 - (c) the assets and liabilities of the company.
- 233. If the Board of directors decides that the company's books of account shall be kept at place in Bhutan other than the registered office, the company shall, within seven days of the decision, notify the Registrar giving the full address of that other place.
- 234. Where the company has a branch office, whether in or outside Bhutan, the company shall be deemed to have complied with the provisions of section 232 if proper books of account relating to the transactions effected at the branch office are kept at that office and proper summarized returns, made up

चट्यास्य स्वात्त्र स्वात्त्

- - (म) मायाश्चेर् श्रूनशर्रेद्रर्रायम्ब्रुदिः हैं स्थ्रेरेदे स्याम्यायाः स्वाप्ति स्वा
- ४६८. हैशन्त्रियः द्वान्त्र्यं देश्यः ध्याः स्वान्त्र्यं स्वेत्रं स्वेत्यं स्वेत्रं स्वेत्रं

to dates at intervals of not more than three months, are sent by the branch office to the company at its registered office or the other place referred to in section 233.

- 235. For the purposes of sections 232 and 234, proper books of account shall not be deemed to be kept with respect to the matters specified therein:
 - (a) if such books are not kept as are necessary to give a true and fair view of the state of the affairs of the company or branch office, as the case may be, and to explain its transactions; and
 - (b) if such books are not kept on accrual basis and according to the double entry system of accounting.
- 236. The books of account and other books and papers shall be open to inspection by any director during business hours.
- 237. The books of account of every company relating to a period of not less than five years immediately preceding the current year together with the vouchers relevant to any entry in such books of account shall be preserved in good order.

क्रूट्रेट्र क्रुप्ट क्रुप्ट देवाय क्रिया क्रुप्ट क्रुप्ट

- - (ग) र्षे नर्गे द्रायमें द्रमें अ धरात्र
 - (म) भ्रु बिन ग्रु र्वेष खु कुष नर्गि र न न सहिष त्यम र न न क होन भ्रे र्षे र सदे र पर्मे र में बर्

क्रूट होते हैं अप्ती

inspection of books of account, etc., of companies

- 238. The books of account and other books and papers and statutory records of every company shall be open to inspection during business hours:
 - (a) by the Registrar, or
 - (b) by such officer as may be authorised by the Regulatory Authority in this behalf.
- 239. It shall be the duty of every director, other officer or employee of the company to produce to the person making inspection under section 238, all such books of account and other books and papers of the company in his custody or control and to furnish him with any statement, information or explanation relating to the affairs of the company as the said person may require of him within such time and at such place as he may specify.
- 240. If default is made in complying with the provisions of section 238, the Chief Executive Officer and every director of the company shall be liable to an administrative penalty or prosecution.

financial year of companies

241. Every company shall have a uniform financial year ending on 31st December, every year, being the period to which its complete set of financial statement shall relate.

- २८२. र्न्बर्कत्_{र८२} यायम्भायायमा क्रॅन्स्वेतिः क्रेमार्यः न्यानेः क्रॅन्स्वेतिः क्रॅन्स्वेर्चा पर्युगमाण्चे त्त्राक्षेमायमायायमा क्रॅन्स्वेतिः क्रेमाय्यः क्र्यायमायमायायमायायम् वित्रायम् वित्रायमायायम् वित्रायम् वित्रायम्यम् वित्रायम् वित्रायम्
- ૧૯૧. ખર-એન્ગો ર્ને કૃતા, જેન્ફ, વર્ગેનુ ને પ્રેન્યતે સું પ્રેંતુ ર્શ્વેન્ને સુત્ર વર્ગેનુ નન્ન તદ્દેતુ ગોશ નશ્ચેનશનશ્ચા શે નાત્ર નાર્શે વાને પ્રેતે નાત્ર ને ત્રે ત્રાપ્ય કેતુ ર્જેન્સ્ટ્રે કૈના ગો જ્રેશ બે ન્ન્ય ને સુર્જે ત્ર હતું ત્રે કિન્ ખન્સેન્લનન ર્જેન

५५० तम्रेथ हैशर्म

- चर्ग्-नेंल्न्यियद्वेषाल्न्युं विन्याद्वेषाल्न्युं विन्याद्वेषात्यात्व्याद्वे विन्याद्वे विनयाद्वे विन्याद्वे विन्याद्वे विनयत्वे विवयत्वे विनयत्वे विवयत्वे वितयत्वे वितयत्वे वितयत्वे वित्यत्वे वित्यत्वे वितयत्वे वितयत्वे वित्यत्वे वित्यत्वे वितयत्वे वित्यत्वे वित्यत्वे वित्यत्वे वित्यत्वे वितयत्वे वित्यत्वे वित्यत्यत्यत्वे वित

- 242. Subject to section 243, the first financial year of the company shall relate to the period beginning from the date of incorporation of the company and ending on 31st December thereafter, and may be less or more than a calendar year, but it shall not exceed fifteen months.
- 243. The first financial year of a company may be extended to eighteen months where special permission has been granted in that behalf by the Regulatory Authority on payment of the prescribed fee.

financial statements

- 244. At every Annual General Meeting, the Board of Directors of a company shall lay before the meeting, a financial statement for the year ended 31st December, every year.
- 245. A Complete set of financial statement shall be prepared so as to give a true and fair view of state of affairs of the company as at the financial year end, of its profit or loss and movement of liquid resources for the year ended 31st December, every year and shall conform to the relevant accounting standards prescribed by the Accounting and Auditing Standards Board of Bhutan.
- 246. The annual financial statements of a company shall be approved by the Board of Directors and shall be authenticated by not

यशः मृङैम्'यशःअ'कुरमदे'अर्दे'केब्'द्रः मर्गेद्राख्यःम्ईं'दिईब्'दर्गेद्र्यंब्रः मुःशः म्देब्'ह्रम्थःमर्गेद्र'द्र्मे।

५५० तम्रेय क्षेत्र क्षेत्र स्वा

- २८७. श्चेन'निन्दें, प्रत्यिण हे श्रिमानि स्थानि स्
- १८५. हैं र खें कुर प्रत्य प्रस्था पर खा प्रतान प्य

चर्गिन्रर्केष्यश्चीःश्रुद्रालु

- ४८०. ऍरम्झरऍरअख्नाल्याल्याल्याच्छाक्ष्रीर्यात्यस्य कॅरम्झेर्येयम्सर्यः स्थाल्यः व्यावस्य व्य
 - (ग) र्वेंटम्भेरेतेशयमर्देवस्त्रीयम्बर्भःस्ट्रम्

 - (म) चर्मे प्रमृत्ये स्वाप्त स्वापत स्वापत स्य स्वापत स्वापत स्वापत स्वापत स्वापत स्वापत स्वापत स्वापत स्वापत

less than one director and the Chief Executive Officer on behalf of the Board of Directors.

Filing of financial statements

- 247. After the financial statement, duly audited unless exempted from audit by regulations, has been laid before the Annual General Meeting, a copy thereof as well as Directors' report shall be filed with the Registrar along with annual return under section 267.
- 248. The provisions of section 247 may be modified by regulation insofar as they relate to small or medium-sized companies or to dormant companies.

Board's report

- 249. There shall be attached to the annual accounts laid before the annual General meeting, report of its Board of Directors, with respect to:
 - (a) the state of company's affairs;
 - (b) the amount, if any which it proposes to transfer to any reserves;
 - (c) the amount, if any, recommended for payment of dividend;

- (८) हैश्वःत्वेतःयतेःस्रुवःतुःवरःचर्गितःतेःर्धेतःयतेःर्देग्वश्वःयत्यः इवःगर्थः यत्यदःश्वेःसञ्ज्वतःयतेःचश्वशःयक्षरःगःचतेःर्भूनःयशः र्देग्वशःश्वेयः यतः वःचदःर्देवःर्द्ध।
- २५०. चर्गे द्रिक्षण्यः श्रु-क्षुव्रालु सुनः चर्गे द्रिक्षण्यः अर्दे क्षेत्रः विद्वात् विद्वात् विद्वात् क्षेत्रः अरः ह्रण्यः चर्गे द्रिक्षण्यः चर्गे द्रिक्षण्यः विद्वात् विद

डेशक्षेत्रयम्बर्भायवगान्रधेरान्द्वना

- क्ष्. त्यात्रायक्षेत्रायम् स्वात्त्रायः क्ष्राय्ये स्वात्त्रायम् क्ष्राय्ये स्वात्त्रायम् क्ष्राय्ये स्वात्त्र स्वात्र स्वात्त्र स्वात्
- नश्चरः क्रूरम्प्रस्य पर्या यहार्ष्य प्रतिन्त्राह्म प्रश्चरम् क्रूरम् क्रूरम् प्रस्ति प्रतिन्त्राह्म प्रस्ति क्रूरम् व्यक्ष प्रस्ति क्रूरम् व्यक्ष व्यक्ष

- (d) explanation or information on every reservation, qualification or adverse remark contained in the auditor's report; and
- (e) policy on corporate governance and Corporate Social Responsibility.
- 250. The Board's report shall be signed by the Chairperson of the Board of directors and in his absence the same shall be signed by the director or directors authorised in this behalf by the Board.

appointment and removal of auditors

- 251. The Royal Audit Authority shall maintain a panel of auditors and may appoint an auditor to the panel and may remove an auditor so appointed.
- 252. Subject to section 253, every company shall, at each Annual General Meeting appoint auditors or joint auditors, out of the panel of auditors maintained by the Royal Audit Authority, to hold office from the conclusion of that meeting to until the conclusion of next Annual General Meeting.
- 253. The provisions of section 252 may be modified by regulation insofar as they relate to small or medium-sized companies or to dormant companies.

- ४५८. मुल'मुढ्ठ'पर्मिन'न्पर'यहेंद्र'म्डेश'दिप'न्पर'यहेंद्र'यशः धेम'र्घम'स्थे प्रत्नेत्र'यः मुल्य'म्डेग'र्यं प्रत्नेत्र'यः भेष्ट्र' प्रत्नेत्र'यः भेष्ट्र' प्रत्नेत्र'यः भेष्ट्र' प्रत्नेत्र'यः भेष्ट्र' प्रत्नेत्र'यः भेष्ट्र' प्रत्नेत्र'यः भेष्ट्र' प्रत्नेत्र'यः भेष्ट्र'यः भेष्
- विच-द्रचन्द्रस्याः स्थाः त्रियः स्थाः त्रियः स्थाः त्रियः त्रियः स्थाः स्थाः त्रियः स्थाः स्याः स्थाः स्थाः
 - (ग) ने त्या न के निस्ता के स्वाप्त के स्वाप
 - (प्र) रट्यी'प्राञ्चन्यात् कुं प्राञ्चेंद्रप्राच्यात् कें प्राच्चेंद्रप्राच्याः केंद्रप्राच्याः केंद्रप्राच्याः विवास्त्रप्राच्याः विवास्त्रप्राचः विवास्त्रप्राचः वि

 - (८) रटमीशनर्भे पत्रवगायन् ने प्येत्यत् के सामित्र के स्वित्य के स्वत्य के स्वित्य के स्वित्य के स्वित्य के स्वत्य के स्व
 - (३) तत्त्वमामी क्षेत्राध्यत्रान्दक्ष्यात्रेत्रात्राक्ष्यात्र मित्र क्षेत्र क्ष्यात्र क्षयात्र क्ष्यात्र क्षयात्र क्ष्यात्र क्षयात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्य क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष

- 254. The same auditor shall not be appointed for more than three consecutive financial years, except with the previous written approval of the Royal Audit Authority.
- 255. In case of a Government company, the Auditor General of Bhutan shall be the ex-officio auditor. The auditor or joint auditors shall be appointed or re-appointed by the Royal Audit Authority who may designate its own auditors to conduct the audit. The Royal Audit Authority shall have power:
 - (a) to direct the manner in which the company's accounts shall be audited by the auditor so appointed and to give instructions in regard to any matter relating to the performance of his functions as such;
 - (b) to conduct a supplementary or test audit of company's accounts by such person or persons as it may authorise on its behalf:
 - (c) to fix remuneration and other expenses of auditors;
 - (d) to remove the auditor appointed by it before the expiry of his term;
 - (e) to issue Minimum Audit Examination Requirement wherever necessary to be complied by the auditors in addition to Auditing Standards prescribed by the Accounting and Auditing Standards Board of Bhutan.

- १५७. र्थे प्रस्टर हुँ र प्रहर्मिया पर्हें स्था नियम क्षित्र प्रस्ति प
- यां अह्या सार्य सुंद्र ते केंन् से साले नाया दें स्वाप्त स्वा
- दर्गः न्यंत्रः क्रिं न्यंत्रः व्यक्षितः क्षेत्रः वित्रः प्रक्षितः वित्रः प्रक्षितः वित्रः प्रक्षितः वित्रः प्रक्षितः वित्रः वित
- १५५८ ध्रिस्त् चुर्न्गाहरू हे 'श्रेष्ठा प्रति 'श्रेष्ठा हिनाया' हे 'शुः प्रेत् 'प्रति 'र्घति' र्घनः हुं 'प्रदः (ग) र्वि: प्रेगा क्षेत्र 'राध्या ख्रेस्त् चुर्न्गाहरू है ते 'र्वेष्ठा प्रकस्य चे 'क्रेस्त्र 'राध्या चर्चे '

- 256. Where at an Annual General Meeting, no auditors are appointed or re-appointed, the company shall give notice of this fact to the Regulatory Authority within seven days of the meeting, whereupon the Regulatory Authority in consultation with the Royal Audit Authority shall appoint the auditors and fix their remuneration.
- 257. The first auditors of the company shall be appointed out of panel of auditors maintained by the Royal Audit Authority and their remuneration shall be fixed by the Board of Directors and shall hold office until the conclusion of the first Annual General Meeting.
- 258. An auditor appointed under section 252 in the general meeting can be removed before the expiry of his term only by the company in general meeting by a special resolution and with the prior approval of the appointing authority and the company shall notify the Registrar of the removal of the auditor within 15 days of the passing of resolution.
- 259. The auditor proposed to be removed shall have the rights to:
 - (a) receive special notice of general meeting at which resolution is to be put up to the shareholders relating to

 $+ \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2} +$

(प्र) ध्रमार्ख्यायम् स्वराद्ध्यस्य सार्व्यक्ष्याः स्वराद्ध्यस्य स्वराद्धस्य स्वराद्यस्य स्वराद्यस्य स्वराद्धस्य स्वराद्धस्य स्वराद्धस्य स्वराद्धस्य स्वराद्धस्य स्वराद्यस्य स्वराद्यस्य स्वराद्धस्य स्वराद्यस्य स्वराद्यस्य स्वराद्यस्य स्वराद्यस्य स्वराद्यस्य स्य

लुवा.क्रामा झेबाबुवायः नर्ग्राच्याबु

- २५०. रन्मी म्वस्य स्वास्त्र स्वास्त
- ४५७. बु.ल्यनिःश्चॅर्न्यतः चीश्वरः क्षेत्रः कष्टे क्षेत्रः क्षेत्रः क्षेत्रः कष्टे क्षेत्रः कष्टे क्षेत्रः कष्टे क्षेत्रः कष्टे क्षेत्रः कष्टे क्षेत्रः कष्टे कष्ट
- क्षेत्रः नृष्ट्रिक्षः क्षेत्रः विषयः विषयः क्षेत्रः विषयः क्षेत्रः विषयः क्षेत्रः विषयः क्षेत्रः विषयः क्षेत्र विष्ट्रित्रः क्षेत्रः विषयः विष

his proposed removal from office; and

(b) make written representation, to deliver it to the company and to circulate them to the shareholders prior to the general meeting.

Resignation of auditor from office

- 260. An auditor wishing to resign during his term of office shall give notice in writing and deliver it to the registered office of the company.
- 261. Resignation takes effect from the date of deposit of his resignation letter to the company unless a later date is specified and shall be accompanied by one or two statements, either a statement of circumstances leading to his resignation which the auditor wishes to bring to the attention of the shareholders or appointing authority or positive statement that there are no such circumstances.
- 262. In the case of former the auditor can additionally request the company to convene an extraordinary general meeting with

१९४.चरमा क्रुन् मी.चर.पत्रिय.स्या.लमा स्वास्त्राच्या.लम्बर्मा क्रुन्या.लम्बर्मा कर्मा कर्

इश्वान्यतः न्यन्यः न्यन्यः वश्वान्यः वश्वान्य

- ४७३. र्कॅन्स्रे डेन्न ने स्रेश विनयमान स्था हुस द्र ह्य स्थान मुन्त हैं र्के दे दे स्थान स्थान हैं प्र हिंद्य हैं स्थान स्थान स्थान हैं स्थान स्थान हैं स्थान स्थान हैं स्थान स्थान स्थान हैं स्थान स
- - (ग) र्हें न्यूरि क्षेत्र क्षेत्र व्याप्त स्थाप स्थाप क्षेत्र प्राप्त क्षेत्र क्षेत्र
 - (म) कॅॅंटर्स्ट्रेर्नेतेर्दर्भः द्वेयः युवायव्यम्
 - (ग) यन् अप्यतिः क्षेत्रार्थेतः र्देवायुः क्षेत्राचे प्रेतिः त्वीतः वाद्याः वाद

a minimum of 14 days' notice to discuss the circumstances leading to his resignation.

powers and duties of auditors

- 263. Every auditor of a company shall have right of access at all times to the books of accounts and records of the company, and shall be entitled to require from the officers of the company such information and explanation as the auditor may think necessary for the performance of his duties as auditor.
- 264. The auditor shall make a report to the shareholder(s) of the company on the financial statements examined by and on every other document declared by this Act to be part of or annexed to the Complete set of Financial Statement, which are laid before the company in general meeting during his tenure of office, and the report shall state as to whether, in his opinion the financial statements present fairly in all material respects:
 - (a) the financial position of the company as at the end of its financial year;
 - (b) its financial performance; and
 - (c) its cash flows for the year then ended.

र्मेन्द्रिक्षं में हुं में हिंग् खुं में हिंग खुं के किया मित्रिक्षं मित्रिक्षं के किया मित्रिक्षं किया मित्रिक्षं के किया मित्रिक्षं किया मित्रिक्षं के किया मित्रिक्षं किया मित्रिक्षं के किया मित्रिक्षं किया मित्रिक्षं के किया मित्रिक्षं किया मित्रिक्षं किया मित्रिक्षं किया मित्रिक्षं किया मित्र

१७५. हैं अ'लेच' य'रे'में अ' मलद'र्न्मे र'र्ने में य'र्कु' पदः

- (ग) हैशक्षेत्रयार्विगी नुर्वेशन्त्र्यं नुर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं नुर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं नुर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं नुर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं नुर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं नुर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं नुर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं नुर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं नुर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं निर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वर्यं निर्वेश्वर्यात्र्यं निर्वेश्वर्यं निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वर्यं निर्वेश्वर्यं निर्वेश्वर्यं निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वर्यं निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वयत्ये निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वयत्ये निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वयत्ये निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वयत्ये निर्वेश्वयत्ये निर्वेश्वर्ये निर्वेश्वयत्ये निष्ये निर्वेश्वयत्ये निर्वेश्वयत्यत्ये न
- (प) प्रामिश क्षेत्रान्वाक्ष्य क्षेत्र विद्यान्त्र प्राम्य क्ष्य क्षेत्र क्षेत
- (म) र्क्ट्र-इति:क्ट्रेश-र्ज्ननाःकुं-८-१३नाखः तन्तु-१३८। देवःसःकुं-१ति:कुंसःज्ञेन्।देवःकुं-१८-१३नाखः तन्तु-१३८।
- (८) क्रूट्मं मीयः ह्यययः प्रद्यापानिः ह्यूचा माले ह्यूदे स्थावः माला मालवा मार्ट्यहासुः । (८) क्रूट्मं मीयः ह्यययः प्रदास्ता

इसक्ष्याम्बर्ध्य क्ष

२५५. हैं अ'विच'या मीआ तत्त्वमा मी हैं अ'यथ द्र्य हैं अ'विच'या व्यक्ष प्रदेव प्राप्त प्रदेव प्रवास प्रदेव प्रवास प्रदेव प्रवास प्रदेव प्रवास प

in accordance with the Accounting Standards prescribed by the Accounting and Auditing Standards Board of Bhutan.

265. The auditor shall also state:

- (a) whether he has obtained all the information and explanations to the best of his knowledge and belief, were necessary, for the purposes of his audit;
- (b) whether, in his opinion, proper books of accounts have been kept by the company so far as it appears from his examination of those books, proper returns adequate for the purposes of his audit have been received from the branches not visited by him;
- (c) whether the company's are in agreement with the books of accounts and returns; and
- (d) whether the company has complied with other legal and regulatory requirements.

auditing standards

266. The auditor shall conduct the audit in accordance with the auditing standards prescribed by the Accounting and Auditing Standards Board of Bhutan, and the General Terms of reference for Auditors and minimum audit reporting requirements prescribed by Royal Audit Authority.

र्थे नम्रूर सूद लु

annual return

- 267. Every company shall prepare and file with the Registrar an annual return for the period relating to the financial year ended on 31st December, every year, containing the prescribed particulars.
- 268. Every listed company shall file the annual return with the Registrar on or before 31st May, and the other companies, namely, the unlisted public companies and private companies shall file the annual return with the Registrar on or before 31st July, every year, along with the financial statements for the year ended 31st December, auditor's report where applicable and directors' report duly authenticated by at least one director and the Chief Executive Officer.

वेदुः ११ म तुद्दान्दमी में नर्गिन्।

नुब-५नम्मी र्चे मर्गि दुर्गे श्रीमा माली

१८०. येतुःपदिते पॅन्सर्भे वर्षुः सुः म्वस्य प्रेन्यते चुव प्यत्य मिन्ने प्रवः क्रुवः क्रुवः वर्षे प्रवः वर् वर् वर्षे प्रवः वर्षे प्रवः वर्षे प्रवः वर्षे प्रवः वर्यः वर्षे प्रवः वर्षे प

नुदान्यरमी र्चे यर्गेन् ग्री यह रखेंदा

- ४७०. मायःश्चेर् र्द्धरः द्वीयामीयः योतुःतरीमीयः ख्वायःयते क्रुः र्द्धयः दे सुतः र्वायः यातः स्वायः स्वायः स्वयः
 - (ग) वुद्गन्नन्देवेकेन्दुन्वर्गन्दे भेष्ट्रन्यवेषायाम्भवार्द्धःन्न
 - (দ) तुत्र'न्नन्यर्चे प्रते प्रेषा प्रदेश न्या है ना त्यः ने दे त्यः से ख्रु ना क्षेत्र प्रक्री प्रक्

- ४७५. ব্র্রাক্তর্ব ४७० ম'ন্দরেল্রিঅ'র্ট ব্রুর'ন্নদ্বান্ব ক্রেটিন্'র্নু'ন্সান্র মির্নি ক্রিলি ক্রিলিক ক্রিলি ক্রিলিক ক্রিলিক

Chapter 11 Registration of charges

Regulations regarding registration of charges

269. The Regulatory Authority may make regulations specifying categories of charge which shall be subject to the provisions of this Chapter.

notice of registration of a charge

- 270. If a company creates a charge over property to which this Chapter applies:
 - (a) prescribed particulars of the charge; and
 - (b) the instrument creating the charge, together with a copy thereof shall be delivered to the Registrar for registration.
- 271. The requirements of section 270 shall be completed within 30 days of the date of creation of the charge

Register of charges to be maintained by Registrar

- 272. The Registrar shall maintain a Register of Charges for each company which has delivered particulars of a charge for registration.
- 273. The Register which shall include details of all charges for which prescribed particulars have been delivered in accordance with section 270.

नुब-५नम्मी र्चे मर्गिन्।

- ब्रायन्यन्यतः के स्वरः व्यक्ति स्वरं स्वर
- ४७५. चुक्'न्परःर्द्धुदीःकेन्'नुःपर्गोन्'ने'र्ध्यन्'यदीःषःग्रायःग्रम्थाः र्वेन्द्रम्'र्धुः प्यनःर्येद्वेन्यान्द्रनः व्यायःर्येदः व्यावः व्यायःर्येदः व्यावः व्यायःर्येदः व्यावः विष्यः व्यावः व्यावः व्यावः व्यावः व्यावः व्यावः व्यावः व्यावः विष्यः व्यावः व्यावः व्यावः व्यावः विष्यः व्यावः विष्यः व्यावः विष्यः विष्यः व्यावः विष्यः विषयः विष्यः वि
 - (ग) तब्रेथार्थेन्'ग्री'तब्रीःर्वेगागुरः क्रुव्नचर्गिन्'न्नन्द्रवेद्वेत्यः व्यक्षः प्रक्षः व्यक्षः विष्ठः विष्ठः विष्ववेद्वः विष्ठः विष्यवेदः विष्ठः विष्ववेदः विष्ठः विष्ववेदः विष्ठः विष्यः विष्ठः विष्ठः
 - (व) युद्र-प्रपटन्देशेर्धः पर्गाप्त-। व्यवास्थितः देवाः र्ह्याः र्ह्याः

. चुब्रचन्यायी र्नेब्रखुः क्षंचर्योन्यायुवायते चुब्रन्वरक्षं क्रसेन्।

Registration of charges

- 274. The filing of mortgages and charges with the Registrar may be done either by the company or any interested person and where it is done by a person other than the company, the Registrar shall give notice of the particulars of the mortgages or charges to the company before registering the same in the Register.
- 275. The Registrar shall on receipt of the prescribed particulars of the charge, after giving any notice to the company if required:
 - (a) register the same by affixing official seal on the relative form and accompanying instrument of charge under his signatures with date and copy thereof, and
 - (b) issue a certificate of registration of the charge,

which shall be returned to the company or the person who files the documents on its behalf.

Charges not registered to be void against creditors

276. If a company creates a charge to which section 270 applies, the charge is void against any creditor, including a liquidator, unless the provisions of the section concerned have been complied with.

वुदान्वरायुःवश्चुरःवर्डेशःन्रः द्वेशःदर्वेर।

१७५. द्याप्तराष्ट्रीदासुदः र्वे पर्मिद्वायुवायदे पुताद्वादादिः

- (ग) नश्चरःवर्डेशःतवरःवः षरःत्र
- ४७८. तुत्र-त्यत्यामीयः १८ मान्यत्यः ति त्यत्याम् त्यत्यः त्यत्यः त्याः स्वर्णः त्यत्यः स्वर्णः व्यतः स्वरं व्यवः स्वरं व्यतः स्वरं स्वरं व्यतः स्वरं व्यतः स्वरं स्वरं

277. Nothing in section 276 shall prejudice any contract or obligation for the repayment of the money secured by the charge and, when a charge becomes void under this section, the money secured thereby shall immediately become payable.

Modification or satisfaction of charge

- 278. Whenever a registered charge is:
 - (a) modified, or
 - (b) satisfied, in part or in full,

the company shall deliver particulars of the modification or satisfaction to the Registrar in the prescribed form.

279. The Registrar may cause a notice to be sent to the charge holder calling upon him to show cause within forty days, as to why the modification or satisfaction should not be registered and, in the absence of such cause, shall register the modification or satisfaction.

वेद: १९ म इत्त्रजीयान्दरः याङीयाःवर्ष्ट्रस्य

युक्रयन्याः न्रम्याञ्चेयाः वरायश्चीया

बरायश्रीयायीर्देबायुः श्रीशायकम्।

- १५०. मृत्यःश्चेतः क्वॅन्श्चेः क्चेम् म्वेशः स्टम्मेः सुर्वेद्वः सुर्वेत् स्वर्ध्वः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्
 - (ग) व्हॅरन्ध्रेन्देरनर्गेद्रव्हॅग्रथायर्दे केदार्द्ध्यीय धराद्या
- ४५७. ব্রুমেশ্রীলা-উলা-লী-র্নুর-য়ে, র্লুর্মানর-র্নুর-র্ন্তর্নার-র্ন্তু-র্মেল্যা-র্ন্ত্র-র্মেল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্ত্র-র্মেল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্ন্তর-র্মিল্যা-র্নি
 - (ग) र्हें न्यू नेते मुं र्ये त्र हिया र्ये मः या पान त्र कार्य का कार्य मान निवासी मान कार्य का
 - पी.चर्ष्टीर.पक्ट्या.ग्री.श्रूर.जन्म। (प्र) क्रूर.क्री.प्रेप्तवेष.चर्या.क्र्ये.क्र्य.चर्चा. त्या.च्री.त्य्य.क्र्या.ग्री.प्र.क्र्या.

युद्र यद्र मा मी भी दर्शि

२५२. ग्रॅंश'तकर'नर्गेर्'र्यते शेर्रेन्'ग्रीश र्द्धर्यः च्रित्र'यहेत प्रमाना में दिने प्रमान प्रम प्रमान प्

Chapter 12 Compromises and amalgamations

CompRomisEs WiTH CREDITORS

proposal for compromise

- 280. If there is reason to believe that a company is or will be unable to pay its debts, a proposal for a compromise between the company and its creditors may be proposed by:
 - (a) the Board of directors of the company; or
 - (b) subject to leave of the Court, a creditor or shareholder of the company.
- 281. The proposal for a compromise may include:
 - (a) cancelling all or part of a debt of the company; or
 - (b) varying the rights of its creditors or the terms of a debt.

List of creditors

282. The person making the proposal shall compile, in relation to each class of creditors of the company, a list of creditors who would be affected by the proposed compromise, setting out:

- (ग) तुत्र'यन्ग'रे'सु'र्श्चेन'नर्गेयः धरत्र'र्श्चेन'न्नेग'यदे'र्स्व, द्वेश'र्युव'यदे' न्द्रुल'यर्स्वस'न्ना
- (দ) दटत्वीयाः मीः यादरपः च्चिदायतेः च्चित्रः स्त्रेतः क्वित्रः क्वितः स्त्रेतः स्त
- ४४३. व्हार्यमानी में भारतकर के मानमें हिन्सु सिस्ट स्वार स्वित्त स्वित्त स्वर्त स्वर्

म्ब्रायकराम्ची नद्दायस्त्री

- १८०. ग्रॅंबायकरानर्गेत्यिते शेर्टेन्गेबा र्वेत्स्ये प्रत्नेवार्क्षः विवादित्त्वाः स्टेन्स्य स्ट
 - (ग) र्शेशकेंद्रम् केंग्यकेंग्यकेंग्यकेंत्रम् केंत्रियकेंद्रम् विकार्यकेंत्रम् केंद्रम् विकारम् विकारम
 - (प) ग्रन्थाम्बर्धाः सुर्द्धः प्रवास्त्रः व्यवस्त्रः व्यवस्त्रः
 - ्व) ग्रॅंबरतकर्त्रम् र्वाचरप्रते क्षेट्रेत्रि क्षेट्र्याय स्वर्ष्य क्ष्र्यः विष्य भ्रम्थाय स्वर्षाय स्वर्षाय स्वर्थः स्वर्षाय स्वर्थः स्वर्थः विष्य
 - (४) द्विशः क्वुंबार्स्ट्रस्यम् । विद्यान्त्र । विद्यान्त्

- (a) the amount owing or estimated to be owing to each of them; and
- (b) the number of votes which each of them is entitled to cast on a resolution approving the compromise.
- 283. Where the Court grants leave to a creditor or shareholder to propose a compromise, the Court may make an order directing the company to supply to the creditor or shareholder, within such time as may be specified, details of the company's creditors and such information as may be specified to enable the creditor or shareholder to propose a compromise.

notice of proposal

- 284. The person making the proposal shall give to the company, each known creditor and the Registrar:
 - (a) notice of the intention to hold a meeting of creditors for the purpose of voting on the resolution, and;
 - (b) a statement including:
 - (i) the name and address of the person making the proposal and the capacity in which he is acting;
 - (ii) the address and telephone number to which inquiries may be directed during normal business hours;

- ब्यक्षतः स्वा व्यक्षतः स्वर्गानः ने स्वर्णनः स्वरं स्वरः स्वर्णनः स्वरं स्वरः स्वर्णनः स्वरं स्वरः स्वरं स्वरः स्वरं स्वरः स्वरं स्वरः स्वरं स्
- नेश्वः स्वीया त्यां या विद्या स्वीया प्रति स्वीया स्वीया
- (प) र्शेश्वायकरामर्गिन्दिः प्यति स्वतः स्वरायन्ति वा स्वतः स्वर् क्षेत्रः स्वतः स्वर् क्षेत्रः स्वतः स्वरं क्षेत्रः स्वतः स्वरं क्षेत्रः स्वरं स्वरं क्षेत्रः स्वरं क्षेत्रः स्वरं क्षेत्रः स्वरं क्षेत्रः स्वरं स्वरं
- यवस्त्रम् स्तिः यहात्वा प्राप्तः व्यक्षम् व्यवस्त्रम् स्तिः यहात्वः व्यक्षम् व्यवस्त्रम् स्तिः यहात्वः व्यक्षमः व्यवस्त्रम् स्तिः व्यक्षमः व्यवस्त्रम् स्तिः व्यक्षमः व्यवस्त्रम् स्तिः व्यवस्त्रम् विद्यस्त्रम् विद्यस्तिः विद्यस्तिः
- (अ) र्शेश्वरम्पर्मिन्ने भेषिन्यते वर्ष्यम्य स्वर्ष्यम्य स्वरम्य स्वर्ष्यम्य स्वरम्य स
- (म) र्नेदार्चद्रात्य यदाद्यन्यम्पिन्नेर्णन्यदात्रुद्यन्यन् मार्द्धदास्त्रीन्द्र्यः स्त्रीन्द्र्यः स्त्रीन्द्र् यन्द्रस्त्रीन्द्र्यः

ष्यायहूर्यमाग्रीयम् यद्रेषा

- (iii) the terms of the proposed compromise and the reasons for it;
- (iv) the reasonably foreseeable consequences for creditors of the company of the compromise being approved;
- (v) the extent of any interest of a director in the proposed compromise;
- (vi) notice that the proposed compromise and any amendment to it proposed at a meeting of creditors or any classes of creditors will, if approved, be binding on all creditors, or on all creditors of that class; and
- (vii) details of any procedure proposed as part of the proposed compromise for varying the compromise following its approval; and
- (c) a copy of the list or lists of creditors referred to in section 282.

Conduct of meeting

285. The Regulatory Authority may make regulations regarding the conduct of a meeting of creditors to consider a proposal for a compromise.

वटारबीगाःशुःच हैं अर्घेटा

- - (ग) सुब प्रद्यागायायायाया व्याप्त व्यापत व्यापत
- त्र्यः न्याः स्वीः स्वी
- ४५५. र्शेश'तकर'पर्गेर्'प्यते'श्चे'र्रे'ग्वेश' र्ह्यम्थाः मुन्यत्वे मुन्यते स्थाः र्देशः विद्वात्वे प्रमानित्वे प्रमानित्वे स्थाः विद्वात्वे प्रमानित्वे प्रमानित्

Effect of compromise

- 286. A compromise, including any amendment, approved by creditors or a class of creditors of a company in accordance with this chapter is binding on the company and on:
 - (a) all creditors; or
 - (b) if the compromise relates to a specific class of creditors, on all creditors of that class, to whom notice of the proposal was given under section 284.
- 287. If a resolution proposing a compromise, including any amendment, is put to the vote of more than one class of creditors, it is to be presumed, unless the contrary is expressly stated in the resolution, that the approval of the compromise, including any amendment, by each class is conditional on the approval of the compromise, including any amendment, by every other class voting on the resolution.
- 288. The person making the proposal shall give written notice of the result of the voting to each known creditor, the company and the Registrar.

वरप्रश्चीगाशुःखुर्यम्।

- १५८ थे.तु.पदी: न्दायद्वीय: कें क्षेप्त कें कें क्षेप्त कें कें क्षेप्त कें कें किंदि केंदि कें किंदि केंदि किंदि केंदि के
 - (ग) मृदर्यः भ्रें प्रेंन् श्रें प्रेंन् श्रें त्र श्रेंन् स्य मिन्। ने प्रेंन् प्रेंन् मृद्धेन् मृद्धेन् मृद्धेन् प्रक्षिणः में प्रक्षिणः मिन्। ने प्रेंन् प्रते मृद्धेन् मृद्धेन् मृद्धेन् प्रक्षिणः मिन्।
 - विषः व्यक्षः प्रमुद्रः वर्ष्ण्यः वर्षः व्यक्षः वर्षः वरः वर्षः वरः वर्षः वर्षः वरः वर्षः वरः वर्षः वर्षः वर
- ४८०. भेतु'तद्दैते'द्रमॅंदशद्दंग्वैशः देंब'र्क्द'तद्दे'द्दप्तव्विथःहेः खुद्द्रप्रस्तवें श्लेः र्षेद्रप्यते'ब्द्रप्तश्चीमाम्मद्दुद्धुःख्वराद्दम्

দ্রীঅশার্বরুষ্ট্রীব্দের্কের্

- २०१०. ब्रद्धां मानी में स्वारं तक्ष्या प्रति प्रति स्वारं से स्वारं में में स्वारं मानी में स्वारं ति स्वारं मानी स्वारं से स्वारं मानी स्वारं प्रति स्वारं मानी स्वारं प्रति स्वारं मानी स्वारं मानी स्वारं प्रति स्वारं माने स्वरं माने स्वरं माने स्वारं म

Variation of compromise

- 289. A compromise approved by creditors or a class of creditors of a company in accordance with this chapter may be varied either:
 - (a) in accordance with any procedure for variation incorporated in the compromise as approved; or
 - (b) by the approval of a variation of the compromise in accordance with this chapter which, for that purpose, shall apply with such modifications as may be necessary as if any proposed variation were a proposed compromise.
- 290. The provisions of this chapter shall apply to any compromise that is varied in accordance with this section.

powers of the Court

- 291. The person making the proposal may apply to the Court for an order that, during a period specified in the order, beginning not earlier than the date on which notice was given of the proposed compromise and ending not later than ten working days after the date on which notice was given of the result of the voting on it:
 - (a) proceedings in relation to a debt owing by the company be stayed; or

- ४१४. र्न्व क्ष्यं ४१० चतिः वरायों प्राण्यं प्रश्चे मारा द्वा वर्षः वर्ष
- - चुवायः यन्त्र। चुवायन्यानेत्यः विषायह्यसाग्चीःस्न्रीयायः यहायस्विरायायम्यास्त्रेः
 - (म) मायामावर के नरी तमायान मालव प्रिंदामा

- (b) a creditor refrain from taking any other measure to enforce payment of a debt owing by the company.
- 292. Nothing in section 291 affects the right of a secured creditor during that period to take possession of, realise, or otherwise deal with, property of the company over which that creditor has a charge.
- 293. If the Court is satisfied, on the application of a creditor of a company who was entitled to vote on a compromise, that:
 - (a) insufficient notice of the meeting was given to that creditor;
 - (b) there was some other material irregularity; or
 - (c) in the case of a creditor who voted against the compromise, the compromise is unfairly prejudicial to that creditor, or to the class of creditors to which that creditor belongs, the Court may order that the creditor is not bound by the compromise or make such other order as it thinks fit.

ત્રન ટ્રેંથ. વધ્ય તાલું કરામાં વર્ષે તાલું કરામાં વર્ષે તાલું કર્માં કર્માં વર્ષે તાલું કરામાં વર્ષે તાલું કર્માં કરમાં કરમાં કર્માં કરમાં કર્માં કરમાં કરમાં કર્માં કર્માં કર્માં કર્માં કર્માં કરમાં કર્માં કરમાં કરમાં કરમાં કરમાં કરમાં કરમાં કર્માં કરમાં કરમ

दरप्रश्रीगा'मी'≅र'पर्शे|

यत्यः विस्नायत्त्र्वः स्वायात्रः स्वायात्रः विस्वयः विद्यायात्रः विस्वयः विद्यायात्रः विस्वयः विद्यायात्रः विस्वयः विद्यायात्रः विद्यायः विद्यायः

याञ्चयाः यञ्जूषा

याञ्चयाःचर्ष्र्याःश्चीःश्चीश्वायकर।

- ४८७. मानुसः प्रत्यः देःप्रसःस्यत्यतः हिन्द्वेःम्सः मान्याः मान्यः प्रदः स्वान्यः प्रत्यः प्रवितः निक्षः मान्यः प्रतिः मान्यः मान्यः मान्यः प्रतिः मान्यः प्रतिः मान्यः प्रतिः मान्यः प्रतिः मान्यः मान्यः प्रतिः मान्यः प्रतिः मान्यः मान्यः मान्यः मान्यः प्रतिः मान्यः मा

 - (प) कूट्रकुं.योश्वरतः झुं. (योश्चयो.यर्कुश)
- १८५. ग्रुडेग्।त्वरायर्थेश्यायतः र्हेन्स्ये रेरेते प्रोत् रहेंग्या श्रीयः र्शेयाय्या प्रवाप्त स्त्रीयः र्

294. An application under section 393 shall be made not later than ten working days after the date on which notice of the result of the voting was given to the creditor.

Costs of compromise

295. Unless the Court orders otherwise, the costs incurred in organising and conducting a meeting of creditors for the purpose of voting on a proposed compromise shall be met by the company.

amaLGamaTion

amalgamation proposa l

- 296. Two or more companies may amalgamate and continue as one company, which may be either:
 - (a) one of the amalgamating companies (a takeover or acquisition), or
 - (b) a new company (a merger).
- 297. An amalgamation proposal shall include the prescribed information.
- 298. The board of each amalgamating company shall resolve that:

- (ग) विंदः मी प्रसंसायकरासुः मुडेमा पर्स्सारे हैं दिस्से देखार दें सम्मित्र स्थापि स् सुः स्थितसः स्रो प्रकरः पदिः स्री स्टर्मा
- - (1) क्रूट्में ने जीया श्वीयान हिंदायां त्रीयायां प्राप्त स्थान श्वीयायां क्रियायां स्थान स्थान
- - (দ) শৃত্তैশ্বর্শনর্শুর্মার্শ্রর্শরেক্রন্দ্রী'রের'র ইর্মানদ্বর্শর্শী প্রিন্দরি'র্কুন্দরি'র্কুন্দরি'র্কুন্দরি'র
 - (म) म्डिम् पर्स्थार्थे अर्थे अर्थे अर्थे अर्थे प्रत्ने प्रत्न
 - (८) ग्रॅंश'तकर'नर्गे[८'दे]पॅर्'यदे'ग्रिग्च केंग'नर्श्या ग्री'र्स्नर'यथः श्रे'र्यर्थास्यः ज्वन'नस्याम्याप्यत्वर'त्री

- (a) in their opinion the amalgamation is in the best interest of the company; and
- (b) they are satisfied on reasonable grounds that, immediately after the amalgamation becomes effective:
 - (i) the company will be able to pay its debts as they become due in the normal course of business; and
 - (ii) the value of the company's assets will be greater than the value of its liabilities, including contingent liabilities.
- 299. The board of each amalgamating company shall, not less than twenty working days before the amalgamation is proposed to take effect,:
 - (a) send to each shareholder of the company a copy of the amalgamation proposal and such other information as may be prescribed;
 - (b) send a copy of the amalgamation proposal to every secured creditor of the company;
 - (c) send a copy of the amalgamation proposal to the Registrar and, if any amalgamating company is a listed company, to the Regulatory Authority for confirmation; and
 - (d) give public notice of the proposed amalgamation.

ग्रेन'नर्भ्यार्च्यात्रकराष्ट्रीक्ष्रिराध्याः विस्रकायतुत्राष्ट्रीर्

- - (ग) र्षेश्वरुक्तराष्ट्रिरार्धुन्यवन्सान्वीं यदे वर्गेन्यवन्
 - (प) नगीय:मुद्रेश नश्चुरः नर्डेश
 - (ग) र्हें र से पराय देते प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्राप्त प्राप्त प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्र
- ४०४. र्नेब.क्ष्यं.४०७ नयु.बट्यायाता.क्षेत्र. स्वित्रसायन्त्री.क्ष्या. यापराक्ची.क्ष्या.यक्ष्या. त्र्या.

300. The amalgamation proposal shall be approved by special resolutions passed by the shareholders of each amalgamating company.

powers of Court in respect of an amalgamation proposal

- 301. If the Court is satisfied that giving effect to an amalgamation proposal would unfairly prejudice a shareholder or creditor of a amalgamating company or a person to whom a amalgamating company is under an obligation, it may, on the application, made at any time before the date on which the amalgamation becomes effective, of that person or the Regulatory Authority, make any order it thinks fit in relation to the proposal, and may, without limiting the generality of this section, make an order:
 - (a) directing that effect shall not be given to the proposal;
 - (b) modifying the proposal in such manner as may be specified in the order;
 - (c) directing the company or its board to reconsider the proposal or any part of it.
- 302. An order may be made under section 301 on such conditions as the Court thinks fit.

गडिग'नर्क्स'ग्री'र्द्रद'सु' विसम्भागी'नगादःग्री

- - प्राचित्रः स्त्री (त्रो प्राचित्रः स्त्री स्त्री

द्येश्रश्च देश्वे क्षा विश्व विश्व

- (1) च्चित्राक्षी क्षें क्षें प्रत्यन क्षेत्र क्षें प्रत्यन क्षेत्र क्
- (४) णव्राध्ये स्ट्री मिया पर्या त्र व्या स्ट्री पर्या स्ट्री स्ट
- पचीरमः मुं.जीमः सूर्याः स्ं. पत्त्यायाः स्री-तयर् वुद्धः सूर्यः तमा स्वारमः स्वी-जामः स्वी-जामः

Court order for amalgamation

- 303. Where an application is made to the Court under section 280 for the sanctioning of a compromise and it is shown to the Court:
 - (a) that the compromise has been proposed for the purposes of, or in connection with, a scheme for the reconstruction of any company or companies or the amalgamation of any two or more companies; and
 - (b) that under the scheme the whole or any part of the undertaking, property or liabilities of any company in the scheme (referred to as a "transferor company") is to be transferred to another company (referred to as "transferee company");

the Court may by order make provision for all or any of the following matters:

- (i) the transfer to the transferee company of the properties, assets or liabilities of the transferor company;
- (ii) the allotment or appropriation by the transferee company of any shares which, under the scheme, are to be allotted or appropriated by that company to or any person;
- (iii) the continuation by or against the transferee company of any legal proceedings pending by or against any transferor company;

- (८) द्रन्यम् प्रम्यान्य प्रम्यान्य विष्यान्य विष्यान्य विष्यान्य विष्यान्य विष्यान्य विष्यान्य विष्यान्य विष्यान्य विषयान्य विषय
- तमा चैट. लट्य.ह्म.भविय. क्षेय.घटम.जी.योपट्ट्र्य.क्ष्रं.ट्यूपट्ट्र्य.क्ष्रं.ट्यूपट्ट्र्यूपट्ट्र्य.च्यूट्ट्र्यूपट्ट्यूपट्ट्र्य्य्य्य्य्य्य्यःवर. भू.तमा. पक्षेत्रःभूदि.तयट्रयुप्त.च्याया.क्ष्रं. लूटम.मी.च्यूपट्ट्यूपट्ट्र्यूपट्ट्य
- ४०६. र्न्वाक्ष्वाक्ष्य यते वरमायाया स्थान नामाया स्थान स्था

र्चे प्योत्रित्यम् प्रस्ति स्वर्थः द्वा क्ष्यं १४० व्या १०० व्या १० व्या

२०७. म्डेम्'नर्श्य'डेम्'नश्चरर्श्चित्रत्यन्त्वेते'न्न्य्यं भार्त्त्रत्युः र्वे'न्य्येन्त्र्युः र्वे' न्योन्'त्येत्रत्युःर्श्चेन्'न्येत्रत्युःर्श्चेन्'न्येत्रत्युः प्यन्ः

- (iv) the provision to be made for any persons, who dissent from the compromise or arrangement; and
- (v) such incidental, consequential and supplemental matters as are necessary to secure that the reconstruction or amalgamation shall be fully and effectively carried out.
- 304. Within thirty days after the making of an order under section 303, every company in relation to which the order is made shall cause a certified copy thereof to be filed with the Registrar for registration.

notice to the Registrar of application under section 280 or section 303

305. The Court shall give notice of every application made to it under section 280 or section 303 to the Registrar, and shall take into consideration the representation, if any, made to it by the Registrar before passing any order.

Registration of amalgamation proposal

306. For the purpose of effecting an amalgamation there shall be delivered to the Registrar for registration:

- (म) केन्नु पर्मेन्ने भेन्न पर्देश्य महार्ने दायालदा ह्या

यञ्चा नर्ज्ञ या श्री व्याप्त विस्

द्वण. र्षे पर्गे द्रायमें द्रपें द्राधीयः

- (म) र्रेव.क्य. ४५५ मधुन्यस्था क्षेत्र-र्म्यस्य मञ्जूना मञ्जून

้ ฮ์ ฺฉทั่ รฺ ฺҡฑ์ ฺรฺฉัสฺ ฺ ขู้ลง . พิฑฺ ธลง ฺ ชั่ฉ ฺน๙ิ ฺคูณ . ๙ฉรฺ รฺ ฑ์ฆ ฺ ๕ฺ ฺพระ

- (१) माथःश्चितः माङ्गमः पर्श्वसः त्यत्रः क्ष्यः प्रत्यः माङ्गमः पर्श्वसः प्रत्यः स्त्रः स्त्र
- पञ्चा प्रकृत ची त्या प्रवेत स्त्री विषय प्रकृत प्र
- ३०४. गाथाश्चित् गाडिया पर्श्वशर्चे अवस्य स्वेत्र प्रति प्रति प्रति प्रति स्वित्र प्रति प्रति स्वित्र प्रति स्वित्र स्वित्य स्वित्र स्वित्र स्वित्र स्वित्र स्वित्र स्वित्र स्वित्र स्वित्र स्

- (a) the approved amalgamation proposal; and
- (b) such other information as may be prescribed.

Certificate of amalgamation

307. On receipt of:

- (a) an order made by the Court under section 265 sanctioning a compromise or arrangement which includes the amalgamation of companies; or
- (b) an amalgamation proposal and other documents required by section 296.

the Registrar shall:

- (i) if the amalgamated company is the same as one of the amalgamating companies, issue a certificate of amalgamation; or
- (ii) if the amalgamated company is a new company, enter particulars of the company on the register and issue a certificate of amalgamation together with a certificate of incorporation.
- 308. If an amalgamation proposal specifies a date on which the amalgamation is intended to become effective, and that date is the same as, or later than, the date on which the Registrar receives the documents, the certificate of amalgamation, and

ब्दः केन्द्रभेग्रयात्र्यां न्यत्रः त्त्राक्षेयाययात्र स्ट्रिन्द्रभेत्राययः व्याययात्र स्ट्रिन्द्रभेत्राययः व्या

द्रातः क्षेत्र'त्रप्त्र'क्षंत्र'प्तिः क्षेत्र'क्षेत्र

गठेग'नर्स्था'त्रु'नर्रु'अर्घेट्।

४१०. ग्रुडेग्'नर्स्थ्यम्भे भ्यान्यायाः विष्ट्रास्य प्राप्ताः म्यूरे स्थान

- (ग) गुडेग्'नर्ब्रुअ'ने'नसूरःर्बेन्'त्वन्ति'न्न्
- (म) मृत्यःश्चेतः मृडम् नर्थ्वायन् र्व्यः न्यतः र्वेतः श्वेः नः मृडम् । मृडम् । मृडम् । मृडम् । स्वः र्वेतः स्वः र्वेतः श्वेः र्वेतः स्वः र्वेतः रवेतः रवेत
- (म) मुडेम्'यर्र्यक्ष्यप्रतिर्द्धन्य्याप्रतिर्द्धन्यः मुडेम्'य्यक्ष्यः यस्त्रत्यक्ष्यः प्रस्तित्वः देः यहेन्। प्रमान्द्रस्य प्रमान्द्रस्य मुडेम्'य्यक्ष्यः यस्त्रत्यक्ष्यः प्रमान्द्रस्य प्रमान्द्रस्य प्रमान्द्रस्य प्रमान
- (८) मुडेम्। त्यर् पर्क्सायते र्केट स्थे म्यार ते प्तु प्त्या द्वी क्ष प्रकार पर्क्सायते र्केट स्थे प्रकार प्रक प्रकार प्
- (ठ) मुडेम्'प्यर्पक्ष्यायत्रिः ह्यां मेशः यद्यन्त्रेत्वे प्रम्यत्वे स्वाप्तः यद्यन्त्रे स्वाप्तः यद्यन्त्रे स्व तय्यायः त्युः ह्यां प्रमेशः प्रमेशः यद्यात्रः स्वे स्वाप्तः स्वापतः स्वाप्तः स्वाप्तः स्वापतः स्वा

- any certificate of incorporation shall be expressed to have effect on the date specified in the amalgamation proposal.
- 309. Any amalgamating company other than the amalgamated company shall be deemed dissolved with effect from the date specified in the certificate of amalgamation as being the date on which the amalgamation is to become effective.

Effect of amalgamation

310. On the date shown in the certificate of amalgamation:

- (a) the amalgamation is effective;
- (b) if it is the same as a name of one of the amalgamating companies, the amalgamated company has the name specified in the amalgamation proposal;
- (c) the amalgamated company succeeds to all the property, rights, powers, and privileges of each of the amalgamating companies;
- (d) the amalgamated company succeeds to all the liabilities and obligations of each of the amalgamating companies;
- (e) proceedings pending by, or against, an amalgamating company may be continued by, or against, the amalgamated company;

- (E) ग्रुडेग्।त्यरः पर्श्व्यायते र्हेन्य्ये स्वेति द्वार्यन्यते र्हेन्यः प्रम्यः ध्वार्यः प्रम्यः प्रम
- २११. म्डिम्'नर्स्थायन्द्रस्यायत्रिंद्रस्थान्यः श्रीम्यः श्रीम्यायुःश्रीद्राप्तवम्यानिः स्थाः श्रीम्यायस्य श्रीम्यायस्य स्थाः स्थान्यः स्थानः स्थानः स्थानः स्थानः स्थानः स्थानः स्थानः स्थानः स्थान्यः स्थानः स्य
 - (ग) ग्रुच्याप्तर्भ्याप्तन्। क्रिंन्याप्ति क्रिंन्याप्ति क्रिंन्याप्ति क्रिंन्याप्ति क्रिंन्याप्ति क्रिंन्याप्ति क्रिंग्याप्ति क्रिंग्य क्रिंग्याप्ति क्रिंग्याप्ति क्रिंग्याप्ति क्रिंग्याप्ति क्रिंग्य क्
 - (म) म्डिम्।मर्प्यर्थेश्वर्यातः र्क्षेत्रः प्रति स्थान्त्रः स्थान्तः स्थान्त्रः स्थान्त्रः स्थान्त्रः स्थान्त्रः स्थान्त्रः स्थान्त्रः स्थान्त्रः स्थान्त्रः स्थान्त्रः स्थान्तः स्यान्तः स्थान्तः स्यान्तः स्थान्तः स्थान्
 - (म) येदः पर्ने त्यु प्रमुद्धः क्यु प्रदेशः निष्ठेषः प्रयाप्त क्रिं स्थः विष्ठेषः विष्ठेषः प्रयाप्त क्रिं स्थः विष्ठेषः विष्रेषः विष्ठेषः विष्ठेष

ૹૄ૽૽૽ૡઌઌ૽૽૽૽ૢ૿ૺૹૢ૽ૣ૽ૢ૽ૣ૽૱૽૽ૢ૽ૺૢૼઌઽૹ૽ઌ૽ૼૢૹૢ૽ૺ૽૱ૹ૾ૺૺૺૺૺૺૺૺૺૺૺૺૺ૾ૺઌ૽૽ૢ૽૱ઌ૽૽૱ઌ૽૽ૺઌૹ૽ૼૹઌઌઽૢૹૼૼૼૼૼ૱ ૹ૽૾ઽૢ૽ૡૺૹૄૢ૽ૢૢ૽ઽૢ૽૾ૼૹૹ૽ૢ૾ૺૹૢ૽ૣૢ૽૱૽૽ૢ૽ૺૢઌઽૹ૽ઌ૽ૼૢૹૢ૽ૺ૾ૹૢ૽ૺ૾ઌૹ૽૽ૺૹ૽૽ઌૹ૽ૼૹઌઌઽૢૹૼૼ૱ઌ૽ૺૹૼૺૼૺ૾

- (f) a conviction, ruling, order, or judgment in favour of, or against, a amalgamating company may be enforced by, or against, the amalgamated company; and
- (g) any provisions of the amalgamation proposal that provide for the conversion of shares or rights of shareholders in the amalgamating companies have effect according to their terms.
- 311. The presentation to any person of any instrument (whether or not comprising an instrument of transfer) by the amalgamated company:
 - (a) executed or purporting to be executed by the amalgamated company; and
 - (b) relating to any property held immediately before the amalgamation by a amalgamating company; and
 - (c) stating that property has become the property of the amalgamated company by virtue of this Chapter,

shall, in the absence of evidence to the contrary, be sufficient evidence that the property has become the property of the amalgamated company.

ब्रह्माञ्चीवान्द्रकार्यः १८५ म्य

১৮৯৮৯ কি ১৯৯৯ ১৯৯৯ ১৯৯৯

र्द्धरम् रहुं न्द्ञान्य ग्री क्षे त्ययः सहया क्षेत्र ग्री ग्राह्म स्था

- - त्र अह्याङ्गिलामिहर्म्म् प्रवास्त्रेम् प्रवास्त्रेम् प्रवास्त्रेम् प्रवास्त्रेम् प्रवास्त्रेम् प्रवास्त्रेम् स्वास्त्रेम् स्वास्त्रेम्यास्त्रेम् स्वास्त्रेम् स्वास्त्रेम् स्वास्त्रेम् स्वास्त्रेम् स्
 - (प) क्रूट्यं दे नीया प्रयासिट्या क्रीस्याप्त प्रह्मीया प्रयासित्य प्रवासित्य प्रयासित्य प्रया

त्रिश्रमाश्चरियः मु.स्री.जन्मः स.इ.योन्नजःस्रीयोन्ना

त्रकरः त्र्यं न्यां कार्यत्रेत्र्यः स्वान्यः व्यान्यः व्याव्यः व्याव्यः व्यायः व्याव्यः व्यायः व्याव्

Chapter 13 Winding up, striking off and dissolution

VoLunTaRY WinDinG up

Circumstances in which company may be wound-up voluntarily

- 312. A company may be wound-up voluntarily if the directors have made a declaration of solvency in accordance with section 313 and:
 - (a) the period, if any, fixed for the duration of the company by the articles has expired, or the event, if any, has occurred, on the occurrence of which the articles provide that the company is to be dissolved, and the company in general meeting passes a resolution requiring the company to be wound-up voluntarily; or
 - (b) the company passes a special resolution that the company be wound-up voluntarily.

statutory declaration of solvency

313. Where it is proposed to wind up a company voluntarily, the directors may at a directors' meeting make a statutory declaration to the effect that they have made a full inquiry into the company's affairs and that, having done so, they have formed the opinion that the company will be able to pay

११८. र्देव र्कत १११३ पते वरमायता सूनः म्यापारम् माया रहेनाः

- (ग) अह्रण श्चेत्र श्चेत्र त्या र्चेश र्केन् प्याप्त स्वाप्त स
- पञ्चित्रक्षर्यः व्यक्ति । व्यक्ति । व्यञ्च । व्यञ । व्यञ्च । व्यञ्च । व्यञ । व्यञ । व्यञ्च । व्यञ । व्यञ्च । व्यञ ।
- ४७५. र्कॅट्से-देम्नेश केट्र्प्श्यायास्त्रम् म्यत्रित्रस्त्रित्रस्त्रे देत्रस्त्रे स्वर्ध्य स्वर्ये स्वर्ध्य स्वर्ध्य स्वर्ध्य स्वर्ध्य स्वर्ये स्व

its debts in full within such period, not exceeding 12 months from the commencement of the winding up, as may be specified in the declaration.

314. A declaration under section 313 shall:

- (a) be made within the 5 weeks immediately preceding the date of the passing of the resolution for winding up, or on that date but before the passing of the resolution, and
- (b) include a statement of the company's assets and liabilities as at the latest practicable date before the making of the declaration.
- 315. A director making a declaration under section 313 without having reasonable grounds for the opinion that the company will be able to pay its debts in full, together with interest at the official rate, within the period specified is liable to administrative penalty.
- 316. If the company is wound up in pursuance of a resolution passed within five weeks after the making of the declaration, and its debts are not paid or provided for in full within the period specified, it is to be presumed, unless the contrary is shown, that the director did not have reasonable grounds for his opinion.

ब्रा.झ.झ.झूटब्रा

र्वे पर्गोन् तर्वे न्दें द त्यु क्षुय र्श्वेन् न्द्र माश्रव प्रस्नु माश्र

- - (ग) नुःर्धेदःर्ह्वेन्रर्स्वनश्चरतेःन्नश्चर्यः र्ह्वेन्द्वःत्वः र्ह्वेनः र्ह्वेनः र्ह्वेनः र्ह्वेनः र्ह्वेनः र्हेन्द्वेनः र्ह्वेनः रहेनः रहेन

सहयाःश्चीताःतर्गे। पर्श्वयाया

४४०. र्रात्त्र्रियायी सह्या श्वीया हैया र्रात्त्र्यायायी सहया श्वीया स्वीया स्

insolvency

317. If the directors form the opinion that the company will not be able to pay its debts in full, the winding up of company shall be governed by the provisions of the Bankruptcy Act of the Kingdom of Bhutan.

Delivery to the Registrar and publication

- 318. When a company has passed a resolution for voluntary winding up, it shall, within fourteen days of the passing of the resolution:
 - (a) deliver a copy of the resolution together with the declaration of solvency to the Registrar; and
 - (b) give notice of the resolution by advertisement in the newspaper circulating in the district where the registered office of the company is situated.
- 319. If the copy of the resolution and the declaration of solvency are not delivered to the Registrar as required by section 318, the company and every officer in default is liable to an administrative penalty.

Commencement of winding up

320. A voluntary winding up shall be deemed to commence at the time when the resolution for voluntary winding up is passed and from that date the company shall cease to carry on its

ત્રત્ર. ર્નેત્ર હતું ત્રત્ય યાલા આર્થ્યું અપ્યસ્ હેંદ સ્ટ્રેપ્તે ત્રેપ્ત પાલા ત્રાહ્યું અપ્યસ્ હતું સંદુ સાથે પાલા ત્રાહ્યું પાલા ત્ર

क्रिमाद्यीयायदीयक्रीं प्रविव

- १११. वर्षेरामेश भीरानहरत्वयायाँ असावरायन् र्वोधार्स्य
 - (ग) र्हें न्ये नेते प्रचेश नेते प्रचेश नेते प्रचेश महिता मुक्ति प्रचेश प्रचेश
 - (দ) मृत्यःश्वेदः द्वेशःदश्चेम् यःदेनः यद्वः स्वरः स्
- द्वत्व. क्षेत्र'त्रज्ञीम्'यःक्षेम्'चत्रम्'त्वतम्'त्वन्'चत्रेसुत्यःत्वत्रः चर्मेन्'र्क्षेम्यः सर्ने' क्षेत्र' न्यद्वित्रर्भेन्यः द्वितेन्यः व्वतः न्यतः व्यतः क्षेत्रस्थेः पर्भेन् स्थेन् स्थेन् स्थेन् स्थेन् स्थेन् स्थेन
- ४१६. भै मुेब वया न विष्यालु धारा न ने से वापाल का सामित के ति के स्थान के
- द्रप्प. र्कॅंटम्ब्रें मीयः क्रेंयायद्येग्'याक्षेत्र' क्रेंयायद्येग्'याद्येथायद्येयायदेश्वेत्र' क्रेंयायदेश्वेत्र' क्रेंयायदेशेत्र' क्रेंयतेत्र' क्रेंयतेत्र'

- business, except so far as may be required for the beneficial winding up of such business.
- 321. Notwithstanding section 320, the corporate state and corporate powers of the company shall continue until it is dissolved.

appointment of liquidator

- 322. The company in general meeting shall:
 - (a) appoint one or more liquidators for the purpose of winding up the affairs and distributing the assets of the company; and
 - (b) fix the remuneration, if any, to be paid to the liquidator or liquidators.
- 323. On the appointment of a liquidator, all the powers of the Board of directors and of the Management shall cease.
- 324. If a vacancy occurs by death, resignation or otherwise in the office of any liquidator appointed by the company, the company in general meeting may, subject to any arrangement with its creditors, fill the vacancy.
- 325. The company shall give notice to the Registrar of the appointment of a liquidator or liquidators made by it and of

तम्मान्यः ह्या स्टार्म् प्रमान्यः स्ट्रीयः स्ट्

त्रिम्नरायर् वर्षेत्रः मह्मास्त्रीया

ष्ट्रियस'तर्तुद'ग्रीस' र्कॅट्से'डेग्|सह्ग'स्क्रीय'ग्रह्टदेते'ग्रदस'स्र्रह्स|

४४७. ख्रिसमायत्तु सः क्रीं स्मे स्मे स्मा स्मा स्मा स्मा सम्मा सम्मा सम्मा सम्मा सम्मा सम्मा सम्मा सम्मा सम्मा

- (ग) र्हें द्ये ने गैस नुश्चे मान्य प्राची स्थान के नुश्चे स्थान के निष्य स्थान स्थान के निष्य स्थान स्य
- (म) हैं र में रे मीया र र मी सु र्ये क् र्से र सार्द्ध माया र है वा
- द्रवण. अह्नम्ञ्चित्यःचीः र्नेद्रत्यः र्नेद्रत्यं (त्र) यःत्यःम्विःयत्वम्यतःय्वेरःधिमः इत्रां मित्रःयःचेदःधिमः विद्याःचीयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचयः विद्याःचयः विद्याःचित्यःचयः विद्याःचयः विद्याःचयःचयः विद्याःचयः विद्याःचयः विद्याःचयः विद्याःचयः विद्

षद्द्याःश्चेषःश्चीःर्द्रवासः चनेरःलगा

यन्तरः सह्याः श्चीत्यः श्चीर्त्तेत्वः श्चिस्रसः तर्जुवासः द्वीतः तर्देशः विस्तरः व्यान्तरः विस्तरः विस्तरः विस्तरः वर्ष्ववः वर्षेत्रः वर्षः वर्षेत्रः वर्ते वर्षेत्रः वर्षेत्रः वर्षेत्रः वर्षेत्रः वर्यः वर्षेत्रः वर्षेत्रः वर्

every vacancy occurring in the office of liquidator, and of the name of the liquidator or liquidators appointed to fill every such vacancy.

WinDinG up BY CouRT

Circumstances in which company may be wound up by Court

326. A Company may be wound up by the Court if:

- (a) the company has by special resolution resolved that the company be wound up by the Court;
- (b) the company is unable to pay its debts;
- (c) the Court is of the opinion that it is just and equitable that the company be wound up.
- 327. Where a petition for winding up is founded on section 326(b), a company shall be deemed to be unable to pay its debts if it commits an act of bankruptcy as defined in the Bankruptcy Act of the Kingdom of Bhutan, and the winding up of the company shall be governed by the provisions of that Act.

Application for winding up

328. An application to the Court for winding up shall be by petition presented either by:

- (ग) र्केंटर्स्थेयीय पटाता
- (म) अर्रे के दर्जु मीश
- (म) तुत्र'न्न्न'म्नर'तुर'ङेम्' धर'त्र'तुत्र'न्न्मार्सु'मेश्र
- (८) र्षे नर्गे न तर्गे न स्वर्भ
- (७) क्रुव नर्गे ५ ५ न ५ तहें व मेश
- (क) मॅ्टिम्बर्याया-रामेश्वराम्डमायर यटात्राम्ट्र्रिट्डमामेश्वर्शे सें सें

चमेरःश्रेषाः खुदः चङ्ग्रेषाश्रा

म्वतः ख्रिमःमञ्जून्यः चर्मिन्ख्यः स्वाधः अद्भः म्वतः ख्रिमःमञ्जूनः स्वाधः वितः स्वाधः स्वाधः स्वाधः स्वाधः स्व सह्वाञ्ज्ञ्ञाः स्वाधः स्वधः स्वाधः स्वधः स्वाधः स्

ष्ट्रियसंदर्भवर्षेत्रसः यह्याः श्रुवः दर्गः नर्द्धम्या

- (a) the company;
- (b) the directors;
- (c) any creditor or creditors;
- (d) the Registrar;
- (e) the Regulatory Authority; or
- (f) all or any of them together or separately.

advertisement of petition

329. Unless the Court otherwise directs, every petition for winding up shall be advertised in a national newspaper for not less than seven working days after it has been served on the company and not less than seven working days before the day fixed for the hearing.

Commencement of winding up by Court

- 330. Winding up of a company by the Court is deemed to commence at the time of the presentation of the petition for winding up.
- 331. If, before the presentation of a petition for winding up by the Court, a resolution for voluntary winding up has been passed by a company, the winding up of the company shall be deemed to have commenced at the time of the passing of the resolution, and, unless the Court, on proof of fraud or

र्यान्यःशुःश्चेःच्चेद्राद्यःयार्हेग्नयः ५८ःत्तुरयःग्चेःयह्याःश्चेत्यःग्चेःर्हेन्यवेरःर्देयः पर्यान्यःस्यान्यः कःग्रवसःर्येन्यदेःग्चरयःसुःपञ्चेःयह्याःश्चेत्यःग्चेःर्येनः

क्तु-दर्दश्वायः व्यवस्य व्यवस्य विष्य वाहर है केद्या

क्ष्रियावकार्यकात्मु प्राच्याविकाः अह्नाःश्चियाः श्चे द्वीयायाः क्ष्रियाः क्ष्रियः विक्रकार्यः विक्रक

र्वेट्स्येते कुनःत्रमाथः सुं र्माने त्रमः स्रिन्स्येन स्वामा मार्वेदा

द्वतः अह्वाःश्चितःश्चे र्झेन्यवेन्यत्वे प्यत्वेन्यवेन्यत्वे प्यत्वः अह्वाःश्चेतःश्चे प्रत्यः श्चित्रः श्वेतः श्चेतः श्वेतः श्वेतः श्चेतः श्वेतः श्वे

नगागायहैंद्राचरुशायश्रायहेंद्राय।

बह्रमाञ्चेषाची स्मेरप्येमा स्नुदामासदार् विस्रसाय रुदाची र्नारक्री

- दर्भः सह्माःश्चीताःश्चीःत्रवेरःणेमाःकेमाः स्रृदःमाश्वदःसह्माःतस्वेतःभृतः।तस्यः श्वेसशः तर्नुदःश्चीशःत्वन्तर्केम्यःतर्नेःणनः

mistake, directs otherwise, all proceedings in the voluntary winding up shall be deemed to be valid.

no disposition of property, etc.

332. After commencement of winding up by the Court and before a winding-up order is made, any disposition of the company's property, any transfer of shares, and any alteration in the status of the company's shareholders shall, unless the Court orders otherwise, be void.

Restraint of suit or proceeding against company

333. After commencement of winding up and before a winding-up order is made, the Court may, on the application of any of the parties mentioned in section 317, stay any suit or proceeding against the company.

avoidance of attachments, etc

334. Where a company is being wound up by Court, any attachment or execution put in force against the company's property after the commencement of the winding up is void.

Hearing of petition for winding up and powers of Court

335. On hearing a winding-up petition, the Court may:

(a) dismiss the petition with or without costs; or

- (त) क्रःमुद्रेयः प्रेन् भेनः भेनः श्रुद्रः म्यद्रः सर्वस्था वर्ष्ट्रमा वन्न न्द्री
- (ग) रट्मी प्रश्रायकरासु र्वश्रायन स्पूर्य से प्रकर शे स्निप्र में प्रकर से स्निप्र में स्निप्र में स्निप्र में स्निप्र में स्निप्र में स्निप्र में स्वर्ध में स्निप्र में
- क्षी.चयोयःमी.वोषधःवोटःस्टा (२) स्ट.मी.चश्रशःपष्टसःमी. प्र्शःप्यचयःमूर्तसःमी.पष्टसःचयुःवोषशःभीचशः
- (ठ) र्रें न् र्श्चे त र्पे न् रोन् र्श्चे र्भे रायमः सह्मा श्चेता श्चेर ते त्या न मादा श्चेर होगाः वाव न हो।

बह्माञ्चीवाची नगातकु स्रुवालु तयन् न्वीया

३५७. अह्नम्ञ्चेयःमुः नम्तरमुः देन्। नम्तरमुः नेतिः स्वर्यः स्

- (b) adjourn the hearing conditionally or unconditionally; or
- (c) make any interim order that it thinks fit; or
- (d) make any other order that it thinks fit; or
- (e) make an order for winding up with or without costs.
- 336. Where the petition for winding up is presented on the ground that it is just and equitable that the company should be wound up, the Court may refuse to make an order of winding up if the Court is of the opinion that some other remedy is available to the petitioners and that they are acting unreasonably in seeking to have the company wound up instead of pursuing that other remedy.

Order for winding up to be filed

337. On the making of a winding-up order, it shall be the duty of the petitioner and the company to deliver a certified copy of the order to the Registrar of Companies within fifteen working days of the date of the order.

क्रिश्र त्य्यीया प्रति पर्से प्रति य

४४५. ब्रिस्मायत्तुन् श्रीमा सह्मा श्चीया श्चीया स्वाप्त स्वाप्त विस्मायत्त्र स्वाप्त स्वाप्त

अन्यःर्घेगःगः हैयः दशैगःयः नर्भः नव्यः नर्धाः गः न्यः कर्नाः

- ३८०. बिस्रस्यत्तुत्रः श्रीसः अप्तसः अपित्रः श्रीयः स्त्रीयः स्त्र
- ४८७. ब्रिस्सायत्तुत्र क्रीसः सह्या श्चीया ची प्रमायत्त्र स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वापत्त स्वाप

क्रॅन्स्रेतेकु:न्र्स्य:चन्यायकेना

कु न द्रियानानः विस्रसायनुत्र नायाक्षेतः स्रानसाधनान्तः स्रानसासुन्य स्रानस्य स्रान

appointment of liquidator

338. Where a winding up order is made by the Court, a liquidator shall be appointed by the Court at the time when the order is made.

appointment of provisional liquidator and his powers

- 339. At any time after the presentation of a petition for winding up and before the making of a winding-up order, the Court may appoint a liquidator provisionally.
- 340. Where a provisional liquidator is appointed by the Court, the Court may restrict his powers by the order appointing him or by a subsequent order; otherwise he shall have the same powers as a liquidator.
- 341. A provisional liquidator shall cease to hold office when a liquidator is appointed by the Court on a winding-up order being made.

Custody of company's property

342. In a winding up, if and so long as there is no provisional liquidator or liquidator appointed all the property of the company is deemed to be in the custody of the Court.

डेशयश्चीगायायुः र्श्वेन्द्रम् यदियशेवार्देन् श्चीगायवादहित्।

य्रवः हैश्वरचीन्याः हेनाः नीश्वर्याः त्रान्तः हैं श्रिष्ट् व्यक्तः त्रिस्ति हैं त्रान्तः हैं त्

- (ग) र्कॅन्स्रेतेकु्र्र्र्र्भः १८१८विष्ठः कर्तुतेषः ग्रम्भारः १
- (ष) र्क्रेंदर्भेदर्भवर्गन्त्र्वार्स्वदर्भेदर्भेदर्भवरम्
- (म) तुत्र प्रत्मा से से मीला तकर हुं र्थे द प्रते मात्र त्ये त पर्दे मा माहर हूं।
- (८) चुबन्पन्याने ने स्था यावायेब पर्ने या या पृत्र हुं हुं न परी हुं के साही
- (७) द्वेशप्रचीयापासुप्रार्विग्यायार्पेन्यतेग्वहार्नेत्रयाव्वतर्ह्य

- (म) तन्नेयार्थिन् न्नु में माले पर्द्वाका क्रम्य में मिक्स में में मिक्स मे
- ब्रि-स्रो-दे-वर्मी-दे-स्रिट्य-प्रश्चितः प्रश्चाना प्रत्यः स्रितः वर्षः स्रितः स्रितः

statement of affairs to be made to liquidator

- 343. Where a liquidator is acting, unless the Court orders otherwise, there shall be made out and submitted to the liquidator a statement of affairs of the company containing the following particulars by one or more of the persons required to submit it under section 344 within twenty one days from the date of notice of requirement given to them by the liquidator:
 - (a) particulars of company's assets and liabilities;
 - (b) the names and addresses of the company's creditors;
 - (c) the securities held by them respectively;
 - (d) the dates when the securities were respectively given and
 - (e) such other information as may be required by the liquidator.

344. The persons who are referred to in section 343 are:

- (a) those who are or have been officers of the company;
- (b) those who have taken part in the formation of the company at any time within one year before the relevant date;
- (c) those who are in the employment of the company or who have been in the employment of the company within that year and are, in the opinion of the liquidator, capable of giving any information required.

४८५. मायाश्चितः र्त्वाक्षत्य्य पतिः वतः मायायाः श्वरः मायाः न्यायः प्रदेशः व्यायः प्रदेशः व्यायः प्रदेशः व्यायः प्रदेशः व्यायः वयः व्यायः व्य

१६७. र्नेव र्कव १६६ मने वरः

- (ग्) "तम्रेयः र्षेत्रः क्षुः ह्याः केषः" नेरः से तदी।
 - (१) भ्रम्पश्चित्राची क्षेत्रायक्षेत्राचा क्षेत्राच्या क्
 - (१) ने त्युग्न अर्ग्ची से अर्था नामान में निव्या निव्या निव्या के अह्या में अर्थ निव्या के अह्या में अर्थ निव्या के अर्थ निव्
- (म) "धर्मार्थमा" मी:मारस्यसुः व्ययसःर्हेमामी:र्द्रेत्यः मात्रः यहेतःर्झमामी: धर्माम्पर्मार्थमाः मी:मारस्यसुः व्ययसःर्हेमामी:र्द्रेतःसुः मात्रः यहेतःर्झमामी:

३श्रप्तश्चिमायाध्येरात्र्युत्।

द्वा. विस्तातिक्षेत्रः क्षेत्रः क्षेत्रः त्याचानः क्षेत्रः विद्यान्तः क्षेत्रः विस्तातिः स्त्रः क्षेत्रः विस्तातिः स्त्रः क्षेत्रः विस्तातिः स्त्रः क्षेत्रः विस्तातिः स्त्रः स्

यद्वि नर्स्य अस्त्रीत अस्त्री मान्द्र यायेषा

345. If any person required under section 344 to submit a statement fails to comply, without reasonable excuse, with the obligation imposed under section 343, he shall be liable to prosecution.

346. In section 344:

- (a) "relevant date" means:
 - (i) in case where a provisional liquidator is appointed, the date of appointment;
 - (ii) in case where no such appointment is made, the date of the winding-up order; and
- (b) "employment" shall include employment under contract for services.

Removal of liquidator

347. The Court may remove a liquidator and fill any vacancy occasioned by the removal, or by death or by resignation of a liquidator.

fixing list of contributories

348. Upon making a winding-up order, the Court shall settle a list of contributories and shall cause the company's assets to be collected and applied in the discharge of its liabilities.

द्रुतः होस्यायतुत्रः तहाः चार्त्वः यात्रः यात्र प्रवादः विस्रयः यात्रः विस्रयः विद्याः विद्याः विद्याः विद्याः यात्रः यात्रः यात्रः यात्रः यात्रः यात्रः यात्र विद्याः विस्रयः यात्रः यात्यः यात्रः य

पत्ति नर्भिगा शे र्द्ध्य श्रेन्धे नर्भे ग्येद दी

न्युग दुर्गा त्युः विस्तरित व

इसायग्रीमायामीयः क्रुत्रर्भेट्रायघनःदर्गायदिः हसादेन।

- द्भावः चुर्वान्वन् प्यान्यात्वे नार्यम् वाशिष्यात्वे प्यान्यः चुर्वान्यः विद्यस्यः विद्यस्यः विद्यस्यः विद्यस्य व्यवः विद्यान्यः नित्यम् विद्यान्यः विद्यस्यः विद्यस्य विद्यस्य विद्यस्य विद्यस्य विद्यस्य विद्यस्य विद्यस्य विद्यस्य विद्यस्य

349. Where it appears to the Court that it will not be necessary to make calls or adjust the rights of contributories, the Court may dispense with the settlement of a list of contributories.

Calls on contributories

350. The Court may, at any time after making a winding-up order, and either before or after it has ascertained the sufficiency of the company's assets, make calls on all or any of the contributories for the time being settled on the list of contributories to the extent of their liability, for payment of any money.

Books to be maintained by liquidator

- 351. The liquidator shall keep proper books, accounts and other records in which he shall make entries or minutes to be made of proceedings at meetings and of such other matters as may be prescribed.
- 352. Any creditor or contributory may, subject to control of the Court, inspect such books, accounts or other records.

क्रमायम्बीगायदः क्रमालेचा

- द्यस्यः क्षेत्रायज्ञीयाःपायोत्रः स्टायीःयात्रत्यःभ्रायत्यः व्यादः क्षेत्रः क्षेत्रः स्वायः स्वयः स्
- न्तरः द्वेश्वरात्तन्त्वेशः स्टामी प्रथमात्रक्रस्यु र्वेशः त्वन र्यो प्रथमः विश्वरात्तन्त्वे स्थाः स्थाः
- द्यतः हैश्वाचार्कुः हैश्वालियाययदार्क्यालिव्यायशः देविः वहायाहियाः विश्वश्वायद्वतः द्वालिव्यायश्याः देविः वहायाहियाः विश्वश्वायद्वतः द्वालिव्यायः द्वालिव्यायः विश्वश्वायः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्यः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्यः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्वयः विश्वश्ययः विश्वश्वयः विश्व

ब्रह्मा श्रुपः ग्रु:मु:२अ:र्स्ट्र अर्द्ध अर्द्ध अर्थः द्रह्म

क्षेत्र: चु:देश:र्कु:अर्क्शश्य:र्क्षेवा:यः स्टाव:र्क्षेव:र्व:र्क्षेव:र्क्षेव:र्व:र्व:र्व:र्क्षेव:र्क्षेव:र्व:र्क्षेव:र्क्षेव:र्क्षेव:र्क्षेव:र्क्षेव:

र्द्धन्येदेश्वर्षे दर्भेद्धः द्रश्चेद्धन्।

द्वाणः स्विस्त्रायत्तुत्रः स्वीत्रायाः स्वीत्रः स्वीत्रः स्वीतः स्वीतः स्वीतः स्वीतः स्वीतः स्वातः स्वतः स्वातः स्वतः स्वातः स्

audit of liquidator

- 353. The liquidator shall present, at least twice in each year during his tenure, to the Court an account of his receipts and payments as liquidator.
- 354. The Court shall cause the accounts to be audited in such manner as it thinks fit.
- 355. When the account has been audited, one copy shall be kept in the Court and another copy delivered to the Registrar for filing; and each copy shall be open to inspection of any creditor, contributory or person interested.

stay of winding up proceedings

356. The Court may on the application of a liquidator or any creditor or contributory stay the proceedings under a winding-up order.

Examination of officers of company

357. Where a company is being wound up by the Court, the liquidator may at any time before the dissolution of the company apply to the Court for examination of:

- (गा) र्वेट से देश देश देश के त्यों द्यंत प्याप्त प्याप्त प्याप्त स्थापत स्यापत स्थापत स्यापत स्थापत स्थापत
- (प्य) न्'र्क्षेत्रसः हे'सर-प्रचेतानार्ज्न हे'सर-पठतःसर-पहिंगसःमद्वेतायसः पिहे। पर्वत्रम्भः प्रदेशक्षेत्रम्भेन्नोत्तरः हे'सर-पठतःसर-पहिंगसःमद्वेतायसः पिहे।
- क्रुंत्रक्ष्यः अप्यान्त्रेंत्रक्ष्यः स्ति स्तिः क्ष्याः निष्याः निष्यः निष्याः निष्यः निष्याः निष्यः निष्यः निष्यः निष्यः निष्यः निष्यः निष्यः निष्यः

त्र्वाची प्रमायायाय व्यक्ति त्या स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप स्वाप्त स्व स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वापत स्वाप्त स्वाप्त स्वापत स्वाप

- द्यातः वाताश्चितः क्रॅन्स्ये डेवा र्स्त्या व्याचित्र व्याच्याः व्याचित्र व्याच्याः व्याचित्र व्याच्याः व्याच्या व्याच्याः व्याचः व्याच्याः व्याचः व

 - (म) र्हें न्यू ने न त्यवेषाया प्रियत प्रत्यत प्रत्यत्य प्रत्य क्षेत्र क्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र

- (a) any person who is or has been an officer of the company; or
- (b) any person who is or has been concerned, or has taken part, in the promotion, formation or management of the company.
- 358. On receipt of an application under section 357, the Court shall fix a date for examination of the person to whom the application relates and shall direct that person to attend and be examined as to the promotion, formation or management of the company or as to the conduct of its business and affairs, or his conduct or dealings in relation to the company.

power of Court to assess damages against delinquent directors, etc.

- 359. If in due course of winding up a company, it appears that any person who has taken part in the promotion or formation of the company, or any past or present director, manager, liquidator or officer of the company:
 - (a) has misapplied, or retained, or become liable or accountable for, any money or property of the company;
 or
 - (b) has been guilty of any misfeasance or breach of trust in relation to the company,

विश्वस्थान्ने क्रिंत्वर्णाः क्रिक्षः विश्वान्यः याद्वर्णान्यः वर्णाः वर

इसायश्रीमाम्प्रतायम्बास्यस्य प्रमान

डेक्पत्रश्रीमायदेवमादासुर।

५५०. क्रूट्मं ड्रेग् सह्मा मुंथा मुंधा स्वाप्त स्वाप्

क्रिश्र त्रश्चिमा यदी द्रवर कर्

- १८१. व्हें र हे ने ने हैं सार में ना सार में स्थान के सार में सार में
 - (ग) क्रॅंट ख्रेंप्रे क्षेट गुरू द्वा अपने द्वा प्राप्त क्षेत्र क्षेत्

the Court may, on the application of the liquidator, or of any creditor or shareholder, made in that behalf, examine into the conduct of the person, director, or officer aforesaid, and compel him to repay or restore the money or property or any part thereof, respectively, with interest at such rate as the Court thinks just, or to contribute such sum to the assets of the company by way of compensation in respect of the misapplication, retainer, misfeasance or breach of trust, as the Court thinks just.

DuTiEs, poWERs anD funCTions of LiQuiDaToRs

Duties of liquidator

360. In winding up a company it shall be the duty of the liquidator to act honestly and in good faith and he shall be responsible to the Court in properly carrying out the proceedings of the winding up.

Powers of liquidator

- 361. The liquidator of a company shall have power:
 - (a) to institute or defend any suit, prosecution, or other legal proceeding, civil or criminal, in the name and on behalf of the company;

- (म) यत्र र्घेण्य उत्र से र्केंट से सह्या से पा मी प्राप्त प्रीय स्थाप के स्थाप स्था
- (म) र्हेट्येते पश्चितः वर्हेट्ये। प्रमान के स्वाप्त क
- (८) र्केटम्बेदिःम्बिशःम्बर्शःस्युःम्हतःस्यःस्यन्त्र्याशःहः स्रावेशःमद्भःस्यःसः ५५००:मट्रुटः पञ्चीदःत्रमुः स्यावितःस्यःसः
- (ठ) र्हें द्रभेते त्रचेथा र्देब र्ह्य सह्या स्त्रीया द्रमः नेति स्तुः दर्देश र्ह्य प्यां प्रयाया । त्रवन देते रेदेब स्त्रीया दर्भाषा स्रोवित स्त्राचा प्रयास । देते स्त्रुः विद्या स्त्राचा स्त्राचा स्त्राचा स्त
- (क) र्हें न्यूंति सेन्युं न्यूं न्यूंति । व्याप्त व्य
- (E) र्च 'चर्गिन्'त्वर्गे'न्चर्येब मुः धिषाः र्बेन्'ब्वः स्वर्मेन्वः र्वेन्य्येन्वः र्वेन्यं स्वर्मेतः विष्टेब स्वर्मेन्यः स्वर्येन्यः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः
- ह्य-न्न्यं प्रतिनुः प्रवास्त्र न्याः अद्यास्त्र न्याः स्वास्त्र स्वास्त्य

- (b) to carry on the business of the company so far as may be necessary for the beneficial winding up of the company;
- (c) to sell the immovable and movable property and actionable claims of the company by public auction or private contract, with power to transfer the whole thereof to any person or body corporate, or to sell the same in parcels;
- (d) to raise on the security of the assets of the company any money required;
- (e) to do all such other things as may be necessary for winding up the affairs of the company and distributing its assets.
- (f) to do all acts and to execute, in the name and on behalf of the company, all deeds, receipts, and other documents, and for that purpose to use, when necessary, the company's seal, if any.
- (g) to inspect the records and returns of the company on the files of the Registrar without payment of any fee;
- (h) to prove, rank and claim in the insolvency of any contributory, for any balance against his estate, and to receive dividends in the insolvency, in respect of that balance, as a separate debt due from the insolvent, and rateably with the other separate creditors;

(5) क्रूट्में पुरें क्षेट्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्राप्त प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प

इब्रायग्रीमायदाशुर्सी

- (ग) र्हें न्यू नेते तुर्व निष्णु खुं खुं र्हें नेते महिष्णु स्वीत निष्णु विषण्य क्षेत्र निष्णु क्षेत्र क्षेत्
- (म) र्हें द्रमें भु र्वे न प्यया पें द्रमें प्यत्य क्षें प्या क्षें प्रा क्षें क्षें प्या क्षें प्रा क्षें क्षें प्र क्षें क्षें प्र क्षें क्षे
- - (१) र्श्वेन् क्रिंन् क्रिंन्

(i) to draw, accept, make and endorse any bill of exchange or promissory note in the name and on behalf of the company, with the same effect with respect to the liability of the company as if the bill or note had been drawn, accepted, made or endorsed by or on behalf of the company in the course of its business.

functions of liquidator

362. The functions of the liquidator of a company are:

- (a) to secure that the assets of the company are got in, realized and distributed to the company's creditors and, if there is a surplus, to the persons entitled to it;
- (b) to take into his custody all the properties and effects of the company to which the company is or appears to be entitled;
- (c) in the case of a winding up by the Court, as soon as practicable after receipt of a statement under section 331 and not later than six months from the date of the order for winding up (or such extended period as the Court may allow) to submit a report to the Court:
 - (i) as to the amount of capital issued, subscribed and paid up, and the estimated amounts of assets and liabilities:

- (४) म्याःश्चेनः क्रूनःश्चेन्त्रेतः व्याः स्वानः स्
- (4) र्षि:मी:पश्चातकरातुः हैंदाश्चे:प्यराश्चेतः प्यराप्तिःमहोपःयः तह्यश्चेरः प्यराद्वेदःश्चे:देते:हैंदाःहेंदाःद्वेदःत्वेदःदिःद्वेतःपः प्रदाद्वेतःम्वदःदेवःमहाद्वेदःमी:श्चेरःपश्चः कृतःव्यवशःग्चीःदिः द्वेदःवर्षे:पद्वेदःपव्यःदेवःग्वेदःभ्वेदः।
- (८) म्वर्रित्यम्पर्यत्रेष्यर्भियर्द्वस्यः क्रिंट्य्येः क्षेणः सहमाञ्चीवाः महिन्द्वः सहमाप्त्रय्वे स्थेट्यं स्थेट्यं स्थेट्यं स्थेट्यं स्थान्यः स्थेट्यं स्थित् स्थित् स्थित् स्थित् स्थेट्यं स्थित् स्थित् स्थित् स्थेट्यं स्थित् स्थित् स्थित् स्थित् स्थित् स्थेट्यं स्थित् स्यात् स्थित् स्यत् स्थित् स
- (क) र्षि मीश र्षि स्तर सहना श्चिता सहत द्वीत स्वीत सहना स्वीत स्वीत सहना श्चित स्वात स्वीत स्वीत स्वीत स्वात स्वा

- (ii) if the company has failed, the cause or causes of failure; and
- (iii) whether in his opinion, further enquiry should be conducted as to any matter relating to the promotion, formation or failure of the company, or the conduct of its business.
- (d) where it appears that for all practicable purposes the winding up of a company is complete, to make a final account of the winding up showing how the winding up has been conducted and the property of the company disposed of;
- (e) after preparing the final winding-up account, to give public notice of not less than one month to summon in all cases, a final general meeting of the company and in the case of a winding up by the Court, a meeting of the creditors to receive his account of the winding up;
- (f) within one week of the general meeting of the company or a subsequent meeting of the creditors, if applicable, at which he presents his final account of the winding up, to send a notice that the winding up is complete together with a copy of the final account to the Registrar of Companies and, in the case of a winding up by the Court, to the Court.

स्युः प्रबंदित्। स्याप्तान्ति । क्षेत्रायम् त्राप्तान्ति । स्याप्तान्ति । स्याप्तान्ति । स्याप्तान्ति । स्यापन्ति । स्यापनि ।

- द्धनः सह्माः भ्रीताः ने त्रिः विष्णाः त्रिमाः स्त्राः स्त्राः
 - (ग) अह्रम् श्चीयायर्गे पर्द्यम् स्त्रेत् न्यामाय्यद्वप्य स्त्रेत् स्त्रेत्
 - (प्र) क्रुंवाश्रञ्ज्ञं प्रश्चे प्रश्च विष्य प्रहें स्वर्ध क्ष्य स्वर्ध क्षय स्वर्य स्वर्ध क्ष्य स्वर्य स्वर्ध क्ष्य स्वर्ध क्ष्य स्वर्ध क्या स्वर्ध क्ष्य स्वर्ध स्वर्य स्वर्ध स्वर्ध स्वर्ध स्वर्ध स्वर्य स्वर

षद्याःश्चेतःग्चेःभिषःषशः इ.ग्र्षा

क्रूटक्रेयः अर्ग्रेण

द्रात् क्षें प्रत्ये द्र्ये क्ष क्षेत्र क्षेत

Duty of liquidator to call general meeting at the end of each year

- 363. In the event of the winding up continuing for more than one year, the liquidator shall:
 - (a) call a general meeting of the company at the end of the first year from the commencement of the winding up, and at the end of each succeeding year, or as soon thereafter as may be convenient within three months from the end of the year; and
 - (b) lay before the meeting an account of his acts and dealings and of the conduct of the winding up during the preceding year, together with a statement of receipts and expenses duly audited, and position of, the liquidation.

DissoLuTion foLLoWinG WinDinG up

Dissolution of company

364. Where the Registrar has received a copy of the final account of winding up of a company from the liquidator, he shall register the account; and on the expiration of 3 months from the registration of the account the company is deemed to be dissolved.

ङॱर्चे्थायस्य प्रसृत्र कुपा वे प्रत्यक्षेत्र की मानवा स्वापन की स्वापन की

- - (म) इःर्बेलःकः भेरः गान्दः देते गाया प्रस्ताना स्वाप्तान्त्र देते
- २५५. र्न्त्राक्त्रान्द्रप्य यतिः त्राम्यायाः स्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्र ठैमा सः र्मेणायाः मानृत्यतिः नेष्ठाय्यमायो त्यायाः स्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्र सुमायाः स्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्रान्त्र

নগ্ৰিন শ্বিদ্যান কৰিব। ই'নগ্ৰিদ কৰিব শ্ৰীশ নগ্ৰিদ শ্বিদ্যান শ্বিদ শ্বিদ্যান শ্বিদ শ্বিদ

- द्राप्तः मायाश्चितः क्षेंप्रमात्ति पर्वो प्रदेश मुक्षः त्र्वे त्राक्ष्यः व्याप्त स्वरम् स्वर् विष्ट्रः विष्ट्र मो प्रदेश प्रध्ने त्राया स्वरम् स्वर् स्वर्यः स्वर्यः स्

power to defer dissolution or declare it void

- 365. The Court may on application of the liquidator or any other person who appears to the Court, to be interested, make an order, on such terms and conditions as it thinks fit:
 - (a) deferring the date at which dissolution of a company is to take effect; or
 - (b) declaring the dissolution to be void.
- 366. Following the making of an order under section 365, such proceedings may be taken as might have been taken as if the company had not been dissolved.

DEfunCT CompanY

power of Registrar to strike off defunct company

- 367. Where the Registrar has reasonable cause to believe that a company is not carrying on business or in operation, he shall inquire whether the company is carrying on business or in operation.
- 368. If the Registrar does not receive a reply to his inquiry under section 374, he shall make further inquiry stating that he has received no reply to his first inquiry.

- नश्चितः विद्यमित्तर्मित्त्वर्भित्तर्मित्त्वर्वत्तिः
- ४००. र्न्वाक्व ५०० यतः पद्मित् प्रस्ति । विद्याणि । द्रियाणि । द्रियाणि । व्याप्ति । विद्याणि । वि
- द्रभगः र्ने द्राक्षत् द्रभणः यदि द्रम्यास्य स्ट्रम्य क्षेत्रः क्षेत्रः स्ट्रम् स्ट्रम् स्ट्रम् स्ट्रम् स्ट्रम् द्रम् यद्रम् प्रमान्य व्यत्ति स्ट्रम् स्ट्रम्

- 369. If the Registrar either receives an answer from the company to the effect that it is not carrying on business or in operation, or does not within one month after his second inquiry receive any answer, he may send to the company and its directors and publish in a national newspaper, a notice that, at the expiration of three months from the date of that notice, the name of the company mentioned therein will, unless cause is shown to the contrary, be struck off and the company will be dissolved.
- 370. At the expiry of the time mentioned in the notice referred to in section 369, the Registrar may, unless cause to the contrary is previously shown by the company or by any person affected by the proposed striking off, strike its name off the register, shall publish notice of the striking off in a national newspaper and shall display notice on its notice board from that date, and the company shall stand dissolved.
- 371. Notwithstanding the dissolution of a company under section 370, the liability, if any, of every director or other officer who was exercising any power of management, and of every shareholder of the company, shall continue and may be enforced as if the company had not been dissolved.

इः अर्गन्द्रविदे र्र्मे वृत्ये वृत्ये

- - (ग) र्हें दृष्टे देवे नर्गे नम्दायकर से डिगास धरा
 - (व) र्वें दंशे देते त्यस नार्धेन पा स्वार्थ
 - (म) र्केंटर्श्रेन्देवस्वद्गन्यन्गर्ञमासु
 - (५) व्हॅरक्षेंदिक्सर्रेक्ष्र केषाः सु
- ३७८. र्नेति र्वतः ११०१ प्रियः वित्याया स्थानः चित्रः हेन्यः प्रियः प्रदेश्वः स्थानः वित्रः स्थानः वित्रः स्थानः वित्रः स्थानः स्यानः स्थानः स्यानः स्थानः स
- - (ग) बु'धेग'र्घेन'यदे'र्देश'येब'दनद्दि'र्द्
 - (प) क्विनःत्रवालःक्वीःक्वुं क्वें दर्शेदादीः पेन्दान्ताना निवासाना विकास विकास

application for striking off

- 372. Subject to section 373, the directors of a company may apply to the Registrar for the name of the company to be struck off the register and for the company to be dissolved.
- 373. An application under section 372 shall be in the prescribed form and shall include a statement that notice of the application has been given to every person who is:
 - (a) a shareholder in the company,
 - (b) an employee of the company,
 - (c) a creditor of the company,
 - (d) a director of the company, or
 - (e) a manager or trustee of any pension fund established for the benefit of employees of the company and shall be accompanied by the prescribed fee.
- 374. A notice given under section 373 shall state that any person may show cause why the company should not be struck off the register.
- 375. On receiving an application under section 372, the Registrar shall:
 - (a) acknowledge the application;
 - (b) publish a notice that, at the expiration of three months from the date of that notice, the name of the company

- क्रेंशः व्याप्त वर्षे प्रचीतः क्षेत्रः कष्टे क्षेत्रः क्षेत्रः कष्टे क्षेत्रः कष्टे क्षेत्रः कष्टे क्षेत्रः कष्टे कष्टे
- (म) क्विनःत्रम्थः क्वें के देश्वें द्वें देशें त्वें स्वें स्वें
- (८) क्वर्मेन्द्रेत्रिःश्चरः क्वर्मेन्द्रेः क्षुत्रम्यश्चर्षे सःर्मेवःयम् स्वर्मेन्द्रेः स्वर्मेवःयम् स्वर्मेन्द्रेः स्वर्येन्द्रेः स्वर्भेन्द्रेः स्वर्येन्द्रेः स्वर्येन्द्रेन्द्रेः स्वर्येन्द्रेः स्वर्येन्द्रेः स्वर्येन्द्रेः स्वर्येन्द्रेः स्वर्येन्द्रेन्द्रेन्द्रेन
- ४००. र्नेब क्ष्यं यदि बरम्बाययक्ष्यः बुः धेवा वा उः धरः पदः वे सेन्यः दिः । परः वायः सेनः
 - (ग) वरक्ष्मेगः धरवर्ष्यः स्वेषाः स्वे
 - (१) क्रूट्यं,तर्य, लट्या यट्ट्र्यं,तर्य, लट्या
 - योषट्रें प्रदेश, प्रदेश, प्रमेश, प्रमेश, याष्ट्रें प्रमेश, याष्ट्

mentioned therein will, unless cause is shown to the contrary, be struck off and the company will be dissolved;

- (c) unless cause is shown to the contrary, at the expiration of three months from the date of publication of the notice, strike the name of company off the register; and
- (d) publish a further notice stating that the name of the company has been struck off the register and that the company has been dissolved.
- 376. The company shall be dissolved with effect from the date of the notice published under section 375.
- 377. No application shall be made under section 372, if:
 - (a) an application has been made to the Court under section 280 for the sanctioning of a compromise or arrangement:
 - (i) between the company and its creditors or any class of them; or
 - (ii) between the company and its shareholders or any class of them; and the matter has not been finally concluded; or

इ र्ज्ञेल र्सेट्चरिक्ट मेरिकु र्देश

द्यर. र्कॅन्स्रे डेन् संग्रेल निहन्स्रे र्लेन्यत्य निहन्से र्लेन्यत्य निहन्से हे संग्रेल स्थाने हिंद्र स्थाने संग्रेल स

र्वेट्सेरिअट र्वेट्नयद्शुर्वेन्यम्पर्वेत्रक्रिक्ष्यम्

- - (ग) र्हूर-ब्रे-देव:श्रर- र्झ-देव:श्रर- र्झ-देव:श्रर-विकास स्वा त्रृ:श्रुवःयः यह वर्गियः र्श्वेदः स्वर-वर्गियः र्श्वेदः यह स्वर-यह स्वर-वर्षः स्वर-वर्षः स्वर-वर्षः स्वर-वर्षः

(b) a petition has been presented to the Court under section 326 for the winding up of the company and the petition has not been dismissed.

property of dissolved company

378. When a company is dissolved, all property and rights vested in or held on trust for the company immediately before its dissolution (including leasehold property, but not including property held by the company on trust for another person) shall vest in the Government and be administered by the Ministry of Finance.

application for restoration to the register

- 379. If a company has been struck off the register and dissolved, a person who was a director or shareholder of a company at the time of its dissolution may apply to the Registrar for the company to be restored to the register if:
 - (a) the company was carrying on business or in operation at the time of its striking off; or
 - (b) a property or right previously vested in or held on trust for the company has vested in the Government.

- १८१. मायाश्चितः क्षें प्वर्गीत् त्वर्गीत् प्वर्मात् प्वर्म्यः प्वर्म्यत् प्वर्मात् प्वर्मात् प्वर्मात् प्वर्मात् प्वर्यः प्वर्यः प्वर्यः प्वर्यः प्वर्ययः प्वर्यः प्वर्यः प्वर्यः प्वयः प्वयः प्वर्यः प्वयः प्वयः प्वर्
 - (ग) र्घः नर्गे दः तर्गे द्वाद्वर द्वाद्वर प्वाद्वर प्वाद
 - (प्य) देखियानाक्री. विश्वासक्षी विश्वास्त्रीलाक्ष्ये. विश्वासक्ष्ये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्ष्ये. विश्वासक्षये. विष्यये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्यये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्यये. विश्वासक्यये. विश्वासक्यये. विश्वासक्षये. विश्वासक्षये
 - (म) र्हेन्स्वेतिःश्चेनः र्हेन्न्नावनःश्चनःर्यमानम्निन्द्वेतिःर्न्वात्यः र्हेन्नुःनर्गिन्नेः र्यन्यतिःश्चार्यवार्श्चन्द्वी
- ३८५. र्र्व क्व. १०० १८.४८० र्.जन. ३८० व्.जीय. ख्वयत्र.प्रे.ची.त्यापराक्च. इम.मी.इस.सी.पर्वराष्ट्र. लट.य.२८.सीटस.स्मा.सी.प.की.सी.प.की.सी.प.की.सी.प.की.

- 380. An application under section 379 shall be in the prescribed form and shall be made within six years of the date of dissolution.
- 381. If a property or right has vested in the Government, the applicant shall apply to the Ministry of Finance for consent to the restoration of the company to the register and a copy of the consent, if given, shall accompany the application to the Registrar.
- 382. If the Registrar is satisfied that the provisions of sections 379, 380 and 381 have been complied with, he may consent to the restoration of the company to the register, subject to:
 - (a) delivery to the Registrar of such documents relating to the company as are necessary to bring up to date the records kept by the Registrar, and
 - (b) payment of any penalties due in respect of the late delivery of such documents; and
 - (c) payment of the fee prescribed for restoration of the company.
- 383. Sections 379, 380 and 381 shall not apply to a company which has been dissolved pursuant to an order of the Court or following a voluntary winding-up.

र्टें दस्ये देशेरः र्टें देय दद्शुर विग्व पर्मे द्वी

- - (ग) नेन्द्रत्वियाने केंद्रियोने केंद्रियोने केंद्रियोने केंद्रियोने केंद्रियोने केंद्रियोने केंद्रियोने केंद्रियोने केंद्रियों केंद्

 - (म) र्क्टॅन्स्नेन्द्रिन्द्रिनः र्क्टन्निन्द्रम् स्थितः वित्तर्भेनः वित्तर्भेन
- द्रत्तः र्चः पर्मिन् त्वर्मे न् प्वतः कुः र्चे अर्थः किन् र्योः कुः किन् र्याः विन् र्याः विन र
- 446. ર્જેન્સ્ટેન્ડ્રેલેએન કેંન્ડ્રિન તૃત્સુન પૈંગાન મેંન્ડ્રિન પૈંન્યતે સ્ત્રેન પ્રતે છેં કેંન્ડ્રેન કેંન્ડ્રેન પ્રતે છેં કેંન્ડ્રેન કેંન્ડ્રેન પ્રતે છેં કેંન્ડ્રેન સેંત્ર છે. તે કેંન્ડ્રેન સેંત્ર છેં કેંન્ડ્રેન સેંત્ર છે. તે કેંન્ડ્રેન સેંત્ર છે. તે કેંન્ડ્રેન સેંત્ર છે. તે કેંન્ડ્રેન સેંત્ર છે. તે કેંન્ડ્રેન સેંત્ર પ્રતે સેંત્ર સેંત

Restoration to the register

- 384. If the Registrar consents to the restoration of a dissolved company to the register, he shall:
 - (a) note the public file of the company accordingly;
 - (b) give notice to the applicant;
 - (c) publish notice of the restoration in a national newspaper and on his website.
- 385. The company is restored to the register from the date of the Registrar's decision, which shall be stated in the notices given under section 384.
- 386. With effect from the date of the Registrar's decision that a company shall be restored to the register, the company is deemed to have continued in existence as if it had not been struck off or dissolved.

खेतुः १६ य| क्रुवःचर्गेऽःऽचरप्रदेव|

क्कुब मर्गेन् न्वर प्रदेव न्दर्भे मर्गेन् प्रवे न्दर्भे प्रविष

- व्यक्षः भ्रह्मा स्वेत्रः स्वेत्रः स्वा क्ष्यः स्व क्षयः स्व क्ष्यः स्व क्षयः स्व व क्षयः स्व व क्षयः स्व व क्षयः स्व व क्
- द्रन्तः चर्गेन् र्ह्वेष्वश्यदेष्ठ्रः यान्यायायायाः ही देखं पहुं न्वेष्
 - (ग) द्वि:पद्धव:म्रेनम्भव:कुष:ध्रव:प्यम:मी:र्नुट:केवा
 - (प) ५५० द्वेश झेन प्रमाणना रें किया महिना
 - (म) कुषःगबुरद्धाःषशद्यरद्धाः स्वानित्रं क्रियः मुद्देषाः
 - (८:) ह्रिष्पायमा मीश्रापर्झे प्रविमायपर्देश ताश्राप्त हेर् ताश्राप्त हेर् ताश्राप्त हेर्मा
 - (२) पर्वियाःमिणःपहूषःयार्श्वयाःलयाःश्र्रीयःयोःलबःह्रःष्ट्यःश्वया
 - (क) तत्तुषा क्षेत्राख ५८ क्षेत्र । त्वीषा कष्ट । त्व

Chapter 14 The Regulatory authority

The Regulatory authority and appointment of Registrar

- 387. The Office of the Registrar under this Act is hereby established as an autonomous Regulatory Authority. The Regulatory Authority shall be independent in exercise of its powers and functions prescribed under this Act or any other Act, and shall exercise such power and functions without fear, favour or prejudice.
- 388. The Regulatory Authority shall be presided by a board comprising of seven members from relevant organizations excluding the company registrar who shall be the member secretary.
- 389. The board shall consist of the following representatives:
 - (a) The Secretary of Ministry of Economic Affairs, Chairman
 - (b) One representative from the Ministry of Finance
 - (c) One representative from Royal Monetary Authority
 - (d) One representative from Corporate sector appointed by the Ministry
 - (e) One representative from the Royal University of Bhutan
 - (f) One representative from professional bodies including Accounting and Auditing Standards Board of Bhutan, and

- (E) क्रैसाम् पटान् क्रैसाबीय कॅटायस विस्तरार्द्धतिः विसार्धेन प्येत प्रिस्तरार्थेन प्राप्त स्तर्भात्र क्रिस्तरार्थेन प्राप्त क्रिस्तरार्थेन स्तर्भात्र क्रिस्तरार्थेन स्तर्भात्र क्रिस्तरार्थेन स्तर्भात्र स्तर्भाव स्तर्भाव स्तर्भात्र स्तर्भात्र स्तर्भात्र स्तर्भाव स्
- न्तर्भः वर्गेन् क्रिंग्राणी त्रह्या क्षेत्रं त्राच्या स्वत्या क्षेत्रं त्याव्या स्वत्या क्षेत्रं त्याव्या स्वत्या क्षेत्रं त्याव्या स्वत्या क्षेत्रं त्याव्या स्वत्या स्वत्या
 - (म्) र्ष्यरम्परे चुःर्श्वेन्यम् प्रमान्य स्थान्य स्था
 - (म) विन्द्रतीयाबुद्रप्रचेथार्चे याबुक्षार्थेयाः र्श्वेद्रप्रम्प
- ३८१. चर्गे द्रं क्ष्या चर्गे द्रं क्ष्या वर्गे क्ष्या वर्गे द्रं क्ष्या वर्गे वरं क्ष्या वर्गे वरं क्ष्या वरं क्षे वरं
- दिनः स्वास्त्र स्वास्त्र

- (g) One independent Board Member with accounting, auditing, business or law knowledge.
- 390. The members of the Board, having been entrusted with sacred responsibility to serve Tsa-wa-sum shall not:
 - (a) Indulge in such conduct that impinges on the performance of their official duties or tarnishes the image of the Authority or the country;
 - (b) Misuse their official positions.
- 391. The Board shall adopt a code of conduct for its Board members, executives, and the Authority's officers and staff which, among other things, shall require regular periodic disclosure to the Board of each person's holdings and transactions in listed securities and those of his/her spouse and immediate family members.
- 392. The Authority shall constitute a Dispute Settlement Committee for conducting hearings and issuing of orders against companies and company officials including directors, Chief Executive Officer, principal officers or any other persons on cases of violations not involving imprisonment as penalty, under this law and any other laws prescribing offences related to companies and securities. The appeal from Dispute Settlement Committee shall lie to the Court for judicial review of the decision.

र्थे नमूरक्ष्यक्ष

३०३. ५ ननः तहे दे जी श्र के श्र श्रे गी दिन्त ति निष्य स्था ति स्था

र्हेट्यू देशें देश

- १८. र्वे पर्मिन् पर्मे न्यें क्षे मी मानिका मानिका

 - (म) पठतः विस्रसः पदितः पर्वे प्रसः र्वे द्वास्त्रमः विष्वे सः विद्वे स्वर्धे प्रस्ते प्रमाः विक्रमः विद्वे स्वर्धे । प्रमानिक विक्रमः विक्रमः विद्वे स्वर्धे । प्रमानिक विक्रमः विक्रमः

र्वे चर्गेन्यर्वे न्य्यं न्यं त्यु धिषा क्र हे वा व्या

annual Report

393. The Authority shall prepare and submit to the Government an Annual Report on its activities during its financial year. It shall also publish the said report on its website and in such other manner and at such time as the Authority deems fit.

Register of Companies

- 394. The Registrar shall maintain a register of companies containing:
 - (a) the information contained in documents delivered to him under any law, and
 - (b) the certificates issued by him under the provisions of this Act;
- 395. Information contained in documents delivered to the Registrar may be recorded and kept in any form the Registrar thinks fit, provided it is possible to inspect it and produce a copy of it.

Delivery of documents to the Registrar

396. Subject to the provisions of any law requiring the delivery of a document to the Registrar to be in a prescribed form, the Registrar may:

- (ग) धेना'कते'त्रन्त्रेंत'र्सुं र्कन्माले'न्न्यूत्र'यत्रेःत्रचीःर्भेना'र्चेना' र्श्वेन्'यहुना' वे'न्ना
- (म) धेम्'क्क्, तस्त्राक्षः वर्षाकः क्षाः वर्षान्यः वर्ष

५०७. र्चे पर्गे द्वर्गे द्वर्भे द्वर्भे

- (ग) विं मी र्से त्वन न्द्रम् सुद हे. तन्दर्से मध श्वेत सन्दर्भ
- (म) श्चिमामाबि सूरः ने सुमाया निया केता विकास वि

न्याः श्रीतः स्वानिक्षेत्र चर्मित् न्यों न्यते न्यतः म्याः स्वानिक्षेत्र स्वानिक्षेत्

- दिन मूर्या मिन्न क्रिया मिन्न क्रिया क्रिया
 - (ग) यगायेदायघनादेते हुँगानर्गेत्।
 - (प्र) यरेष.ध्याका.ग्री.घतकालवा.क्री
 - (म) श्रुप्यःश्चिंद्रःशुःर्द्रेत्रःत्युःत्यमायोत्तरप्रवयःत्रेतिः (र्ज्यद्रयः इत्र)र्म्ममान्त्रेमाः वीः मार्थिम
 - (८) धना धेदतवन देते त्र्रीं न रेन अहेद कथा
- न्तरः व्याप्तरं प्रत्ये प्रत्

- (a) require the contents of the document to be in a standard form;
- (b) impose requirements for the purpose of enabling the document to be scanned or copied.

397. The Registrar:

- (a) may, at his discretion, or
- (b) shall, if so required by regulations,

accept information in electronic form as satisfying a requirement of this Act for the delivery of a document if the information provided is equivalent to that required in the document.

- 398. In the case of a document which is delivered in electronic form, the Registrar may specify:
 - (a) the format to be used;
 - (b) the means of authentication;
 - (c) the electronic address (if any) to be used for delivery;
 - (d) the software to be used;
 - (e) technical requirements relating to such matters as protocol, security, anti-virus protection or encryption.
- 399. Where the Registrar specifies requirements relating to the form of a document other than a document in electronic form,

- तर्झें त'रे वे, क्र्यां क्रा ट्रेली बार क्रियां क्रा ता क्रियां वाला क्
- ८००. र्घ'मर्गे(२'तर्भे', २ॅथ्व्'भ्रीक्षः धेम्'स्क्ष्येम्'र्भ्वेम्'र्भ्वेम्'र्भ्वेद्र'त्यन्'वेदिः र्द्वेद्र' त्युः आर्थेःमायः र्क्कुं के २'५ श्रेमाक्षः मर्गे ५' सदेःमाव ५ 'र्-देश्वेद्र' सः र्वेदः विः मीकाः विः स्तिः प्रेंट्रकार स्त्रेयः विः स्वाप्तिः मायः स्वाप्तिः स्वापतिः स्
- ८०७. र्वे पर्गोत् ग्रे तें त्युः र्वेत् तें पर्यत्येत् प्येत प्ये
 - (ग) इस्राम्बम् पराद्यस्त्रित्वः क्ष्यः विद्यस्त्रितः विद्यस्त्रितः विद्यस्ति प्राप्तः विद्यस्ति प्रापतः विद्यस्
 - (म) देशन्तर्वेद्गर्नाक्षर्यः देश्यशः नदेद्गः म्यान्यः श्रीः भ्रीतः स्वान्यः स्वान्य

८०२. र्वे नर्गे द्रायमें द्रियं द्राय्ये स्ट के कि स्ट

- he shall publish details of those requirements in a national newspaper and on his website.
- 400. Where the Registrar specifies requirements for delivery of a document in electronic form, he shall publish those requirements on his website and provide copies of the requirements in electronic form upon request.
- 401. The Registrar may refuse to register any document or information which has been presented for registration if it:
 - (a) fails to satisfy any requirement published in accordance with sections 399 or 400 as regards form or content; or
 - (b) fails to comply with the requirements of this Act, or any other law under which it is purported to be delivered, as regards accuracy, completeness and authentication and any such document shall be deemed not to have been delivered.

Communications by the Registrar

402. When the Registrar sends a notice or other communication to a company he may, if the company has notified an electronic address to be used for that purpose, use that address.

३व. मैच.प्याण.की.चर्.र्र्य.भूच.त्र्यूर. स्य.क्रे.ल्र्य. चर्मे.त्र्यूत.य्यूत.व्रील.लक्ष. १८०४: मैच.प्याण.की.चर्.र्यूय.क्र्य. क्र्या.क्रे.त्र्यूत. चर्मे.त्र्यूत.य्यूत.व्रील.लक्ष. १८०४: मैच.प्याल.की.चर्.र्यूच.अर.त्र्यूर. स्य.क्षे.ल्र्य.चर्य.व्याप.व्याप.व्याप.

म्नुपान्नेत्र्वा प्रमान्यक्षात्र्यं स्त्रुपान्ने स्त्रुपान्ने स्त्रियः स्त्र

८०८. ब्रेन्टिंग् मैश्लेबर्ड्स्यन्ट्र्केंग्यायदीया

- (ग) चडतः विश्वस्व ति हेस्स्य स्वाच व्याप्त क्षेत्र क्
- (म) र्ह्यन्युम् केन्द्रन्यो र्ह्यन्युम् क्षेत्रः केन्द्रम्य क्षेत्रः केन्द्रम्य केन्द्र

403. In the absence of information to the contrary, a communication sent in accordance with section 402 is deemed to have been received by the company within two days of its despatch.

inspection, production and evidence of documents kept by Registrar

404. Any person may:

- (a) inspect any documents kept by the Registrar being documents filed or registered by him in pursuance of this Act, or making a record of any fact required or authorised to be recorded or registered in pursuance of this Act, on payment for each inspection of the prescribed fees;
- (b) require a certificate of incorporation of any company, or a copy or extract of any other document or any part of any other document to be certified by the Registrar, on payment of the prescribed fee.

कुंबानपेरार्थरः कुंबाडी जुद्धः २५ च

केन्द्रभेष्याची केषाचा पर्मान्द्रे सेन्द्रपति स्नायकात्। केषाचा

र्द्धेन् प्रमेन स्कृत मान्यत मी नियन स्वा

- ६०५. चरुतः विश्वश्रातदेति वटा मश्या सून्य की मार्वे द्रातमेया मार्के श्रीवासूनः इटा विश्वश्रः
- सदी-चर्ग्न् प्रवास्त्रम् विच-मान्दर्भम् चरुतः विच-मान्दर्भम्यः विच-मान्दर्भम् चरुतः विच-मान्दर्भम् चरुतः विच-मान्दर्भम् चर्यः विच-मान्

Chapter 15 prosecution and penalties

Penalty where no specific penalty is provided

405. If a company or any other person contravenes any provision of this Act for which no punishment is provided elsewhere in this Act, the company and every director shall be punishable with fine which may extend to Nu.1000,000 and where the contravention is a continuing one, with a further fine which may extend to Nu.10,000 for every day after the first fine is imposed. The fine shall also be imposed on individuals who are other than officials of a company, who violate the provisions of this Act.

Jurisdiction to try offences

- 406. The Royal Court of Justice shall try any offence under this Act.
- 407. The Royal Court of Justice imposing any fine under this Act may direct that the whole or any part thereof shall be applied in or towards the payment of costs of the proceedings, or in or towards rewarding the person on whose information or at whose instance the fine is recovered.

मर्देन तमीय तमुन र्स्या

- न्त्र्यानर्श्यसायर्ष्ट्राच्यान्याः प्राप्तान्त्रम् प्रस्तान्त्र्यस्य स्त्रम् स्तर्भ्यस्य स्त्रम् स्तर्भ्यस्य स्त्रम् स्तर्भयस्य स्त्रम् स्तर्भयस्य स्त्रम् स्त्रम्
- ६०८. र्कॅंटर्से र्ट्ट्सर्ट्रिकेत्र्कुं मीश्च मॉर्केट्रियमोथा डिमासु महेत्र हें े केश प्रमेर अप्तर्जुमश्राध्यापना वितिर्देत्रसु लु स्थिमामास्य र्से पर्मेट्रियमें द्वेत्रसु पर्जुमश्राद्वी

येतु 🥠 य| क्कुब्रचर्गेद्रद्रचरपद्विंब्रक्वैःद्रचरळंद्रद्रद्रयम्बर्त्वस्

- ego. क्रुव्रचर्गेर्'र्चन्द्रव्हेंद्रखुः म्निक्यम्बर्धःक्रीः नन्दर्कर्न्द्रव्यव्यक्षिर्षि

 - (म) चडतः व्रिस्ता स्त्रीते त्या स्त्रीत् त्या स्त्रीत् । स्वर्णा स्वर

Composition of certain offences

- 408. Any offence punishable under this Act, not being an offence with imprisonment only, or with imprisonment and also with fine, may be compounded by the Regulatory Authority on payment of such sum as the Regulatory Authority may specify, which shall not exceed the maximum amount of the fine which may be imposed for the offence so compounded.
- 409. Every application for the compounding of an offence shall be made by the company and the directors to the Registrar.

Chapter 16 powers and functions of the Regulatory authority

- 410. Regulatory Authority shall be vested with following powers and functions:
 - (a) the incorporation or registration of Corporate entities and supervision of all corporate entities including listed companies.
 - (b) Issuing directives, rules and Regulations on all matters covered under this Act, and any other related laws in the area of corporate regulation, capital market supervision and securities.
 - (c) Advising the government on matter covered under this Act or any law to be enforced by the Government.

- (८) क्रुव्यत्में प्रत्यत्वेषायते ख्याच्यायार्केषा मन्द्रत्रत्यवेषायते ख्याच्यायार्केषा
- (ठ) चठतः ख्रेमशायदीः स्टान्तः यद्दीतः र्वेषाः मीः श्रीमाः मालीः र्द्धतः द्वीरः स्टान्तः र्वेतः वित्रः स्टान्तः स्टान्यः स्टान्तः स्टान्तः स्टान्तः स्टान्तः स्टान्तः स्टान्तः स्टान्तः
- न्नेर्यः खयमार्युत्रः सम्बन्धः स्त्रीतः स्त्रीतः स्त्रीतः स्त्रीतः स्त्रीतः स्त्रीतः स्त्राः स्त्राः

न्छ्याः क्र्यां न्यायः क्यां ने त्यायः क्यां त्यां व्यायः क्यां त्यां व्यायः क्यां व्यायः क्यां व्यायः क्यां व स्थाः क्यां व्यायः क्यायः क्यायः क्यायः क्यायः क्यायः क्यायः व्यायः क्यायः क्यायः

त्यःक्ष्याः त्यस्य व्यवस्य व्यवस्य व्यवस्य व्यवस्य वित्यस्य क्ष्यस्य क्षयः क्षयः क्षयः वित्यस्य वित्यस्य वित्यस्य क्षयः वित्यस्य वित्यस्यस्य वित्यस्य वित्यस्य वित्यस्य वित्यस्य वित्यस्य वित्यस्य वित्यस्य वित्यस्य वित्य

- - (ग) ग्वर्न्द्र्वाम् स्ट्रिंस्य प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्र प्राप्त प्

- (d) The Regulatory Authority may levy fees in respect of any matter under this Act.
- (e) Making provisions for the resolution of disputes within or between companies in relation to the provisions of this Act or regulations hereunder.
- (f) Making provisions for officials, staff, services and facilities to support the Regulatory Authority.

power of Regulatory authority to direct companies to furnish information or statistics

411. The Regulatory Authority may, by order, require companies generally, or any class of companies, or any company, to furnish such information or statistics with regard to their or its constitution or working, and within such time, as may be specified in the order.

power of Regulatory authority to accord approval, etc., subject to conditions

- 412. Where the Regulatory Authority is required or authorized by provisions of this Act:
 - (a) to accord approval or consent to or in relation to, any matter;

(म) म्वर् र्वे न्या के मी क्रें रायशा क्षेत्र स्टः यर्गे प्राष्ट्र या स्टर्म विद्या स्टर्म स

श्चेगायाने र्दुः य इस देवे दे द्र पर र्द्ध

- स्त्रीयायादीत् स्त्रीयायादीत् स्त्रीयायादीत् स्त्रीयायादीत् स्त्रीयायादीत् स्त्रीयायादीत् स्त्रीयाच्यात् स्त्रीयाच्याच स्त्रीयाच स्त्रीयाच स्त्रीयाच स्त्रीयाच स्त्रीयाच्याच स्त्रीयाच स्त्रीयाच्याच स्त्रीयाच्याच स्त्रीयाच स्त्
- ८१८. क्रुव,नर्गेर,रनटरप्रह्मव,मीया श्चेमामिल,क्र्यास्थाक्रमामित्रमावर,र्देव.क्र्याय
 - (ग) चडतः व्रेअसः दर्ने देः नर्गे सः र्ने बः सुः व्यमः यो वः त्रवनः वेदेः दर्वे स्वे स्वे स्वः केन्। केन् : नर्गे न वे : नर्गे सः ने वा स्वा : ये वा स्व : ये वा स्व

 - (म) चरुतःब्रिसस्यत्वेतेः नेर्मेन्सः र्देवः र्दुः न्दःवर्वेत्यः चः स्वेनः चः चः चतः म्वनः र्श्वेनः केनः नुः चर्मेनः वै।
 - (८) ह्यीर-वर्धरायुः वरुतः द्वेसमायदेते देवे मार्चे दायु

(b) to give any direction in relation to any matter,

the Regulatory Authority may grant such approval, consent or direction subject to such conditions, limitations or restrictions as it may think fit to impose and may, in the case of contravention of any such condition, limitation or restriction, rescind or withdraw such approval, consent or direction.

power to make regulations

- 413. The Regulatory Authority may make regulations for all or any of the matters which by this Act are to be, or may be, prescribed by the Regulatory Authority.
- 414. The Regulatory Authority may make regulations-
 - (a) prescribing forms to be used for the purposes of this Act;
 - (b) prescribing fees to be paid in respect of any function of the Registrar;
 - (c) prescribing procedures in respect of provisions of this Act; and
 - (d) generally for the purposes of this Act.

हुब्र. ३० स्रो जुर्खे. २० स्रो

देशःक्ष्य

- ८१८. पठतः विश्वशादित्रेत्रदः भ्रम्यश्रवितः श्रीः श्रावितः मृत्यः प्रद्युतः हेः पूर्वितः त्युदः वः अः महिंग्राशः में पायोवावे वित्रायः स्वापितः विद्यापादः
 - (१) "च्युर्दे" १८: "च्युर्देश" ग्रेंग्यरशर्श वार्स्नेट्रइस्ये चर्मेवार्द्धर्द्धर्

 - (4) "मक्तर्न्त्र" बेन्द्रशिप्तरी तर्षी र्घ्वणाक्तर्यहें मा स्मान्त्र है मा स्मान्त्र समान्त्र स

415. Fees prescribed in regulations made under section 414 may include additional fees to be paid if a document is not delivered within the time stated in this Act or in regulations.

Chapter 17 Definitions

Definitions

- 416. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires:
 - (1) "alter" and "Alteration" shall include the making of additions and omissions.
 - (2) "appointed day" means the day appointed for commencement of Part VI of the Movable and Immovable Property Act of the Kingdom of Bhutan, 1999.
 - (3) "articles" means the Articles of Incorporation of a company as originally adopted or as altered by special resolution.
 - (4) "attachment or execution" is the legal process of seizing property to ensure satisfaction of a judgment. The document by which a Regulatory Authority orders such a seizure may be called an order of attachment.

- (७) "चर्गिन्द्विष्णस्यार्भे किंद्र" यदावः "चर्गेन्द्विष्णसः" बेर्रासीः विद्यस्थः किंद्रस्थेः विद्यस्थः स्विद्यस्थः किंद्रस्थः किंद्रस्थेः विद्यस्थः किंद्रस्थः विद्यस्थः स्विद्यस्थः स्विद्यस्य स्वत्यस्य स्विद्यस्य स्विद्यस्य स्विद्यस्य स्विद्यस्य स्वत्यस्य स्विद्यस्य स्वत्यस्य स्विद्यस्य स्वत्यस्य स्यत्यस्य स्वत्यस्यस्य स्वत्यस्य स्वत्यस्य स्वत्यस्यस्यस्य स्वत्यस्
- (ग) "तर्ज्ञभःक्रॅग्रमःश्वर्षा वसुगानीःधुःग्वरः कॅट्स्येःशुःचक्रुरःकरःपदेःकेट्रः न्टः चरुतःष्विस्रमःत्रेदः तत्तुसःक्रॅग्रमःग्वरःकेट्रःश्वरःश्वेदःश्वरःक्रेः न्टः चरुतःष्विस्रमःत्रेदः तत्तुसःक्रॅग्रमःग्वरःकेट्रःश्वरःश्वरःकेट्रः न्टः नेतःश्वरःस्थः तसुगानीःधुःग्वरः क्रॅट्स्येःशुःचक्रुरःकरःपदेःकेटः श्वेःणटःकुन्यःश्वरा
- (४) "**अ.इ.**" ड्रेन्थ्र.पट्टी, पर्युग्यान्यप्तप्तकरश्च.ष्ट्रीं, श्चीय क्रून्थ्र.श्चेग्यां, पर्युग्यान्यप्ति, पर्युग्यस्ति, पर्युग्यस्ति, पर्युग्यस्यस्ति, पर्युग्यस्ति, पर्युग्यस्ति, पर्युग्यस्
- (१०) "चर्गिन्ख्नाम्बर्धं तहिंद्वातर्भें न्येंद्व" बेराओं तिने हैं ति श्रेते के दार्श्वर हैं ति स्थार है ति स्थार हैं ति स्थार हैं ति स्थार हैं ति स्थार हैं ति स्थार है ति स्थार हैं ति स्थार है ति स्थार है

- (5) "authorised share Capital" shall mean the maximum amount of capital within which the directors of a company are authorised to issue shares.
- (6) "**Board of Directors**" or "Board" in relation to a Company means directors collectively acting as the Board of directors of the Company.
- (7) "**Body Corporate**" means any body corporate with or without share capital and whether or not it is a company to which this Act applies, and includes a company incorporated outside Bhutan.
- (8) "Capital" means amounts contributed by shareholders towards the share capital of a company and includes capital contributed from retained earnings or other surplus accounts.
- (9) "Certificate of Incorporation" means a Certificate issued by the Registrar of Companies in prescribed form.
- (10) "Chief Executive Officer" means a full-time manager, by whatever name called, appointed by the Board with the approval of the company in general meeting to

- (११) "**र्हेर्न्थ्र**" बेर-शेरदिः चरुतः हिससादित्यः त्व्वान्त्रात्यः केर्न्यः विस्तर्यः केर्न्यः विस्तर्यः केर्न्यः विस्तर्यः केर्न्यः विस्तर्यः केर्न्यः विस्तर्यः केर्न्यः केर्न्यः विस्तर्यः केर्न्यः केर्यः केर्न्यः केर्यः केर्न्यः केर्न्यः केर्न्यः केर्न्यः केर्न्यः केर्न्यः केर्यः केर्न्यः केर्न्यः केर्न्यः केर्न्यः केर्न्यः केर्यः केर्न्यः केर्यः के
- (१३) "म्क्कुँदात्रमुत्यःगादाध्येगा" बेरःशेःतरीः श्रेःस्वेतः धराद्वःशेःस्कुःशुः पश्चेतः प्रदेशः स्वेतः स्वे
- (१८) "**पर्डेश्याप्तत्वमा**" बेराबी रात्ते, क्रियाचाम्यात्त्र प्राप्तात्त्र प्राप्तात्त
- (१५) "चर्षे प्रमृत्यसु पर्वे प्रमृत्य स्त्री स्त्री प्रमृत्य स्त्री स्त

manage the day to day affairs of the company or as otherwise determined by the Board, or the Articles or shareholders in general meeting.

- (11) "Chairperson" means a director of the company appointed by the Board as Chairperson of the Board of Directors and general meetings of shareholders.
- (12) "Company" means a company incorporated under this Act, any other legislative provision of the Kingdom of Bhutan or by Royal Charter and which is included in the register of companies maintained under section 401.
- (13) "**Debenture**" means a debt instrument acknowledging indebtedness to a person or persons with or without interest and of specified maturity period, and constituting a charge on the assets of the company.
- (14) "**Depository**" means a depository for securities operating under the authority and direction of the Regulatory Authority.
- (15) "**Derivative proceedings**" means law suit brought on behalf of a corporation by one or more of its shareholders against its Directors and/or officers to

- (१७) "शर्रे केंद्र" बेर शे पर्ने प्रवेश पर्वेश प्रवेश प्र
- (१७) "**र्म्याग्रेन'र्मनम्म'गि'म्यन्रन्**" बेर्राक्षेत्रचित्रं क्ष्यां स्वाप्ते स्वाप
- महिंदामेत चलवा पड्ला विचान स्था क्षेत्र क्षेत
- (१८) "**न्द्रभावनेयामार्ड्गार्थ्र**" बेराक्षेत्रदर्श वसुगागी न्द्रभावनेयायका र्देव प्रकराष्ट्रिमका _{१०११} क्वास्मरीत क्वास्मराष्ट्रमा क्वास्मराष्ट्रमा क्वास्मराष्ट्रमा क्वास्मराष्ट्रमा क्वास
- (१०) **'श्वे'तवेषः र्वॅटक्वे**" बेर श्रे'तर्दे. पर्चियां ग्री.शियर. क्व्रटक्ने.शि.पर्कें ल्रेंट्रत्तरं. पर्टिशःक्व्यां बेर श्रेंपराज्ञां पर्वे त्यां ग्री.शियर. क्व्रटक्ने.शि.पर्कें
- (४१) "म्बुर" बेर से पर्ने प्रथा स्वापाय विदासी में
- (४४) "**गलुर्न्यन्छॅर्न्थ्**" बेर्न्थायन् नियन्यां मुन्य्यन्यात्रे स्थित् क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्य क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष

- seek redress for a breach of fiduciary duty, gross negligence, mismanagement or other serious matter.
- (16) "**Director**" means any person occupying the position of a director by whatever name called.
- (17) "**Electronic address**" means any address or number used for the purpose of sending or receiving documents or information by electronic means;
- (18) "Electronic form" shall include any medium that is created, recorded, transmitted or stored in digital or other intangible form by electronic, magnetic, optical or by any other means that has capabilities for creation, recording, transmission or storage similar to those means;
- (19) "**financial institution**" shall have the meaning assigned by the Financial Services Act of Bhutan, 2011.
- (20) "**foreign Company**" means a body corporate incorporated outside Bhutan
- (21) "Government" means the Royal Government of Bhutan.
- (22) "Government Company" means a public company in which more than 50 per cent of the allotted capital is held by the Government, and includes a subsidiary of a Government Company;

- (४३) "**अप्नबुर्ह्यरभे**" बेर्स्सेप्तरी र्हेर्स्से देश के न स्रमी प्यत्या के न क्षेत्रसायका नहेत्र हे प्यताया हैंर्स्से देशे स्यान बुर्स्स स्थे मी मार्स्स सु प्रस्ति स्थे प्रस्ति स्थे स्थान स्य
- (१८) "**रह्म पर उदा ग्री अर्दे 'क्वेद**" बेरा श्रेप्त हैं . र्दे दार्च द_{े १९५}५ स्परी दहा रहा प्राप्त स्वारी अर्दे 'क्वेदा क्षेत्र स्वारी स्वा

- (२๗) "**चर्मि प्यम्पतः कुर्द्भिक्षः प्रकरक्षे**" बेराक्षे प्रदे पर्मे प्यम्पतः कुर्द्भिक्षः प्रकरः क्षे स्रोतः प्रे से से से स्वाप्तः क्षे स्वाप्तः क्षे स्वाप्तः क्षे स्वाप्तः क्षे स्वाप्तः स्वाप्तः स्वाप्तः स्व
- (१५) "**परुतर्दे इमी अद्भे**" बेर भे प्रदे पर परुत विभय परितर्प पर्या १९८० के प्रदे विभय परितर्प के प्रदेश के प्रदेश
- (४०) "शैंर्**रेग्"गैंर्कॅरके्**" बेर बे 'प्रहे प्रवृत्त के प्रहे प्रवृत्त के प्रहे प्रवृत्त के प्रवृत्त
- (३०) "**न्द्रभर्श्वन्यते वर्षे (भर्ते अ.स.**" बेर भ्रे तर्दे के के ना में नवर्षे के स्था के स्थ

- (23) "**Holding Company**" means a company deemed to be a holding company of another by virtue of the latter being its subsidiary company.
- (24) "**independent director**" means a director other than a director defined as not independent by section 135.
- (25) "**issued share capital**" means the value of shares which the company has issued in accordance with this Act.
- (26) "**Listed Company**" means a company whose shares or other securities are listed on a Securities Exchange licensed by the Regulatory Authority.
- (27) "**minority shareholder**" is a person who is not a substantial shareholder.
- (28) "**model articles**" means the Model Articles of Incorporation prescribed in regulations under this Act.
- (29) "**one person Company**" means a company which has only one person as a member and a limited liability.
- (30) "**paid up share capital**" means the capital paid up and allotted to the shareholders of a company.

- (49) "श्रेन्स" मुंग्मरम्भुः वित्रम्भे वित्रम्भे स्वर्धिस्मास्य स्वर्धिः स्वर्धिः स्वर्धिः स्वर्धिः विस्तर्भः विद्यस्य स्वर्धिः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्य
- (४४) "**केन्द्रानर्गीन्य**" बेन्द्राक्षेत्रक्ते चरुतः विस्नस्य त्वेतः स्त्रीयाः विन्तुतः स्त्रीयः विस्तर्भातः विस्तर्भातः विस्तर्भातः विस्तर्भातः विस्तर्भातः विस्तर्भातः विस्तर्भातः विस्तर्भावः विस्तर्भातः विस्तर्भावः विस्तर्भातः विस्त
- (४४) "**ब्रेन्ट्नरहर्वेट्स्**" बेर्न्स्य केर्न्स्य केर्न्
- (१८) "शैं द्रस्य र्कें दिन्ने" बेर से पर्ने रहा ने पर के प्रत्ये प्रकार के प्रत्ये प्रकार के प्रत्ये प्रकार के प्रत्ये क
- (३५) "म्बार्यान्देन" बेर्स्सिंग्द्री म्बार्यान्त्र व्हेन्यः स्वीत्र स्वत्र विष्य स्वत्र विषय स्वत्र स्वत्य स्वत्र स्वत्य स्वत्य
- (46) "**ર્ਬ'નર્गોન'તર્યો'ન્સ્વૅર"** કેમ્સે તરી ક્રું તેમાં મું ત્રામાં મું ત્રામા મું ત્રામાં મું ત્રામાં મું ત્રામાં મું ત્રામા મું ત્રામાં મું ત્રામાં મું ત્ર
- (४५) "**ग्रायोदायर्नेग्गान्नन्**" ग्रीःग्रान्याःसुःर्सुन्सीःर्सुःप्यन्
 - तह्नय्यान्द्रन्द्रवाची प्रम्यान्त्रत्यः यह्नयः स्वर्धः स्वरं स्वर्धः स्वरं स्वरं

- (31) "**person**" includes an individual, a company, government agency, a natural person in his or her capacity as a legal representative and any body of persons recognized as a separate legal entity.
- (32) "**prescribed**" means prescribed by the regulations to this Act.
- (33) "**private Company**" means a company other than a public company.
- (34) "**public company**" means a company which is authorised by its Articles to offer its shares to the public.
- (35) "**prospectus**" means any document described or issued as a prospectus, and includes any notice, circular, advertisement or other document inviting offers from the public for the subscription or purchase of any securities of a body corporate.
- (36) "**Registrar**" means the Registrar of Companies appointed by the Regulatory Authority.
- (37) "**Regulatory authority**" means an autonomous Authority established under chapter 14 of this Act.
- (38) "securities" include:
 - (i) shares, scrips, bonds, debentures, debenture stock or other marketable securities of a like

- न्द्र्यः नर्जुवाश्वः यावायः विवादः विश्वः व
- (५) क्रुंब'नर्गोन्'न्यर'प्रहेंब'मीशः ग्रव'प्येब'नर्नेग्'ग्रान्न्र'र्धेबयःस्रेः ग्रथ्य'नस्रुग्रथ'त्रपर्न्यते'ग्रव'प्येग्'ग्रव्वरर्ख्
- (46) "**พลาผิสานร์ พาพุธราชิพาพัราหรา**" ลิราพิาสรา ชัพาชมาพัรานสา สุลานิสานร์ พาพุธราชิพาพัรานราชิพาญาพ์
- (८०) "चर्षे प्रमृतः" बेर श्रे प्रदे स्व श्रे प्रचि प्रमृतः व्यक्तं व्यक्तं प्रमृतः व्यक्तं प्रमृतः व्यक्तं प्रमृतः व्यक्तं प्रमृतः व्यक्तं प्
- - (१) नृःष्ट्रें क्वॅंट्यूं मी नर्मे न्यानित्य मुडेमः स्टाइने स्वर्धा स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्धः स्वर्यः स
 - (4) र्हें न्यूं त्युं न्यूं न्यूं न्यूं त्युं त्युं त्युं त्युं न्यूं न्यूं न्यूं न्यूं त्युं त्युं त्युं त्युं त्यूं न्यूं न्यूं त्युं त

- nature in or of any incorporated company or anybody corporate;
- (ii) such other instruments as may be declared by the Regulatory Authority to be securities; and
- (iii) rights or interests in securities.
- (39) "**securities Exchange**" means a Securities Exchange licensed under the Financial Services Act, 2011.
- (40) "**shadow director**" has the meaning given in section 176.
- (41) "**share**" means a share in the share capital of a company, and includes stock, except where a distinction between stock and share is expressed or implied.
- (42) "shareholder" includes:
 - a person whose name is entered in the share register as the holder for the time being of one or more shares in the company;
 - (ii) a person named as a shareholder in an application for incorporation and who has not relinquished his entitlement to one or more shares; and

- (4) व्रिंग्याम् १ वर्षः व्यविष्य १ व्यविष्य
- (८३) "**प्यतः प्रमार्केट्ये**" बेर्स्से प्रदेः म्यान्स्य म्यान्य प्रमार्थः स्त्रे स्त्र
 - हे.तकर्यः त्राच्या त्र्या स्थानाः क्ष्यः स्थान्याः स्थान्यः स्थान्यः स्थान्यः स्थान्यः स्थान्यः स्थान्यः स्थानः स्थान्यः स्थानः स्थान्यः स्थान्यः स्थानः स्यानः स्थानः स्य
 - (४) अर्दे केद अर्द्ध स्वाप्त स्वाप्त
- (८८) "चर्षे प्रमृतः कुर्से अयक दक्षे" बेर के त्यरे कुर पर्मे प्रमृतः विद्वार्थे के स्थान क्षेत्र क्षे

- (iii) a person who is entitled to have his name entered in the share register under a registered amalgamation proposal as a shareholder in an amalgamated company.
- (43) "**subsidiary Company**" means company deemed to be a subsidiary company of another where:
 - (i) that other holds more than fifty per cent in value of its paid up equity share capital; or
 - (ii) that other can control the composition of its Board of Directors by the exercise of any power at its discretion without the consent or concurrence of any other person to appoint or remove a majority of the directors.
- (44) "Substantial Shareholder" means is a person who either acting alone or through or in concert with one or more other person represents 10 percent or more of the capital or the voting rights at the general meeting of the company or undertaking or exercise control over the management of the company or undertaking, as determined by the Regulatory Authority.

- ८१७. स्.क्रुबे.क्येंट्यं बंटका श्री. ज्यु.क्षुबे.क्येंट्यं क्षुये
- ८७५. मञ्ज्याः क्षेत्राः स्ट्रियाः स्ट्रियाः स्ट्रियाः स्ट्रियाः स्ट्रियः स

- 417. Words importing the masculine gender also include the feminine gender.
- 418. Words importing the singular number also include the plural number and vice versa.

श्चेंब किया